The Structural Plasticity of Dendritic Spines in Amyloid Precursor Protein Transgenic and Knockout Mouse Models

Dissertation der Graduate School of Systemic Neurosciences der Ludwig-Maximililans-Universität München

Submitted by Chengyu Zou

Graduate School of Systemic Neurosciences LMU Munich



Munich, July 2015

Supervisor: Prof. Jochen Herms

First reviewer: Prof. Jochen Herms Second reviewer: Prof. Veronica Egger External reviewer: Prof. Stefan Kins

Thesis advisory committee:

Prof. Jochen Herms Prof. Veronica Egger Dr. Mario Dorostkar

Thesis examination committee:

Prof. Jochen Herms Dr. Mario Dorostkar Prof. Armin Giese Prof. Nikolaus Plesnila

Date of defense: November 12th, 2015

Table of Contents

Summary1
1 Introduction
Structural plasticity of dendritic spines3
The basis of cognition3
The synaptic plasticity4
Dendritic spines5
In vivo two photon microscopy8
In vivo remodeling of dendritic spines9
Dendritic spine alterations in pathological conditions11
Alzheimer's disease
The discovery of the disease12
Clinical symptoms of AD12
Neuropathological markers13
The amyloid hypothesis16
The proteolysis of APP17
Physiological functions of APP19
References21
2 Paper One
Intraneuronal APP and extracellular A β independently cause spine pathology in
transgenic mouse models of Alzheimer's disease (Acta Neuropathol, 2015)45
Title page46
Abstract47

Introduction48
Materials and Methods49
Results
Discussion54
References
Figure legends67
Figures
Supplementary materials72
3 Manuscript One
Neuroinflammation impairs adaptive structural plasticity of dendritic spines in a
preclinical model of Alzheimer's disease (Submitted)75
Title page
Abstract77
Introduction
Materials and Methods79
Results
Discussion
References
Figure legends
Figures94
Supplementary materials99
4 Manuscript Two102
Amyloid Precursor Protein and NMDA Receptor Cooperate to Maintain Constitutive
and Adaptive Plasticity of Dendritic Spines in Adult Brain (Submitted)

Title page		102
Abstract		103
Introduction		104
Materials and methods	5	105
Results		109
Discussion		112
References		114
Figure legends		122
Figures		125
5 General Discussion		129
Abbreviations		139
Acknowledgments		141
List of publications and n	nanuscripts	142
Curriculum Vitae		143
Eidesstattliche Versicher	ung/Affidavit	144
Declaration of author con	ntributions	145

Summary

Dynamic synapses are the structural basis of brain to respond to pathological or physiological changes in internal or external environment. Synapse formation, elimination and morphological alterations rewire neural circuits by establishing new connections, abolishing and strengthening or weakening preexisting ones. Excitatory glutamatergic synapses in mammalian brain normally reside at dendritic spines. The structural parameters of dendritic spines are tightly regulated in normal brain and changed in an array of neurodegenerative diseases.

Being the most common neurodegenerative disease, Alzheimer's disease (AD) exhibits progressive neuropathology that lasts more than decades. The pathogenesis of AD is widely believed to be initiated by amyloid deposition, which is composed of amyloid β (A β) peptides. A β is the proteolytic fragment of amyloid precursor protein (APP) that contains a large extracellular ectodomain and a short cytoplasmic tail. After the discovery of APP mutations in early-onset familial AD that increase A β levels in brain, transgenic mouse models overexpressing mutated APP have been created to recapitulate AD pathogenesis. Besides the neurotoxicity of A β , physiological functions of APP may also participate in the pathogenesis of AD as the regulation of APP proteolysis into A β modulates the expression of APP and other APP fragments. To investigate its physiological functions, APP knockout (APP-KO) mice have been generated. In this dissertation, spine density, morphology and plasticity of APP transgenic and knockout mouse models were extensively examined by chronic in vivo two photon microscopy.

In Paper One, decreased spine density of apical tufts originated from layer 5 pyramidal neurons was observed in 4-5-month-old APP23 mice, which overexpress APP with Swedish mutation, before amyloid deposition. In age-matched APPswe/PS1deltaE9 (deltaE9) mice with mutant APP and presenilin-1, spine loss was found only on the dendrites that were localized close to amyloid plaques. The reduced spine density was due to decrease spine formation, while spine elimination remained unchanged. Also, these two AD mouse models displayed distinct patterns of morphological alterations in dendritic spines. In APP23 mice, the content of intraneuronal APP was inversely correlated with spine density and the fraction of mushroom spines. In deltaE9 mice, no intraneuronal APP was detected, while spine loss and

alterations of spine morphology were accompanied with the growth of amyloid plaques. These results suggest intracellular APP accumulation and extracellular Aβ deposits contribute to spine pathology in young adult APP23 and deltaE9 mice, respectively.

In Manuscript One, the impaired adaptive plasticity of young adult deltaE9 mice was demonstrated by their failures to gain more dendritic spines and form novel neural circuits when housed under enriched environment (EE). Interestingly, elimination of Aβ deposits by reducing β-secretase activity restored the increase of spine density in detaE9 mice upon EE, but did not recover neural network remodeling. However, anti-inflammatory treatment by the administration of pioglitazone or interleukin 1 receptor antagonist successfully rescued the deficiencies of increasing spine density and remodeling neural networks in deltaE9 mice upon EE. These data imply that neuroinflammation thwarts experience-dependent structural plasticity of dendritic spines in young adult deltaE9 mice, which recapitulate the preclinical stages of AD with amyloid deposition in brain before the onset of dementia.

In Manuscript Two, spine dynamics was found to be reduced in 4-5-month-old APP-KO mice illustrated by decreased spine formation and elimination. Additionally, APP-KO mice failed to increase spine density when housed under EE. These observations also prevailed in APPsa knockin (APPsa-KI) mice, which express APPsa but lack full length APP. Meanwhile, the distributions of dendritic spine subtypes classified by their morphologies were also changed in APP-KO mice accompanied with reduced N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor-mediated miniature excitatory post-synaptic currents (mEPSCs) and decreased postsynaptic NMDA receptor expression. Strikingly, potentiation of NMDA receptor responses by administering D-serine restored the morphology, dynamics and adaptive plasticity of dendritic spines in APP-KO mice. These results indicate constitutive and adaptive spine plasticity is maintained by the functional cooperation between APP and NMDA receptor.

Collectively, this dissertation confirms that different spine abnormalities occur in APP transgenic and knockout mouse models. These distinct pathological alterations of dendritic spines suggest APP and its proteolytic fragment $A\beta$ may both participate in the pathogenesis of AD in their own ways.

1 Introduction

Structural plasticity of dendritic spines

The basis of cognition

"Men ought to know that from nothing else but the brain come joys, delights, laughter and sports, and sorrows, griefs, despondency, and lamentations [86]." Associated with mind, brain is the most special and complex organ. In the long history of neural science, brain and mind were thought to be separated. The disclosure of aphasia since the 19th century leads to the development of cognitive neurosciences [48]. It firstly addressed how cognitive functions are produced by the brain. One of the ultimate challenges of science nowadays is to understand how the brain processes what we feel, act, learn and remember.

The brain is primarily composed of glial cells and neurons. Glial cells, which outnumber neurons by tenfold, perform a number of critical functions for supporting neurons, including insulation, nourishment, structural and metabolic support [108]. The various supporting functions are reflected in the different subtypes of glial cells, including astrocytes (ion and metabolic homeostasis), microglia (active immune defense) and oligodendrocytes (axon insulation) [43]. Also, these glial subtypes have characteristic morphologies: astrocytes have a star-shaped appearance while microglial cells are highly branched.

Differed from glial cells morphologically and functionally, neurons are the signaling components and execute the bulk of information processing in the brain[8, 104]. Neurons typically consist of four regions, including the soma, the axon, axon terminals and dendrites. Different regions have distinct functions in generating neural signals and communicating in the neural network. The soma or the cell body separated by the plasma membrane from the outside contains organelles that are similar with other animal cells and works as the metabolic center of the neuron. Arising from the site of cell body called axon hillock, an axon surrounded by myelin sheath extend and often branch to convey electrical impulses. The end of an axon is called axon terminal or the presynaptic terminal. They are the sites where the axon contacts with and sends information to other neurons. The contact point is named the synapse. The synapse consists of two sides: presynaptic, which is generally an axon terminal, and postsynaptic. The postsynaptic side is usually the cell body of other neuron or the

dendrite. Dendrites also arise from the soma and resemble the branches of the tree. In most cases, neural signals transit from the axon to a dendrite of other neuron.

Cognitive information that transits within neurons in brain is carried by electrical and chemical signals. Ion channels embedded in the cell membrane are responsible for the maintaining of resting membrane potential. Changes that make the membrane electrical potential differ from the resting value produce transient electrical signals, including receptor potential, action potential and synaptic potential. Among them, the action potential enables the electrical signals to be carried over long distances in neurons. After the electrical signals are triggered and propagated, they are conducted to the presynaptic axon terminals and transmitted to the other neurons electrically or chemically. At electrical synapses, the currents originated in the presynaptic neurons go through gap junction channels and then enter into postsynaptic neurons. At chemical synapses, the presynaptic neurons release chemical transmitters at axonal terminals induced by action potentials. The transmitters travel through the synaptic cleft and bind to the postsynaptic receptors. The activated receptors regulate associated ion channels and change membrane potentials on postsynaptic neurons. Based on the signaling transductions among interconnected neurons, the organized neural circuits in functionally specific regions of cerebral cortex give rise to the cognitive functions.

The synaptic plasticity

At chemical synapses, the effectiveness of signaling transduction can be strengthened or weakened during short and long periods. This synaptic property is called synaptic plasticity [225]. Synaptic strength can be altered by the changes in the presynaptic release of neurotransmitters and/or modulating postsynaptic response to transmitters [61]. Activity-dependent control of synaptic plasticity is thought to contribute to many diverse cognitive processes, including memory and learning, developmental synaptic pruning and formation, and the symptom of pathological conditions [130].

To study activity-dependent synaptic plasticity, long-term potentiation (LTP) and long-term depression (LTD) are two classical models. LTP was firstly reported in 1973 [18] and represents the increase of synaptic strength that follows a brief and high frequent electrical stimulation. In several mammalian brain regions, such as neocortex [9], hippocampus [18] and amygdala [133], LTP has been detected. It is even suggested that LTP may occur at all excitatory synapses [130]. Contrary to LTP, LTD is the reduction in the effectiveness of

synaptic signaling transduction. Due to the absolute significance of synaptic plasticity, extensive efforts have been made to demonstrate the underlying mechanisms.

N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors (NMDARs) and α-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4isoxazolepropionic acid receptors (AMPARs) are two ionotropic glutamate receptors that directly participate in the synaptic plasticity of excitatory synapses. Activation of these receptors leads to the depolarization of plasma membrane by strong influx of sodium ions and a small efflux of potassium ions. Basal glutamatergic transmission relies on AMPARs while NMDARs mainly serve as the regulator of synaptic transmission. In LTP, glutamate released from the presynaptic terminals relieves the magnesium block of NMADRs when the postsynaptic neuron is depolarized. Glutamate binding and depolarization lead to the maximal calcium influx of NMADRs, which triggers multiple intracellular signaling cascades to alter synaptic efficiency. On the contrary, repeated occurrence of smaller calcium influx through NMDARs triggers LTD following low-frequency synaptic stimulation. Although LTP and LTD are both induced by NMDARs-mediated calcium influx, it is accepted that strong increases in postsynaptic calcium lead by strong activations of NMDARs trigger LTP, while mild increases in postsynaptic calcium lead to LTD [126, 129]. Quantitative characteristics of calcium signals cause the insertion or removal of AMPARs in the synapses leading to LTP or LTD. The maintenance of LTP or LTD requires protein synthesis and synaptic structural changes.

Dendritic spines

After being detected by Ramon y Cajal [26], dendritic spines have been expected to be the locus for neuronal plasticity. Dendritic spines are the membranous protrusions that arise from dendrites to receive informational input from axonal terminals [152, 235]. Dendritic spines provide isolations for chemical and electrical signaling transduction in postsynaptic compartments (Fig. 1).

As functioned as synaptic transmission, dendritic spines are morphologically specialized. They classically contain a bulbous head $(0.001-1 \ \mu m^3)$ linked to the dendritic shaft by a thin spine neck (<0.1 μ m) [83]. The spine head, where molecular signals are compartmentalized after synaptic activation, consists of the post-synaptic density (PSD), a membrane-attached plate of electron dense thickening that is close and directly opposite to the presynaptic terminals [20]. The PSDs contain hundreds of proteins to serve as the devices of collecting synaptic signals, including neurotransmitter receptors, coupled signaling molecules and

scaffolding proteins [92, 155, 214]. Smooth endoplasmic reticulum (SER) has also been found within many dendritic spines, which is known to play a role in regulating calcium [5]. The released calcium from SER promotes the remodeling of actin cytoskeleton [154]. Actin filaments, instead of microtubules, are concentrated in spines to form organized bundles [28, 135]. In addition, local protein synthesis and degradation occur in dendritic spines. Polyribosomes, the devices that are essential for translating proteins, are distributed in dendritic spines along with lysosomes and multi-vesicular bodies [189, 194]. Recycling endosomes in dendritic spines facilitate the processes of exo- and endocytosis [116, 161]. The quantities of compositions in dendritic spines vary greatly as their size and shape.



Figure 1 Diagram of a synapse that is composed of a presynaptic bouton and a postsynaptic spine. The presynaptic bouton contains transmitter vesicles with glutamate, which is released into synaptic cleft and binds to neurotransmitter receptors located in dendritic spine head.

Dendritic spines are characterized with their morphological diversity. During the development of brain, dendritic spines are relatively elongated and thin, while they gradually exhibit a prominent spine head and thus obtain a mushroom-like structure when the brain matures [157, 237]. In adult brain, most dendritic spines contain thin necks and either big heads (>0.6 µm in diameter) or smaller heads [82]. Based on the relative sizes of spine heads and necks, dendritic spines have been divided into three main subtypes [164]. Spines with large heads and narrow necks are categorized as mushroom spines. Thin spines contain smaller spine heads and thin necks, while stubby spines are short and have no obvious spine necks. These categories provide measurably distinct spine shapes that might indicate different synaptic functions. Mushroom spines are found to be enriched in actin filaments [28] and most likely to have larger PSD with more neurotransmitter receptors, polyribosomes, SER and endosomes

[82, 159, 162, 189]. In contrast, thin spines contain less spine apparatuses, while they are more flexible to change the morphology when responding to increases or decreases in synaptic activity [19]. While the intrinsic mechanisms underlying the relationship between morphology and functions of dendritic spines are not fully understood, it is important to unveil how structural plasticity of dendritic spines is regulated and how its alterations modify synaptic transmissions in pathophysiological processes.

Dendrites of neonatal mammalian pyramidal neurons barely have spines [166]. During the first few weeks after birth, the density of dendritic protrusions greatly increases and synaptogenesis boost up [138, 223]. The subsequent pruning of over-produced dendritic spines occurs during juvenile stages and thus facilitates the refinement of neural circuits [168, 239]. In adult brain, the rate of spine pruning is dramatically declined and dendritic spines are more stable [89]. Apart from the absolute spine numbers, spine morphology also changes during development. Although stubby spines are the most abundant subtypes of dendritic spines in the early stages of development, filopodia, the elongated dendritic protrusions without distinctive spine heads, are prominent in the developing brain which are infrequently observed in adulthood [139]. Filopodia are regarded as the precursors of mature dendritic spines as their high motilities promote the hunting of presynaptic partners in the developing brain [237].

In adult brain, dendritic spines are also maintained in a dynamic state. Individual spines form and eliminate over time, as well as morphological changes occur [45, 46, 81, 188]. Synaptic input from the external environment modulates formation, elimination and morphology of dendritic spines, which provides the structural basis of learning and memory. Many studies have addressed that LTP, representing the enhanced excitatory synaptic strength, can change spine number and morphology. Electron microscopy (EM) analysis followed by induction of LTP has revealed increased size and number of dendritic spines [95]. The new spines after LTP stimulation sprout from the dendrites rather than through splitting existing spines [54]. These results based on experimental protocols of enhancing synaptic strength suggest that morphological changes in dendritic spines may occur with enhancement of neural activities through learning and sensory experience.

Numerous learning paradigms have been reported to induce changes in the density and morphology of dendritic spines. In adult motor cortex, training on motor skills increases the number of synapses [113]. Also, increase of spine density after spatial learning tasks or induced by associative memory formation has been reported in hippocampus [50, 124, 144]. In addition, the size of dendritic spines changes with learning [64]. Besides learning, novel sensory experience has been applied to influence the spine number and morphology. Housing animals in enriched environment (EE) provides increased sensory experience and thus causes an increase in spine density on dendrites [42, 101]. Whisker stimulation in freely moving animals also gives rise to increased spine number [115]. On the contrary, deprivation of sensory experience by dark rearing leads to a decrease in spine density and creates spines with shorter length but larger heads in visual cortex, which are partially reversible with exposure to light [215]. These changes in spine number and morphology, induced by the stimulation of external environment, possibly provoke the remodeling of established neural circuits and then strengthen or weaken the synaptic connectivity in order to alter the efficiency of synaptic communication.

In vivo two photon microscopy

The evidence demonstrating the fact that synaptic activity modifies the structure of dendritic spines firstly arose from EM studies in 1970 to 1980 [18, 56, 57, 206]. In these pioneering studies, the enlargement of dendritic spines was observed after the induction of LTP. However, the results obtained from EM could not reveal that if the enlarged spines existed before or were just newly formed during LTP induction, as EM is not time-lapse imaging. Thus, it was difficult to tell whether the enlargement of dendritic spines is directly caused by LTP or if this phenomenon just occurs in parallel with LTP.

To solve this problem, the first attempt to realize time-lapse imaging of dendritic spines during LTP induction was done in 1995 with confocal microscopy [90]. This study imaged individual dendritic spines of hippocampus neurons in acute brain slices before and after the induction of LTP and found increased spine length in a subpopulation of small spines. Furthermore, filopodia-like dendritic protrusions were found newly formed and existing spines went lost after LTP induction [131]. Although these observations provided direct evidence on the relationship between the enhancement of synaptic strength and the morphological changes of dendritic spines, ex vivo studies have limitations in illustrating if the observed phenomena in slices are consistent in intact brain or physiological stimulation on synaptic inputs, instead of artificial electronic stimulation, also facilitates the structural plasticity of dendritic spines.

A major technical advancement of imaging spine morphology is the application of two photon laser scanning microscopy, which has been adopted for the in vivo imaging of dendritic spines nowadays [41, 84]. In this microscopy, two photons of low energy are released from the laser and then collaborate to induce the electronic transition of higher energy in a fluorescent molecule [196]. The excitation of two photons is a nonlinear process and the long-wavelength excitation light is less scattering in tissues as to allow deeper penetration. Moreover, the intensity of focused excitation light is highest in the focal point and diminishes quadratically in the surrounding volume (Fig. 2). Consequently, fluorophores are mostly excited in a limited volume and thus the three dimensional contrasts and resolution are comparable to confocal microscopy even without spatial filters in the path of detection [41]. Compared to standard one photon microscopy, photo-toxicity is also greatly reduced in two photon microscopy as the energy of excitation is strongly decreased outside the focal point. Collectively, the advent of two photon microscopy provides a great opportunity to study the structure and structural plasticity of dendritic spines in vivo.



Figure 2 Diagrams of one-photon and two photon excitation. Two simultaneous photons with lower energy are absorbed to excite a fluorescent molecular, which emits a photon in the visible wavelength.

In vivo remodeling of dendritic spines

Combined with chronic in vivo two photon microscopy, transgenic mouse models expressing green fluorescent protein (GFP) or yellow fluorescent protein (YFP) in neurons of interest have been utilized to explore the morphological changes of dendritic spines in vivo [52] (Fig. 3). Dendritic spines are found to be highly dynamic at early postnatal stages and the rate of spine turnover rate decreases during postnatal development [123, 238]. In mature brain, the total number of dendritic spines becomes relatively stable with matched spine elimination and formation [88, 229]. However, the comparative stability of neural circuits in adults is able to be remodeled by novel experience.

The structural changes of dendritic spines have been examined in several sensory cortical regions in adult brain. In the somatosensory cortex, environmental enrichment upsets the

balance between spine formation and elimination and thus increases spine density in layer 3 and 5 pyramidal neurons [101]. Also, whisker potentiation stabilizes new-formed spines in neurons at the border between spared and deprived barrel columns, which may be mediated by alphaCaMKII auto-phosphorylation [224]. In the visual cortex, monocular deprivation increases spine density of layer 5 pyramidal neurons and decreases the number of inhibitory synapses that present on dendritic spines [88, 207]. In the motor cortex, motor skill learning enhances spine formation, while increased spine elimination follows up [229, 233]. Interestingly, the new formed dendritic spines after learning come up in clusters that are enriched in neighboring spine pairs [60]. In the frontal association cortex, fear conditioning increases spine elimination, while fear extinction increases spine formation, which occurs close to the positions of spine elimination when mice exposed to fear conditioning [120].



Figure 3 In vivo imaging of GFP-labeled dendrites. (a) a cranial window above somatosensory cortex. (b) transgenic mouse is anesthetized and placed under the two-photon microscope. (c) GFP-labeled dendrites in the cortex of transgenic mouse.

Besides the morphological changes of dendritic spines in physiological conditions, chronic in vivo two photon imaging has also been applied to investigate structural spine plasticity in pathological conditions. After stroke, peri-infarct dendrites demonstrate increased spine formation over weeks [23]. After spinal cord injury, spine density decreases with spine morphology changed in the motor cortex [110]. After a retinal lesion, spine formation and elimination both increase massively in adult mouse visual cortex [107]. In a transgenic mouse model of fragile X syndrome, the down-regulation of spine turnover rate and the transition of spine subtypes during postnatal development are delayed and transient spines are overproduced [34, 160]. Importantly, in transgenic mouse models of Alzheimer's disease, loss of dendritic spines has been shown [16, 192, 205].

The studies into the structural plasticity of dendritic spines in the intact brain with the development of imaging technologies have definitely broadened our knowledge of organization and remodeling of neural networks in physiological and pathological conditions. The mechanisms underlying experience-dependent spine plasticity in behaviorally relevant learning conditions and the changes developing in pathological conditions need to be further investigated in details.

Dendritic spine alterations in pathological conditions

Dendritic spines undergo pathological alterations resulted from a number of insults and diseases. Pathological alterations of dendritic spines mainly refer to the changes in spine distribution and morphology [55]. Pathology of spine distribution is mediated by a dramatic decrease or increase in spine density. Spine loss is seen in neurodegenerative disorders, malnutrition and toxin exposure, which may be caused by the degeneration of axon after neuronal loss [24, 76]. On the other hand, an increase in spine density is reported in patients with fragile X syndrome or some neuropsychiatric diseases [94, 163]. Besides the structural integrity of afferent axons that affect spine density, their functional integrity is ascribed to the alteration in spine morphology. Reduced dendritic spine size is found in the striatum of schizophrenics [176] or in visual cortex after visual deprivation from birth [59, 204]. Mutations that lead to mental retardation usually disturb spine shapes. Long and tortuous spines have been observed in fragile-X syndrome, Down' syndrome, fetal alcohol syndrome and maple syrup urine disease [53, 103, 200, 226].

Spine or associated synaptic pathology may contribute to cognitive deficits, especially in neurodegenerative disorders. Being the most common neurodegenerative disorder, Alzheimer's disease (AD) is associated with synaptic loss. Patients with AD exhibit a significant loss in synapses and synaptic density correlates with cognitive capacities [40]. Also, a progressive alteration of dendritic spines is observed in brains of AD patients [137]. Decreased neurotransmitter receptors further confirm the loss of synaptic function. The expression of nicotinic acetylcholine receptor $\alpha 4\beta 2$ is reduced in the medial frontal cortex and nucleus basalis magnocellularis, which implies an impairment in cholinergic synapses [137]. In addtion, 5-hydroxytryptamine (5-HT)4 receptor is upregulted in early AD, while 5-HT1 receptor is decreased in advanced stages of AD [128, 140]. The cause of spine pathology in AD needs to be studies in details for successfully tackling this disease.

Alzheimer's disease

The discovery of the disease

In 1906 at the 37th meeting of the Society of Southwest German Psychiatrists, a Bavarian psychiatrist, Alois Alzheimer, presented a pathological syndrome that was subsequently named after him [29, 69, 182]. In Alzheimer's report, his patient, a woman referred as Auguste D., exhibited progressive cognitive decline, gradual loss of language function, and altered social behaviors such as delusions and paranoia. The patient maintained normal motor skills and sensory functions in the beginning, while she continued to lose cognitions and showed motor disorders as the disease progressed [4]. After the death of the patient who survived no more than five years after the onset of the disease, Alzheimer carried out an autopsy and found out specific alterations in her brain. First of all, the brain weight was reduced with enlarged ventricles. Secondly, extracellular plagues of dense material were detected in the brain sections. Thirdly, stained by silver solution, neurofibrillary tangles were found in normal-looking cells. These features are still observed in most patients of Alzheimer's disease (AD) nowadays. In 2010, 21 to 35 million people worldwide suffered from AD and there is no effective pharmacological treatments until now [167]. Thus, it is still crucial to investigate the pathological processes of AD, even though it has been discovered more than one hundred years.

Clinical symptoms of AD

Being the most common cause of dementia, AD usually undergoes a typical clinical course that exhibits progressive neuropathology. The progression of AD from preclinical stage to the stage of dementia lasts more than decades [171, 191]. The long preclinical stage of AD refers to the period when Alzheimer's pathology can be determined in normal cognitive conditions [190]. With positron emission tomography (PET) imaging, amyloid deposits (one of the neuropathological markers in AD) have been detected in a considerable fraction of people with intact cognitive functions [1, 165]. In agreement with these observations, reduced expression of amyloid β (A β)₄₂ in cerebrospinal fluid (CSF), which is inversely related with amyloid imaging load, is also found in preclinical AD [51, 210]. The subjects that have been diagnosed in preclinical stage of AD are at risk for future cognitive decline [213].

Between the pathological alterations in cognitively intact elderly and those observed in typical AD, there exists an intermediate stage of cognitive impairment named mild cognitive

impairment (MCI). Patients with MCI comprise a population at high risk for developing AD [209]. The clinical criteria for diagnosing MCI include the concern to the decline in cognition, impairment in one or more cognitive functions, independence in performing complex functional tasks and no dementia [3]. Typically, MCI patients who display the impairment in episodic memory are most likely to progress into AD.

With the progression of cognitive decline, AD patients suffer from severe impairment in recent memory [10]. The abilities of reasoning, planning and organizing are also impaired. Reading and writing skills start to deteriorate [35, 150]. The understanding of texts and completeness of spelling become difficult. A substantial fraction of patients develop delusional symptoms induced by cognitive deficits [169]. Also, patients become easy to lose emotional control with aggressive physical or verbal activities [58].

At the late age of AD, the severe impairments are observed in almost all cognitive functions [44]. Patients are only able to speak simple phrases or single words. After the loss of language abilities, many patients can still respond to emotional signals. The life expectancy of AD patients is no more than a decade [119].

Neuropathological markers

By silver staining, Alzheimer identified neuritic plaques and neurofibrillary tangles in the brain sections of Auguste D. [4] (Fig. 4). These two neuropathological characteristics bring a starting point for understanding the molecular mechanisms underlying the pathogenesis of AD. Although it remains controversial that the AD related pathological events and their temporal sequences due to the biochemical complexity of the disease, there is no doubt that substantial progress in elucidating AD biology has been achieved from deciphering the compositions of the histological hallmarks [181].

Neurite plaques are microscopic foci of extracellular amyloid deposits [66, 134]. Such plaques usually contain fibrillar cores which are composed of fibrillar A β . The fibrillar core can be stained by Congo red or thioflavin S in brain sections. In vivo imaging of fibrillar A β is achieved by either radiolabelled derivatives of the dyes in PET imaging or fluorescent derivatives such as Methoxy-X04 [15, 17, 208]. Within and surrounding the amyloid deposits, dystrophic neurites have been observed [62, 145, 186]. These aberrant neurites are dilated with ultrastructural abnormalities, such as enlarged lysosomes, abundant mitochondria and

helical filaments [182]. The pathological relation between dystrophic neurites and cognitive impairments has been suggested in AD transgenic mice that exhibit neuronal dystrophy and deficient cognitive tasks without neuronal loss [73, 93]. Also, neurite plaques are correlated with activated glial cells. The activated astrocytes often encircle the outside of plaques with their processes protruding inside the cores of amyloid plaques, while the activated microglial cells are located near the amyloid cores [136, 211]. The activation of microglia follows the formation of fibrillar amyloid plaques [102]. The most fibrillar A β in neurite plaques are the combination of A β species cleaved at amino acid 42 and 40 (A β_{42} and A β_{40}). A β_{42} is more hydrophobic and principally inclined to aggregation, while A β_{40} is produced more abundantly and normally co-localized with A β_{42} in the deposits [97, 98].



Fig. 4 Microscopic brain preparation of the first AD case. The amyloid plaques and neurofibrillary tangles in brain autopsies of Auguste D., the first AD case described by Alois Alzheimer (Source: archives of Center of Neuropathology and Prion Research, LMU, Munich)

When the protein subunits of amyloid deposits have been identified as $A\beta$ peptides [66, 134], antibodies against endogenous or synthetic $A\beta$ were developed. With these antibodies, immunochemical staining reveals extensive number of $A\beta$ deposits, which cannot be examined by the dyes that are specific for fibrillar aggregates. Also, these plaque-like deposits seem to be not surrounded by dystrophic neurites and activated glial cells. Such $A\beta$ deposits are referred as diffuse or pre-amyloid plaques [99, 198, 231]. Unlike the mixed deposits of $A\beta_{42}$ and $A\beta_{40}$ in fibrillar plaques, the diffuse plaques are largely composed of $A\beta_{42}$ with little $A\beta_{40}$ [96, 181]. It has been speculated that the diffuse plaques may be the precursors of fibrillar plaques [143, 156, 220]. In brain regions that are not clearly involved in clinical symptoms of AD, such as cerebellum and striatum, and do not strongly exhibit neuronal dystrophy and activation of glial cells, diffuse $A\beta$ deposits are mostly found. Also, diffuse plaques are shown in AD patients. Transgenic mouse models of AD also develop diffuse deposits before fibrillar ones [32, 193]. In addition, patients with Down's syndrome display diffuse plaques when they are teenagers and fibrillar despoits decades later [122]. These

results collectively support the hypothesis that diffuse plaques are the immature plaques that precedes the formation of fibrillar plaques with surrounding neuritic and glial cytopathology.

Neurofibrillary tangles are intraneuronal cytoplasmic bundles of abnormal fibers that usually occur in brain regions typically disturbed in AD progressions, such as entorhinal cortex, hippocampus, amygdala and parietal lobes [21, 22]. These fibers contain pairs of filaments that are curved into helices (PHFs) as revealed by electron microscopy. PHFs are also sometimes interspersed with straight filaments [181, 182]. Biochemical analyses show that the subunit protein of the fibers is the microtubule-associated protein tau [75, 118, 153]. The tau is mainly located in axons in physiological conditions and its phosphorylation pattern regulates the subcellular localization. In PHFs, this soluble cytosolic protein is hyperphosphorylated and becomes relatively insoluble. The aggregates of hyper-phosphorylated tau are usually mixed with ubiquitin, which may represent an attempt to degrade this intraneuronal protein inclusion in neurons. The formation of mature neurofibrillary tangles can be defined in four stages [7]. At stage 0, diffuse or granular tau staining is observed in pyramidal neurons with normal morphology. It represents the beginning of tau aggregation. At stage 1, with antibodies against tau, elongate inclusions are stained as early tangles. At stage 2, classical neurofibrillary tangles are detected in the somas with tau antibodies. At stage 3, the host neurons die and ghost tangles appear which are identified by anti-ubiquitin staining. The aggregates of hyper-phosphorylated tau may be a secondary effect of A β in AD. Knockout of tau in transgenic mice prevents the neurons from the damages caused by Aß [174, 175]. Also, tau tangles are observed in other brain insults, such as epilepsy, focal cortical dysplasia and Niemann-Pick disease type C [149, 184, 195, 236]. Interestingly, tau pathology correlates better with cognitive decline than amyloid pathology [2, 14, 65].

These two neuropathological markers of AD, neurite plaques and neurofibrillary tangles, can independently develop in human cases. The biochemical characteristics of tau aggregates are similar in AD and other brain disorders that do not exhibit neurite plaques. On the other hand, in brains of cognitive normal elderly adults, neurite plaques can be detected without the appearance of neurofibrillary tangles. In some cases of AD, only a few neurofibrillary tangles can be detected in the neocortex although neurite plaques are abundant [203].

The amyloid hypothesis

More than twenty years, the amyloid hypothesis has dominated studies on the pathogenesis of AD [79, 80, 183]. This hypothesis proposes that amyloid deposition plays a central role in AD and implies elimination of A β will cure AD. The advent of the hypothesis has extensively promoted AD research. Also, the amyloid hypothesis itself has undergone revolutions during these years. Initially, the local toxic effects of amyloid plaques on neighboring cells were assumed as the cause of AD. However, soluble oligomers of A β are now supposed to contribute to the onset of the disease [78]. The most solid proof for the amyloid hypothesis is the discovery of AD causative genes

As early as in 1906, amyloid plaques were reported in the neocortex and hippocampus of AD patients and thus they are inevitably related with this disease [4]. In 1980s, biochemical analysis isolated the amyloid proteins and identified Aß as the subunit protein of amyloid deposits [67, 72, 134]. Also, similar neuropathological markers are observed in patients with Down syndrome and the amino acid sequence of amyloid deposit in this disease is identical to the ones in AD patients [66, 132]. These results suggest AD and Down syndrome may share common pathological processes. As Down syndrome is due to the trisomy of the 21st chromosome, it means that increased expression of genes on the 21st chromosome may cause AD. In the process of isolating the gene encoding A β , amyloid precursor protein (APP) has been identified as the precursor to A β [70, 173, 201]. It is appealing that the gene of APP is on the 21st chromosome, implying the overexpression of this gene in Down syndrome may lead to the cognitive decline [105]. Based on these findings, the gene of APP became a target for researchers to investigate if its mutilations cause AD. In a Dutch family with hereditary cerebral hemorrhage with amyloidosis, the first APP mutation related with the pathogenesis of AD has been discovered [125]. Later, several different APP mutations were reported in families with early-onset AD [30, 68, 146]. All these AD causing mutations increase the production of AB. Recently, a mutation in APP decreasing AB production was found to be protective against AD and age-related cognitive decline [100].

Interestingly, some mutations that also result in early-onset AD are not localized in APP gene, or even on 21^{st} chromosome. However, these mutations, presenilin 1 or 2 mutations (PS1 or PS2), were reported to elevate A β expression, implying they are likely to influence APP metabolism [180]. In 1997, presenilins were firstly found to interact with APP directly by co-

immunoprecipitation [228]. The following studies demonstrated that presenilins are the catalytic component of a protein complex that contributes to APP proteolysis [37, 227]. In addition, carriers of apolipoprotein E ϵ 4 (ApoE4) are inclined to accumulate A β and have a strong risk for developing AD [142]. Taken together, all the AD causing or risk mutations identified in human cases induce the increases in A β levels or changes in A β ratio.

As the imbalance between $A\beta$ production and clearance is believed to be causative for AD pathogenesis, this peptide should directly or indirectly contributes to the decline of cognition in AD patients, which means abnormal $A\beta$ species need to be neurotoxic. Amyloid plaques, which are composed of fibrillar $A\beta$, are typically surrounded by dystrophic neurites, implying $A\beta$ aggregates might cause local synaptic abnormalities [205]. Recent studies also indicate soluble $A\beta$ oligomers may contribute to neuronal dysfunctions in AD [78]. Soluble $A\beta$ oligomers range from dimers to dodecamers [216]. These oligomers are detected in human brain and CSF and exist in AD brain at a higher level [71]. The facts that the oligomers bind particularly to synapses and inhibit LTP provide evidence for their roles in cognitive impairment [114, 216, 219]. As $A\beta$ oligomers exist in the surrounding area of amyloid plaques, it is difficult to ascertain if the pathology observed in the vicinity of plaques is caused by insoluble deposits, soluble oligomers or a combination of them.

The proteolysis of APP

Being the precursor protein of A β , APP contains a group of polypeptides which include alternative slicing isoforms of 695, 751 and 770 residues with a variety of posttranslational modifications [91, 217, 222]. The 751 and 770 residue isoforms usually present in both non-neuronal and neuronal cells, while 695 isoform is highly overexpressed in neurons other than non-neuronal cells [77]. Compared to 751 or 770 amino acids, 695 isoform lacks a 56-amino acid motif, which is similar to the sequence of Kunitz-type of serine protease inhibitors (KPI) [179]. Actually, APP belongs to a large gene family, which is called the amyloid precursor proteins (APLPs). APLPs share considerable homology with ectodomain and cytoplasmic tail, but they are quite different in the A β domain [47, 117].

APP is a single transmembrane protein that contains a large extracellular ectodomain and a short cytoplasmic tail. Proteolytic cleavages of APP release secreted derivatives into extracellular space and vesicle lumens. These processes are initiated either by an activity of α -secretase, which occurs at 12 residues NH₂-terminal to the transmembrane domain and

releases soluble ectodomain termed APPs α , or by an activity of β -secretase that mainly cuts 28 amino acids NH₂-terminal to the APP transmembrane domain and releases APPs β [49, 185]. In these ways, 83-residue and 99-residue COOH-terminal fragments (CTF) are generated in the membrane, irrespectively. CTF99 other than CTF83 contains the domain of A β . Following the subsequent cleavage by γ -secretase, p3, A β and APP intracellular domain (AICD) are produced [147] (Fig. 5).



Figure 5 The proteolysis of APP. APP is degraded initiated by α or β -secretase. In amyloid pathway, A β is produced following the subsequent cleavage of γ -secretase.

The ratio of A β peptides is dependent on the activity of γ -secretase or APP sequence [106]. The γ -secretase is a complex that contains four proteins, including PS1 or PS2, nicastrin, anterior pharynx defective 1 (APH1) and PS enhancer 2 [38]. PS1 and PS2 provide the catalytic site for the proteolysis of CTF [39, 227]. As PS2 γ -secretase dose not mainly participate in A β production, only a few PS2 mutations are found to be contribute to the early-onset AD [85]. In wild-type PS1, A β_{40} peptide is the major product of CTF cleavage mediated by γ -secretase. A β_{50} / A β_{49} is firstly cleaved by γ -secretase and then degraded into a shorter form [199, 230]. In most PS1 mutations that lead to early-onset AD, total amount of A β is reduced, while the ratio of A β_{42} / A β_{40} is enhanced [13]. The familial AD mutations in APP gene that locate at β -secretase cleavage site increase the production of all A β species, while the ones in γ -secretase cleavage site are in favor of A β_{42} formation [180]. These results imply that the ratio of A β may be more crucial than the absolute amount of A β , at least in the pathogenesis caused by familial AD PS mutations.

Physiological functions of APP

Although it is widely believed that the proteolytic peptide of APP, $A\beta$, plays a central role in AD pathogenesis, the question of whether loss of APP due to the enhanced proteolytic process into $A\beta$ also participates in the pathogenesis of AD remains unclear. Thus, the physiological functions of APP need to be unraveled.

APP is found to be highly expressed in neurons and localize in soma, dendrites and axons [87, 232]. The expression of APP is upregulated along with increased neuronal activity [197]. It undergoes anterograde transport with vesicles after being synthesized in the endoplasmic reticulum of cell soma [148]. Post-translationally modified by glycosylation and phosphorylation, APP associates with cytoplasmic proteins that facilitate APP transport into pre- and postsynaptic compartments [218]. The synaptic interaction of APP may form membrane tethers to modulate synaptic function [221]. Indeed, the extracellular domain of APP induces its trans-synaptic dimerization, which may be mediated by heparin [36, 74]. While cis-dimerization of APP modulates the proteolytic cleavage by y-secretase, transdimerization promotes the adhesion between cells [170, 187]. The APP extracellular domain also interacts with extracellular matrix proteins and thus contributes to cell-matrix adhesion [11, 109, 141]. In addition, APP may be a modulatory protein for other adhesion molecules, as it is found to co-localize with them at the sites of adhesion [6, 127, 158, 234]. The role of APP in adhesion induces synaptogenesis [221] and it raises the question that whether APPmeditated synaptic adhesion is involved in AD, which is characterized by impaired synaptic functions.

Besides the neurotrophic effects of full-length APP due to its adhesion properties, growing evidence points out that α -secretase released APP soluble fragment, APPs α , is also involved in physiological functions of APP. Enhanced APPs α levels induce an increase in synaptic density [12, 177], while antibodies against APPs α inhibits LTP and spatial memory [202].Physiological deficits in APP knockout mice are fully restored by APPs α [172]. APPs α may enhance the phosphorylation of extracellular regulated protein kinases to promote neurite growth and adult neurogenesis [33, 178]. Also, there is evidence that APPs α stimulates the proliferation of neural stem cells in adult rodent brain through co-working with epidermal growth factor [25]. On the other hand, APPs β undergoes further cleavage that binds to death receptor 6 mediating axonal pruning and degeneration [151]. AICD, the APP intracellular domain after γ -secretase cleavage, translocate into the nucleus to initiate

intracellular signaling cascades [63, 112]. Combined with Fe65 and Tip60, AICD form a transcriptionally active complex [27], of which the downstream targets have been identified [31, 111, 121, 212].

References

- Aizenstein HJ, Nebes RD, Saxton JA, Price JC, Mathis CA, Tsopelas ND, Ziolko SK, James JA, Snitz BE, Houck PRet al (2008) Frequent amyloid deposition without significant cognitive impairment among the elderly. Archives of neurology 65: 1509-1517 Doi 10.1001/archneur.65.11.1509
- 2 Akram A, Christoffel D, Rocher AB, Bouras C, Kovari E, Perl DP, Morrison JH, Herrmann FR, Haroutunian V, Giannakopoulos Pet al (2008) Stereologic estimates of total spinophilin-immunoreactive spine number in area 9 and the CA1 field: relationship with the progression of Alzheimer's disease. Neurobiology of aging 29: 1296-1307 Doi 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2007.03.007
- 3 Albert MS, DeKosky ST, Dickson D, Dubois B, Feldman HH, Fox NC, Gamst A, Holtzman DM, Jagust WJ, Petersen RCet al (2011) The diagnosis of mild cognitive impairment due to Alzheimer's disease: recommendations from the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association workgroups on diagnostic guidelines for Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimer's & dementia : the journal of the Alzheimer's Association 7: 270-279 Doi 10.1016/j.jalz.2011.03.008
- 4 Alzheimer A (1907) Über eine eigenartige Erkrankung der Hirnrinde. Allg Zeitschr Psychiatr 64: 146-148
- 5 Andrews SB, Leapman RD, Landis DM, Reese TS (1988) Activity-dependent accumulation of calcium in Purkinje cell dendritic spines. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 85: 1682-1685
- Ashley J, Packard M, Ataman B, Budnik V (2005) Fasciclin II signals new synapse formation through amyloid precursor protein and the scaffolding protein dX11/Mint. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 25: 5943-5955 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1144-05.2005
- 7 Bancher C, Brunner C, Lassmann H, Budka H, Jellinger K, Wiche G, Seitelberger F, Grundke-Iqbal I, Iqbal K, Wisniewski HM (1989) Accumulation of abnormally phosphorylated tau precedes the formation of neurofibrillary tangles in Alzheimer's disease. Brain research 477: 90-99
- Bear MF, Connors BW, Paradiso MA (2007) Neuroscience : exploring the brain.
 Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, City
- Bear MF, Kirkwood A (1993) Neocortical long-term potentiation. Current opinion in neurobiology 3: 197-202

- 10 Beatty WW, Salmon DP, Butters N, Heindel WC, Granholm EL (1988) Retrograde amnesia in patients with Alzheimer's disease or Huntington's disease. Neurobiology of aging 9: 181-186
- 11 Beher D, Hesse L, Masters CL, Multhaup G (1996) Regulation of amyloid protein precursor (APP) binding to collagen and mapping of the binding sites on APP and collagen type I. The Journal of biological chemistry 271: 1613-1620
- 12 Bell KF, Zheng L, Fahrenholz F, Cuello AC (2008) ADAM-10 over-expression increases cortical synaptogenesis. Neurobiology of aging 29: 554-565 Doi 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2006.11.004
- Bentahir M, Nyabi O, Verhamme J, Tolia A, Horre K, Wiltfang J, Esselmann H, De Strooper B (2006) Presenilin clinical mutations can affect gamma-secretase activity by different mechanisms. Journal of neurochemistry 96: 732-742 Doi 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2005.03578.x
- 14 Berg L, McKeel DW, Jr., Miller JP, Storandt M, Rubin EH, Morris JC, Baty J, Coats M, Norton J, Goate AMet al (1998) Clinicopathologic studies in cognitively healthy aging and Alzheimer's disease: relation of histologic markers to dementia severity, age, sex, and apolipoprotein E genotype. Archives of neurology 55: 326-335
- 15 Bittner T, Burgold S, Dorostkar MM, Fuhrmann M, Wegenast-Braun BM, Schmidt B, Kretzschmar H, Herms J (2012) Amyloid plaque formation precedes dendritic spine loss. Acta neuropathologica 124: 797-807 Doi 10.1007/s00401-012-1047-8
- Bittner T, Fuhrmann M, Burgold S, Ochs SM, Hoffmann N, Mitteregger G, Kretzschmar H, LaFerla FM, Herms J (2010) Multiple events lead to dendritic spine loss in triple transgenic Alzheimer's disease mice. PloS one 5: e15477 Doi 10.1371/journal.pone.0015477
- 17 Blennow K, Mattsson N, Scholl M, Hansson O, Zetterberg H (2015) Amyloid biomarkers in Alzheimer's disease. Trends in pharmacological sciences 36: 297-309 Doi 10.1016/j.tips.2015.03.002
- Bliss TV, Lomo T (1973) Long-lasting potentiation of synaptic transmission in the dentate area of the anaesthetized rabbit following stimulation of the perforant path.
 The Journal of physiology 232: 331-356
- 19 Bourne J, Harris KM (2007) Do thin spines learn to be mushroom spines that remember? Current opinion in neurobiology 17: 381-386 Doi 10.1016/j.conb.2007.04.009

- 20 Bourne JN, Harris KM (2008) Balancing structure and function at hippocampal dendritic spines. Annual review of neuroscience 31: 47-67 Doi DOI 10.1146/annurev.neuro.31.060407.125646
- 21 Brion JP (2006) Immunological demonstration of tau protein in neurofibrillary tangles of Alzheimer's disease. Journal of Alzheimer's disease : JAD 9: 177-185
- Brion JP (1998) Neurofibrillary tangles and Alzheimer's disease. European neurology40: 130-140
- Brown CE, Li P, Boyd JD, Delaney KR, Murphy TH (2007) Extensive turnover of dendritic spines and vascular remodeling in cortical tissues recovering from stroke.
 The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 27: 4101-4109 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4295-06.2007
- 24 Brown D, Belichenko P, Sales J, Jeffrey M, Fraser JR (2001) Early loss of dendritic spines in murine scrapie revealed by confocal analysis. Neuroreport 12: 179-183
- Caille I, Allinquant B, Dupont E, Bouillot C, Langer A, Muller U, Prochiantz A (2004)
 Soluble form of amyloid precursor protein regulates proliferation of progenitors in the adult subventricular zone. Development 131: 2173-2181 Doi 10.1242/dev.01103
- 26 Cajal Rny (1888) Estructura de los centros nerviosos de las aves. Rev Trim Histol Patol: 1-10
- 27 Cao X, Sudhof TC (2001) A transcriptionally [correction of transcriptively] active complex of APP with Fe65 and histone acetyltransferase Tip60. Science 293: 115-120 Doi 10.1126/science.1058783
- 28 Capani F, Martone ME, Deerinck TJ, Ellisman MH (2001) Selective localization of high concentrations of F-actin in subpopulations of dendritic spines in rat central nervous system: a three-dimensional electron microscopic study. The Journal of comparative neurology 435: 156-170
- 29 Caselli RJ, Beach TG, Yaari R, Reiman EM (2006) Alzheimer's disease a century later. The Journal of clinical psychiatry 67: 1784-1800
- 30 Chartier-Harlin MC, Crawford F, Houlden H, Warren A, Hughes D, Fidani L, Goate A, Rossor M, Roques P, Hardy Jet al (1991) Early-onset Alzheimer's disease caused by mutations at codon 717 of the beta-amyloid precursor protein gene. Nature 353: 844-846 Doi 10.1038/353844a0
- Checler F, Sunyach C, Pardossi-Piquard R, Sevalle J, Vincent B, Kawarai T, Girardot
 N, St George-Hyslop P, da Costa CA (2007) The gamma/epsilon-secretase-derived

APP intracellular domain fragments regulate p53. Current Alzheimer research 4: 423-426

- Chishti MA, Yang DS, Janus C, Phinney AL, Horne P, Pearson J, Strome R, Zuker N,
 Loukides J, French Jet al (2001) Early-onset amyloid deposition and cognitive deficits
 in transgenic mice expressing a double mutant form of amyloid precursor protein 695.
 The Journal of biological chemistry 276: 21562-21570 Doi 10.1074/jbc.M100710200
- 33 Copanaki E, Chang S, Vlachos A, Tschape JA, Muller UC, Kogel D, Deller T (2010) sAPPalpha antagonizes dendritic degeneration and neuron death triggered by proteasomal stress. Molecular and cellular neurosciences 44: 386-393 Doi 10.1016/j.mcn.2010.04.007
- 34 Cruz-Martin A, Crespo M, Portera-Cailliau C (2010) Delayed stabilization of dendritic spines in fragile X mice. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 30: 7793-7803 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0577-10.2010
- 35 Cummings JL, Houlihan JP, Hill MA (1986) The pattern of reading deterioration in dementia of the Alzheimer type: observations and implications. Brain and language 29: 315-323
- 36 Dahms SO, Hoefgen S, Roeser D, Schlott B, Guhrs KH, Than ME (2010) Structure and biochemical analysis of the heparin-induced E1 dimer of the amyloid precursor protein. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 107: 5381-5386 Doi 10.1073/pnas.0911326107
- 37 De Strooper B (2003) Aph-1, Pen-2, and Nicastrin with Presenilin generate an active gamma-Secretase complex. Neuron 38: 9-12
- 38 De Strooper B (2010) Proteases and proteolysis in Alzheimer disease: a multifactorial view on the disease process. Physiological reviews 90: 465-494 Doi 10.1152/physrev.00023.2009
- 39 De Strooper B, Saftig P, Craessaerts K, Vanderstichele H, Guhde G, Annaert W, Von Figura K, Van Leuven F (1998) Deficiency of presenilin-1 inhibits the normal cleavage of amyloid precursor protein. Nature 391: 387-390 Doi 10.1038/34910
- 40 DeKosky ST, Scheff SW (1990) Synapse loss in frontal cortex biopsies in Alzheimer's disease: correlation with cognitive severity. Annals of neurology 27: 457-464 Doi 10.1002/ana.410270502
- 41 Denk W, Strickler JH, Webb WW (1990) Two-photon laser scanning fluorescence microscopy. Science 248: 73-76

- 42 Diamond MC, Lindner B, Johnson R, Bennett EL, Rosenzweig MR (1975) Differences in occipital cortical synapses from environmentally enriched, impoverished, and standard colony rats. Journal of neuroscience research 1: 109-119 Doi 10.1002/jnr.490010203
- 43 Dimou L, Gotz M (2014) Glial cells as progenitors and stem cells: new roles in the healthy and diseased brain. Physiological reviews 94: 709-737 Doi 10.1152/physrev.00036.2013
- Dubois B, Feldman HH, Jacova C, Cummings JL, Dekosky ST, Barberger-Gateau P,
 Delacourte A, Frisoni G, Fox NC, Galasko Det al (2010) Revising the definition of
 Alzheimer's disease: a new lexicon. The Lancet Neurology 9: 1118-1127 Doi
 10.1016/S1474-4422(10)70223-4
- 45 Dunaevsky A, Blazeski R, Yuste R, Mason C (2001) Spine motility with synaptic contact. Nature neuroscience 4: 685-686 Doi 10.1038/89460
- 46 Dunaevsky A, Tashiro A, Majewska A, Mason C, Yuste R (1999) Developmental regulation of spine motility in the mammalian central nervous system. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 96: 13438-13443
- 47 Eggert S, Paliga K, Soba P, Evin G, Masters CL, Weidemann A, Beyreuther K (2004) The proteolytic processing of the amyloid precursor protein gene family members APLP-1 and APLP-2 involves alpha-, beta-, gamma-, and epsilon-like cleavages: modulation of APLP-1 processing by n-glycosylation. The Journal of biological chemistry 279: 18146-18156 Doi 10.1074/jbc.M311601200
- 48 Eling P, Whitaker H (2010) Chapter 36: history of aphasia: from brain to language. Handbook of clinical neurology 95: 571-582 Doi 10.1016/S0072-9752(08)02136-2
- 49 Esch FS, Keim PS, Beattie EC, Blacher RW, Culwell AR, Oltersdorf T, McClure D,
 Ward PJ (1990) Cleavage of amyloid beta peptide during constitutive processing of
 its precursor. Science 248: 1122-1124
- Eyre MD, Richter-Levin G, Avital A, Stewart MG (2003) Morphological changes in hippocampal dentate gyrus synapses following spatial learning in rats are transient. The European journal of neuroscience 17: 1973-1980
- 51 Fagan AM, Mintun MA, Mach RH, Lee SY, Dence CS, Shah AR, LaRossa GN, Spinner ML, Klunk WE, Mathis CAet al (2006) Inverse relation between in vivo amyloid imaging load and cerebrospinal fluid Abeta42 in humans. Annals of neurology 59: 512-519 Doi 10.1002/ana.20730

- 52 Feng G, Mellor RH, Bernstein M, Keller-Peck C, Nguyen QT, Wallace M, Nerbonne JM, Lichtman JW, Sanes JR (2000) Imaging neuronal subsets in transgenic mice expressing multiple spectral variants of GFP. Neuron 28: 41-51
- 53 Ferrer I, Galofre E (1987) Dendritic spine anomalies in fetal alcohol syndrome. Neuropediatrics 18: 161-163 Doi 10.1055/s-2008-1052472
- 54 Fiala JC, Allwardt B, Harris KM (2002) Dendritic spines do not split during hippocampal LTP or maturation. Nature neuroscience 5: 297-298 Doi 10.1038/nn830
- 55 Fiala JC, Spacek J, Harris KM (2002) Dendritic spine pathology: cause or consequence of neurological disorders? Brain research Brain research reviews 39: 29-54
- 56 Fifkova E, Anderson CL (1981) Stimulation-induced changes in dimensions of stalks of dendritic spines in the dentate molecular layer. Experimental neurology 74: 621-627
- 57 Fifkova E, Van Harreveld A (1977) Long-lasting morphological changes in dendritic spines of dentate granular cells following stimulation of the entorhinal area. Journal of neurocytology 6: 211-230
- 58 Forstl H, Kurz A (1999) Clinical features of Alzheimer's disease. European archives of psychiatry and clinical neuroscience 249: 288-290
- 59 Freire M (1978) Effects of dark rearing on dendritic spines in layer IV of the mouse visual cortex. A quantitative electron microscopical study. Journal of anatomy 126: 193-201
- 60 Fu M, Yu X, Lu J, Zuo Y (2012) Repetitive motor learning induces coordinated formation of clustered dendritic spines in vivo. Nature 483: 92-95 Doi 10.1038/nature10844
- 61 Gaiarsa JL, Caillard O, Ben-Ari Y (2002) Long-term plasticity at GABAergic and glycinergic synapses: mechanisms and functional significance. Trends in neurosciences 25: 564-570
- 62 Games D, Adams D, Alessandrini R, Barbour R, Berthelette P, Blackwell C, Carr T, Clemens J, Donaldson T, Gillespie Fet al (1995) Alzheimer-type neuropathology in transgenic mice overexpressing V717F beta-amyloid precursor protein. Nature 373: 523-527 Doi 10.1038/373523a0
- 63 Gao Y, Pimplikar SW (2001) The gamma -secretase-cleaved C-terminal fragment of amyloid precursor protein mediates signaling to the nucleus. Proceedings of the

National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 98: 14979-14984 Doi 10.1073/pnas.261463298

- 64 Geinisman Y, Disterhoft JF, Gundersen HJ, McEchron MD, Persina IS, Power JM, van der Zee EA, West MJ (2000) Remodeling of hippocampal synapses after hippocampus-dependent associative learning. The Journal of comparative neurology 417: 49-59
- 65 Giannakopoulos P, Herrmann FR, Bussiere T, Bouras C, Kovari E, Perl DP, Morrison JH, Gold G, Hof PR (2003) Tangle and neuron numbers, but not amyloid load, predict cognitive status in Alzheimer's disease. Neurology 60: 1495-1500
- 66 Glenner GG, Wong CW (1984) Alzheimer's disease and Down's syndrome: sharing of a unique cerebrovascular amyloid fibril protein. Biochemical and biophysical research communications 122: 1131-1135
- 67 Glenner GG, Wong CW (1984) Alzheimer's disease: initial report of the purification and characterization of a novel cerebrovascular amyloid protein. Biochemical and biophysical research communications 120: 885-890
- 68 Goate A, Chartier-Harlin MC, Mullan M, Brown J, Crawford F, Fidani L, Giuffra L, Haynes A, Irving N, James Let al (1991) Segregation of a missense mutation in the amyloid precursor protein gene with familial Alzheimer's disease. Nature 349: 704-706 Doi 10.1038/349704a0
- Goedert M, Spillantini MG (2006) A century of Alzheimer's disease. Science 314:
 777-781 Doi 10.1126/science.1132814
- 70 Goldgaber D, Lerman MI, McBride OW, Saffiotti U, Gajdusek DC (1987) Characterization and chromosomal localization of a cDNA encoding brain amyloid of Alzheimer's disease. Science 235: 877-880
- 71 Gong Y, Chang L, Viola KL, Lacor PN, Lambert MP, Finch CE, Krafft GA, Klein WL (2003) Alzheimer's disease-affected brain: presence of oligomeric A beta ligands (ADDLs) suggests a molecular basis for reversible memory loss. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 100: 10417-10422 Doi 10.1073/pnas.1834302100
- 72 Gorevic PD, Goni F, Pons-Estel B, Alvarez F, Peress NS, Frangione B (1986) Isolation and partial characterization of neurofibrillary tangles and amyloid plaque core in Alzheimer's disease: immunohistological studies. Journal of neuropathology and experimental neurology 45: 647-664

- 73 Grace EA, Rabiner CA, Busciglio J (2002) Characterization of neuronal dystrophy induced by fibrillar amyloid beta: implications for Alzheimer's disease. Neuroscience 114: 265-273
- 74 Gralle M, Oliveira CL, Guerreiro LH, McKinstry WJ, Galatis D, Masters CL, Cappai R, Parker MW, Ramos CH, Torriani let al (2006) Solution conformation and heparininduced dimerization of the full-length extracellular domain of the human amyloid precursor protein. Journal of molecular biology 357: 493-508 Doi 10.1016/j.jmb.2005.12.053
- 75 Grundke-Iqbal I, Iqbal K, Tung YC, Quinlan M, Wisniewski HM, Binder LI (1986) Abnormal phosphorylation of the microtubule-associated protein tau (tau) in Alzheimer cytoskeletal pathology. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 83: 4913-4917
- Guidetti P, Charles V, Chen EY, Reddy PH, Kordower JH, Whetsell WO, Jr., Schwarcz R, Tagle DA (2001) Early degenerative changes in transgenic mice expressing mutant huntingtin involve dendritic abnormalities but no impairment of mitochondrial energy production. Experimental neurology 169: 340-350 Doi 10.1006/exnr.2000.7626
- Haass C, Hung AY, Selkoe DJ (1991) Processing of beta-amyloid precursor protein in microglia and astrocytes favors an internal localization over constitutive secretion.
 The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 11: 3783-3793
- Haass C, Selkoe DJ (2007) Soluble protein oligomers in neurodegeneration: lessons
 from the Alzheimer's amyloid beta-peptide. Nature reviews Molecular cell biology 8:
 101-112 Doi 10.1038/nrm2101
- Hardy J, Allsop D (1991) Amyloid deposition as the central event in the aetiology of
 Alzheimer's disease. Trends in pharmacological sciences 12: 383-388
- Hardy JA, Higgins GA (1992) Alzheimer's disease: the amyloid cascade hypothesis.
 Science 256: 184-185
- 81 Harris KM (1999) Structure, development, and plasticity of dendritic spines. Current opinion in neurobiology 9: 343-348
- 82 Harris KM, Jensen FE, Tsao B (1992) Three-dimensional structure of dendritic spines and synapses in rat hippocampus (CA1) at postnatal day 15 and adult ages: implications for the maturation of synaptic physiology and long-term potentiation. The

Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 12: 2685-2705

- Harris KM, Kater SB (1994) Dendritic spines: cellular specializations imparting both stability and flexibility to synaptic function. Annual review of neuroscience 17: 341-371 Doi 10.1146/annurev.ne.17.030194.002013
- Helmchen F, Denk W (2005) Deep tissue two-photon microscopy. Nature methods 2:
 932-940 Doi 10.1038/nmeth818
- 85 Herreman A, Hartmann D, Annaert W, Saftig P, Craessaerts K, Serneels L, Umans L, Schrijvers V, Checler F, Vanderstichele Het al (1999) Presenilin 2 deficiency causes a mild pulmonary phenotype and no changes in amyloid precursor protein processing but enhances the embryonic lethal phenotype of presenilin 1 deficiency. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 96: 11872-11877
- 86 Hippocrates (400 BCE) On the Sacred Disease.
- Hoe HS, Fu Z, Makarova A, Lee JY, Lu C, Feng L, Pajoohesh-Ganji A, Matsuoka Y,
 Hyman BT, Ehlers MDet al (2009) The effects of amyloid precursor protein on
 postsynaptic composition and activity. The Journal of biological chemistry 284: 8495 8506 Doi 10.1074/jbc.M900141200
- 88 Hofer SB, Mrsic-Flogel TD, Bonhoeffer T, Hubener M (2009) Experience leaves a lasting structural trace in cortical circuits. Nature 457: 313-317 Doi 10.1038/nature07487
- Holtmaat AJ, Trachtenberg JT, Wilbrecht L, Shepherd GM, Zhang X, Knott GW,
 Svoboda K (2005) Transient and persistent dendritic spines in the neocortex in vivo.
 Neuron 45: 279-291 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2005.01.003
- 90 Hosokawa T, Rusakov DA, Bliss TV, Fine A (1995) Repeated confocal imaging of individual dendritic spines in the living hippocampal slice: evidence for changes in length and orientation associated with chemically induced LTP. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 15: 5560-5573
- 91 Hung AY, Selkoe DJ (1994) Selective ectodomain phosphorylation and regulated cleavage of beta-amyloid precursor protein. The EMBO journal 13: 534-542
- 92 Husi H, Ward MA, Choudhary JS, Blackstock WP, Grant SG (2000) Proteomic analysis of NMDA receptor-adhesion protein signaling complexes. Nature neuroscience 3: 661-669 Doi 10.1038/76615

- 93 Irizarry MC, McNamara M, Fedorchak K, Hsiao K, Hyman BT (1997) APPSw transgenic mice develop age-related A beta deposits and neuropil abnormalities, but no neuronal loss in CA1. Journal of neuropathology and experimental neurology 56: 965-973
- 94 Irwin SA, Galvez R, Greenough WT (2000) Dendritic spine structural anomalies in fragile-X mental retardation syndrome. Cerebral cortex 10: 1038-1044
- 95 Ivanco TL, Racine RJ, Kolb B (2000) Morphology of layer III pyramidal neurons is altered following induction of LTP in sensorimotor cortex of the freely moving rat. Synapse 37: 16-22 Doi 10.1002/(SICI)1098-2396(200007)37:1<16::AID-SYN2>3.0.CO;2-T
- 96 Iwatsubo T, Odaka A, Suzuki N, Mizusawa H, Nukina N, Ihara Y (1994) Visualization of A beta 42(43) and A beta 40 in senile plaques with end-specific A beta monoclonals: evidence that an initially deposited species is A beta 42(43). Neuron 13: 45-53
- Jarrett JT, Berger EP, Lansbury PT, Jr. (1993) The C-terminus of the beta protein is
 critical in amyloidogenesis. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 695: 144 148
- 98 Jarrett JT, Berger EP, Lansbury PT, Jr. (1993) The carboxy terminus of the beta amyloid protein is critical for the seeding of amyloid formation: implications for the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. Biochemistry 32: 4693-4697
- Joachim CL, Morris JH, Selkoe DJ (1989) Diffuse senile plaques occur commonly in
 the cerebellum in Alzheimer's disease. The American journal of pathology 135: 309 319
- Jonsson T, Atwal JK, Steinberg S, Snaedal J, Jonsson PV, Bjornsson S, Stefansson H, Sulem P, Gudbjartsson D, Maloney Jet al (2012) A mutation in APP protects against Alzheimer's disease and age-related cognitive decline. Nature 488: 96-99 Doi 10.1038/nature11283
- 101 Jung CK, Herms J (2014) Structural dynamics of dendritic spines are influenced by an environmental enrichment: an in vivo imaging study. Cerebral cortex 24: 377-384 Doi 10.1093/cercor/bhs317
- 102 Jung CK, Keppler K, Steinbach S, Blazquez-Llorca L, Herms J (2015) Fibrillar amyloid plaque formation precedes microglial activation. PloS one 10: e0119768 Doi 10.1371/journal.pone.0119768
- 103 Kamei A, Takashima S, Chan F, Becker LE (1992) Abnormal dendritic development in maple syrup urine disease. Pediatric neurology 8: 145-147
- 104 Kandel ER (2013) Principles of neural science. McGraw-Hill Medical, City
- 105 Kang J, Lemaire HG, Unterbeck A, Salbaum JM, Masters CL, Grzeschik KH, Multhaup G, Beyreuther K, Muller-Hill B (1987) The precursor of Alzheimer's disease amyloid A4 protein resembles a cell-surface receptor. Nature 325: 733-736 Doi 10.1038/325733a0
- 106 Karran E, Mercken M, De Strooper B (2011) The amyloid cascade hypothesis for Alzheimer's disease: an appraisal for the development of therapeutics. Nature reviews Drug discovery 10: 698-712 Doi 10.1038/nrd3505
- 107 Keck T, Mrsic-Flogel TD, Vaz Afonso M, Eysel UT, Bonhoeffer T, Hubener M (2008) Massive restructuring of neuronal circuits during functional reorganization of adult visual cortex. Nature neuroscience 11: 1162-1167 Doi 10.1038/nn.2181
- 108 Kettenmann H, Verkhratsky A (2008) Neuroglia: the 150 years after. Trends in neurosciences 31: 653-659 Doi 10.1016/j.tins.2008.09.003
- Kibbey MC, Jucker M, Weeks BS, Neve RL, Van Nostrand WE, Kleinman HK (1993)
 beta-Amyloid precursor protein binds to the neurite-promoting IKVAV site of laminin.
 Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 90:
 10150-10153
- Kim BG, Dai HN, McAtee M, Vicini S, Bregman BS (2006) Remodeling of synaptic structures in the motor cortex following spinal cord injury. Experimental neurology 198: 401-415 Doi 10.1016/j.expneurol.2005.12.010
- 111 Kim HS, Kim EM, Lee JP, Park CH, Kim S, Seo JH, Chang KA, Yu E, Jeong SJ, Chong YHet al (2003) C-terminal fragments of amyloid precursor protein exert neurotoxicity by inducing glycogen synthase kinase-3beta expression. FASEB journal : official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology 17: 1951-1953 Doi 10.1096/fj.03-0106fje
- 112 Kimberly WT, Zheng JB, Guenette SY, Selkoe DJ (2001) The intracellular domain of the beta-amyloid precursor protein is stabilized by Fe65 and translocates to the nucleus in a notch-like manner. The Journal of biological chemistry 276: 40288-40292 Doi 10.1074/jbc.C100447200
- 113 Kleim JA, Lussnig E, Schwarz ER, Comery TA, Greenough WT (1996) Synaptogenesis and Fos expression in the motor cortex of the adult rat after motor

skill learning. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 16: 4529-4535

- 114 Klein WL, Stine WB, Jr., Teplow DB (2004) Small assemblies of unmodified amyloid beta-protein are the proximate neurotoxin in Alzheimer's disease. Neurobiology of aging 25: 569-580 Doi 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2004.02.010
- 115 Knott GW, Quairiaux C, Genoud C, Welker E (2002) Formation of dendritic spines with GABAergic synapses induced by whisker stimulation in adult mice. Neuron 34: 265-273
- 116 Kopec CD, Li B, Wei W, Boehm J, Malinow R (2006) Glutamate receptor exocytosis and spine enlargement during chemically induced long-term potentiation. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 26: 2000-2009 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3918-05.2006
- 117 Korte M, Herrmann U, Zhang X, Draguhn A (2012) The role of APP and APLP for synaptic transmission, plasticity, and network function: lessons from genetic mouse models. Experimental brain research 217: 435-440 Doi 10.1007/s00221-011-2894-6
- Kosik KS, Joachim CL, Selkoe DJ (1986) Microtubule-associated protein tau (tau) is a major antigenic component of paired helical filaments in Alzheimer disease.
 Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 83: 4044-4048
- 119 Kua EH, Ho E, Tan HH, Tsoi C, Thng C, Mahendran R (2014) The natural history of dementia. Psychogeriatrics : the official journal of the Japanese Psychogeriatric Society 14: 196-201 Doi 10.1111/psyg.12053
- 120 Lai CS, Franke TF, Gan WB (2012) Opposite effects of fear conditioning and extinction on dendritic spine remodelling. Nature 483: 87-91 Doi 10.1038/nature10792
- 121 Leissring MA, Murphy MP, Mead TR, Akbari Y, Sugarman MC, Jannatipour M, Anliker B, Muller U, Saftig P, De Strooper Bet al (2002) A physiologic signaling role for the gamma -secretase-derived intracellular fragment of APP. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 99: 4697-4702 Doi 10.1073/pnas.072033799
- 122 Lemere CA, Blusztajn JK, Yamaguchi H, Wisniewski T, Saido TC, Selkoe DJ (1996) Sequence of deposition of heterogeneous amyloid beta-peptides and APO E in Down syndrome: implications for initial events in amyloid plaque formation. Neurobiology of disease 3: 16-32 Doi 10.1006/nbdi.1996.0003

- 123 Lendvai B, Stern EA, Chen B, Svoboda K (2000) Experience-dependent plasticity of dendritic spines in the developing rat barrel cortex in vivo. Nature 404: 876-881 Doi 10.1038/35009107
- 124 Leuner B, Falduto J, Shors TJ (2003) Associative memory formation increases the observation of dendritic spines in the hippocampus. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 23: 659-665
- 125 Levy E, Carman MD, Fernandez-Madrid IJ, Power MD, Lieberburg I, van Duinen SG, Bots GT, Luyendijk W, Frangione B (1990) Mutation of the Alzheimer's disease amyloid gene in hereditary cerebral hemorrhage, Dutch type. Science 248: 1124-1126
- 126 Luscher C, Malenka RC (2012) NMDA receptor-dependent long-term potentiation and long-term depression (LTP/LTD). Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology 4: Doi 10.1101/cshperspect.a005710
- 127 Ma QH, Futagawa T, Yang WL, Jiang XD, Zeng L, Takeda Y, Xu RX, Bagnard D, Schachner M, Furley AJet al (2008) A TAG1-APP signalling pathway through Fe65 negatively modulates neurogenesis. Nature cell biology 10: 283-294 Doi 10.1038/ncb1690
- 128 Madsen K, Neumann WJ, Holst K, Marner L, Haahr MT, Lehel S, Knudsen GM, Hasselbalch SG (2011) Cerebral serotonin 4 receptors and amyloid-beta in early Alzheimer's disease. Journal of Alzheimer's disease : JAD 26: 457-466 Doi 10.3233/JAD-2011-110056
- Malenka RC (1994) Synaptic plasticity in the hippocampus: LTP and LTD. Cell 78:535-538
- Malenka RC, Bear MF (2004) LTP and LTD: an embarrassment of riches. Neuron 44:5-21 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2004.09.012
- Maletic-Savatic M, Malinow R, Svoboda K (1999) Rapid dendritic morphogenesis in
 CA1 hippocampal dendrites induced by synaptic activity. Science 283: 1923-1927
- Mann DM (1988) Alzheimer's disease and Down's syndrome. Histopathology 13: 125-137
- 133 Maren S (1999) Long-term potentiation in the amygdala: a mechanism for emotional learning and memory. Trends in neurosciences 22: 561-567
- 134 Masters CL, Simms G, Weinman NA, Multhaup G, McDonald BL, Beyreuther K (1985) Amyloid plaque core protein in Alzheimer disease and Down syndrome. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 82: 4245-4249

- 135 Matus A, Ackermann M, Pehling G, Byers HR, Fujiwara K (1982) High actin concentrations in brain dendritic spines and postsynaptic densities. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 79: 7590-7594
- Meda L, Baron P, Scarlato G (2001) Glial activation in Alzheimer's disease: the role ofAbeta and its associated proteins. Neurobiology of aging 22: 885-893
- 137 Merino-Serrais P, Benavides-Piccione R, Blazquez-Llorca L, Kastanauskaite A, Rabano A, Avila J, DeFelipe J (2013) The influence of phospho-tau on dendritic spines of cortical pyramidal neurons in patients with Alzheimer's disease. Brain : a journal of neurology 136: 1913-1928 Doi 10.1093/brain/awt088
- 138 Micheva KD, Beaulieu C (1996) Quantitative aspects of synaptogenesis in the rat barrel field cortex with special reference to GABA circuitry. The Journal of comparative neurology 373: 340-354 Doi 10.1002/(SICI)1096-9861(19960923)373:3<340::AID-CNE3>3.0.CO;2-2
- Miller M, Peters A (1981) Maturation of rat visual cortex. II. A combined Golgi-electron microscope study of pyramidal neurons. The Journal of comparative neurology 203: 555-573 Doi 10.1002/cne.902030402
- 140 Mizukami K, Ishikawa M, Akatsu H, Abrahamson EE, Ikonomovic MD, Asada T (2011) An immunohistochemical study of the serotonin 1A receptor in the hippocampus of subjects with Alzheimer's disease. Neuropathology : official journal of the Japanese Society of Neuropathology 31: 503-509 Doi 10.1111/j.1440-1789.2010.01193.x
- 141 Mok SS, Sberna G, Heffernan D, Cappai R, Galatis D, Clarris HJ, Sawyer WH, Beyreuther K, Masters CL, Small DH (1997) Expression and analysis of heparinbinding regions of the amyloid precursor protein of Alzheimer's disease. FEBS letters 415: 303-307
- 142 Morishima-Kawashima M, Oshima N, Ogata H, Yamaguchi H, Yoshimura M, Sugihara S, Ihara Y (2000) Effect of apolipoprotein E allele epsilon4 on the initial phase of amyloid beta-protein accumulation in the human brain. The American journal of pathology 157: 2093-2099
- 143 Morris JC, Storandt M, McKeel DW, Jr., Rubin EH, Price JL, Grant EA, Berg L (1996) Cerebral amyloid deposition and diffuse plaques in "normal" aging: Evidence for presymptomatic and very mild Alzheimer's disease. Neurology 46: 707-719
- 144 Moser MB, Trommald M, Egeland T, Andersen P (1997) Spatial training in a complex environment and isolation alter the spine distribution differently in rat CA1 pyramidal cells. The Journal of comparative neurology 380: 373-381

- 145 Mrak RE, Sheng JG, Griffin WS (1996) Correlation of astrocytic S100 beta expression with dystrophic neurites in amyloid plaques of Alzheimer's disease. Journal of neuropathology and experimental neurology 55: 273-279
- Mullan M, Crawford F, Axelman K, Houlden H, Lilius L, Winblad B, Lannfelt L (1992)
 A pathogenic mutation for probable Alzheimer's disease in the APP gene at the Nterminus of beta-amyloid. Nature genetics 1: 345-347 Doi 10.1038/ng0892-345
- Muller UC, Zheng H (2012) Physiological functions of APP family proteins. Cold
 Spring Harbor perspectives in medicine 2: a006288 Doi
 10.1101/cshperspect.a006288
- 148 Muresan V, Ladescu Muresan Z (2015) Amyloid-beta precursor protein: Multiple fragments, numerous transport routes and mechanisms. Experimental cell research 334: 45-53 Doi 10.1016/j.yexcr.2014.12.014
- 149 Nagaishi M, Arai M, Osawa T, Yokoo H, Hirato J, Yoshimoto Y, Nakazato Y (2011) An immunohistochemical finding in glioneuronal lesions associated with epilepsy: the appearance of nestin-positive, CD34-positive and tau-accumulating cells. Neuropathology : official journal of the Japanese Society of Neuropathology 31: 468-475 Doi 10.1111/j.1440-1789.2010.01188.x
- 150 Neils J, Boller F, Gerdeman B, Cole M (1989) Descriptive writing abilities in Alzheimer's disease. Journal of clinical and experimental neuropsychology 11: 692-698 Doi 10.1080/01688638908400925
- 151 Nikolaev A, McLaughlin T, O'Leary DD, Tessier-Lavigne M (2009) APP binds DR6 to trigger axon pruning and neuron death via distinct caspases. Nature 457: 981-989 Doi 10.1038/nature07767
- Nimchinsky EA, Sabatini BL, Svoboda K (2002) Structure and function of dendritic spines. Annual review of physiology 64: 313-353 Doi 10.1146/annurev.physiol.64.081501.160008
- 153 Nukina N, Ihara Y (1986) One of the antigenic determinants of paired helical filaments is related to tau protein. Journal of biochemistry 99: 1541-1544
- 154 Oertner TG, Matus A (2005) Calcium regulation of actin dynamics in dendritic spines. Cell calcium 37: 477-482 Doi 10.1016/j.ceca.2005.01.016
- 155 Okabe S (2007) Molecular anatomy of the postsynaptic density. Molecular and cellular neurosciences 34: 503-518 Doi 10.1016/j.mcn.2007.01.006
- 156 Okamura N, Suemoto T, Shiomitsu T, Suzuki M, Shimadzu H, Akatsu H, Yamamoto T, Arai H, Sasaki H, Yanai Ket al (2004) A novel imaging probe for in vivo detection of

neuritic and diffuse amyloid plaques in the brain. Journal of molecular neuroscience : MN 24: 247-255 Doi 10.1385/JMN:24:2:247

- 157 Oray S, Majewska A, Sur M (2006) Effects of synaptic activity on dendritic spine motility of developing cortical layer v pyramidal neurons. Cerebral cortex 16: 730-741 Doi 10.1093/cercor/bhj019
- 158 Osterfield M, Egelund R, Young LM, Flanagan JG (2008) Interaction of amyloid precursor protein with contactins and NgCAM in the retinotectal system. Development 135: 1189-1199 Doi 10.1242/dev.007401
- 159 Ostroff LE, Fiala JC, Allwardt B, Harris KM (2002) Polyribosomes redistribute from dendritic shafts into spines with enlarged synapses during LTP in developing rat hippocampal slices. Neuron 35: 535-545
- 160 Pan F, Aldridge GM, Greenough WT, Gan WB (2010) Dendritic spine instability and insensitivity to modulation by sensory experience in a mouse model of fragile X syndrome. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 107: 17768-17773 Doi 10.1073/pnas.1012496107
- 161 Park M, Penick EC, Edwards JG, Kauer JA, Ehlers MD (2004) Recycling endosomes supply AMPA receptors for LTP. Science 305: 1972-1975 Doi 10.1126/science.1102026
- 162 Park M, Salgado JM, Ostroff L, Helton TD, Robinson CG, Harris KM, Ehlers MD (2006) Plasticity-induced growth of dendritic spines by exocytic trafficking from recycling endosomes. Neuron 52: 817-830 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2006.09.040
- 163 Penzes P, Cahill ME, Jones KA, VanLeeuwen JE, Woolfrey KM (2011) Dendritic spine pathology in neuropsychiatric disorders. Nature neuroscience 14: 285-293 Doi 10.1038/nn.2741
- 164 Peters A, Kaiserman-Abramof IR (1970) The small pyramidal neuron of the rat cerebral cortex. The perikaryon, dendrites and spines. The American journal of anatomy 127: 321-355 Doi 10.1002/aja.1001270402
- 165 Pike KE, Savage G, Villemagne VL, Ng S, Moss SA, Maruff P, Mathis CA, Klunk WE, Masters CL, Rowe CC (2007) Beta-amyloid imaging and memory in non-demented individuals: evidence for preclinical Alzheimer's disease. Brain : a journal of neurology 130: 2837-2844 Doi 10.1093/brain/awm238
- 166 Purpura DP (1975) Normal and aberrant neuronal development in the cerebral cortex of human fetus and young infant. UCLA forum in medical sciences: 141-169

- 167 Querfurth HW, LaFerla FM (2010) Alzheimer's disease. The New England journal of medicine 362: 329-344 Doi 10.1056/NEJMra0909142
- 168 Rakic P, Bourgeois JP, Eckenhoff MF, Zecevic N, Goldman-Rakic PS (1986) Concurrent overproduction of synapses in diverse regions of the primate cerebral cortex. Science 232: 232-235
- Reisberg B, Auer SR, Monteiro I, Boksay I, Sclan SG (1996) Behavioral disturbances of dementia: an overview of phenomenology and methodologic concerns.
 International psychogeriatrics / IPA 8 Suppl 2: 169-180; discussion 181-162
- 170 Richter L, Munter LM, Ness J, Hildebrand PW, Dasari M, Unterreitmeier S, Bulic B, Beyermann M, Gust R, Reif Bet al (2010) Amyloid beta 42 peptide (Abeta42)lowering compounds directly bind to Abeta and interfere with amyloid precursor protein (APP) transmembrane dimerization. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 107: 14597-14602 Doi 10.1073/pnas.1003026107
- 171 Riedel WJ (2014) Preventing cognitive decline in preclinical Alzheimer's disease. Current opinion in pharmacology 14: 18-22 Doi 10.1016/j.coph.2013.10.002
- 172 Ring S, Weyer SW, Kilian SB, Waldron E, Pietrzik CU, Filippov MA, Herms J, Buchholz C, Eckman CB, Korte Met al (2007) The secreted beta-amyloid precursor protein ectodomain APPs alpha is sufficient to rescue the anatomical, behavioral, and electrophysiological abnormalities of APP-deficient mice. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 27: 7817-7826 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1026-07.2007
- 173 Robakis NK, Ramakrishna N, Wolfe G, Wisniewski HM (1987) Molecular cloning and characterization of a cDNA encoding the cerebrovascular and the neuritic plaque amyloid peptides. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 84: 4190-4194
- 174 Roberson ED, Halabisky B, Yoo JW, Yao J, Chin J, Yan F, Wu T, Hamto P, Devidze N, Yu GQet al (2011) Amyloid-beta/Fyn-induced synaptic, network, and cognitive impairments depend on tau levels in multiple mouse models of Alzheimer's disease. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 31: 700-711 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4152-10.2011
- 175 Roberson ED, Scearce-Levie K, Palop JJ, Yan F, Cheng IH, Wu T, Gerstein H, Yu GQ, Mucke L (2007) Reducing endogenous tau ameliorates amyloid beta-induced

deficits in an Alzheimer's disease mouse model. Science 316: 750-754 Doi 10.1126/science.1141736

- 176 Roberts RC, Conley R, Kung L, Peretti FJ, Chute DJ (1996) Reduced striatal spine size in schizophrenia: a postmortem ultrastructural study. Neuroreport 7: 1214-1218
- Roch JM, Masliah E, Roch-Levecq AC, Sundsmo MP, Otero DA, Veinbergs I, Saitoh T (1994) Increase of synaptic density and memory retention by a peptide representing the trophic domain of the amyloid beta/A4 protein precursor.
 Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 91: 7450-7454
- 178 Rohe M, Carlo AS, Breyhan H, Sporbert A, Militz D, Schmidt V, Wozny C, Harmeier A, Erdmann B, Bales KRet al (2008) Sortilin-related receptor with A-type repeats (SORLA) affects the amyloid precursor protein-dependent stimulation of ERK signaling and adult neurogenesis. The Journal of biological chemistry 283: 14826-14834 Doi 10.1074/jbc.M710574200
- 179 Sandbrink R, Masters CL, Beyreuther K (1996) APP gene family. Alternative splicing generates functionally related isoforms. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 777: 281-287
- Scheuner D, Eckman C, Jensen M, Song X, Citron M, Suzuki N, Bird TD, Hardy J, Hutton M, Kukull Wet al (1996) Secreted amyloid beta-protein similar to that in the senile plaques of Alzheimer's disease is increased in vivo by the presenilin 1 and 2 and APP mutations linked to familial Alzheimer's disease. Nature medicine 2: 864-870
- Selkoe DJ (2011) Alzheimer's disease. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology 3: Doi 10.1101/cshperspect.a004457
- 182 Selkoe DJ (2001) Alzheimer's disease: genes, proteins, and therapy. Physiological reviews 81: 741-766
- Selkoe DJ (1991) The molecular pathology of Alzheimer's disease. Neuron 6: 487-498
- Sen A, Thom M, Martinian L, Harding B, Cross JH, Nikolic M, Sisodiya SM (2007)
 Pathological tau tangles localize to focal cortical dysplasia in older patients. Epilepsia
 48: 1447-1454 Doi 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2007.01107.x
- 185 Seubert P, Oltersdorf T, Lee MG, Barbour R, Blomquist C, Davis DL, Bryant K, Fritz LC, Galasko D, Thal LJet al (1993) Secretion of beta-amyloid precursor protein

cleaved at the amino terminus of the beta-amyloid peptide. Nature 361: 260-263 Doi 10.1038/361260a0

- 186 Shoji M, Hirai S, Yamaguchi H, Harigaya Y, Kawarabayashi T (1990) Amyloid betaprotein precursor accumulates in dystrophic neurites of senile plaques in Alzheimertype dementia. Brain research 512: 164-168
- 187 Soba P, Eggert S, Wagner K, Zentgraf H, Siehl K, Kreger S, Lower A, Langer A, Merdes G, Paro Ret al (2005) Homo- and heterodimerization of APP family members promotes intercellular adhesion. The EMBO journal 24: 3624-3634 Doi 10.1038/sj.emboj.7600824
- 188 Sorra KE, Harris KM (2000) Overview on the structure, composition, function, development, and plasticity of hippocampal dendritic spines. Hippocampus 10: 501-511 Doi 10.1002/1098-1063(2000)10:5<501::AID-HIPO1>3.0.CO;2-T
- 189 Spacek J, Harris KM (1997) Three-dimensional organization of smooth endoplasmic reticulum in hippocampal CA1 dendrites and dendritic spines of the immature and mature rat. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 17: 190-203
- 190 Sperling R, Mormino E, Johnson K (2014) The evolution of preclinical Alzheimer's disease: implications for prevention trials. Neuron 84: 608-622 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2014.10.038
- 191 Sperling RA, Aisen PS, Beckett LA, Bennett DA, Craft S, Fagan AM, Iwatsubo T, Jack CR, Jr., Kaye J, Montine TJet al (2011) Toward defining the preclinical stages of Alzheimer's disease: recommendations from the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association workgroups on diagnostic guidelines for Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimer's & dementia : the journal of the Alzheimer's Association 7: 280-292 Doi 10.1016/j.jalz.2011.03.003
- 192 Spires TL, Meyer-Luehmann M, Stern EA, McLean PJ, Skoch J, Nguyen PT, Bacskai BJ, Hyman BT (2005) Dendritic spine abnormalities in amyloid precursor protein transgenic mice demonstrated by gene transfer and intravital multiphoton microscopy. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 25: 7278-7287 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1879-05.2005
- 193 Stalder M, Phinney A, Probst A, Sommer B, Staufenbiel M, Jucker M (1999) Association of microglia with amyloid plaques in brains of APP23 transgenic mice. The American journal of pathology 154: 1673-1684 Doi 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)65423-5

- 194 Steward O, Levy WB (1982) Preferential localization of polyribosomes under the base of dendritic spines in granule cells of the dentate gyrus. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 2: 284-291
- 195 Suzuki K, Parker CC, Pentchev PG, Katz D, Ghetti B, D'Agostino AN, Carstea ED (1995) Neurofibrillary tangles in Niemann-Pick disease type C. Acta neuropathologica 89: 227-238
- 196 Svoboda K, Yasuda R (2006) Principles of two-photon excitation microscopy and its applications to neuroscience. Neuron 50: 823-839 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2006.05.019
- 197 Tabuchi A, Ishii A, Fukuchi M, Kobayashi S, Suzuki T, Tsuda M (2004) Activitydependent increase in beta-amyloid precursor protein mRNA expression in neurons. Neuroreport 15: 1329-1333
- 198 Tagliavini F, Giaccone G, Frangione B, Bugiani O (1988) Preamyloid deposits in the cerebral cortex of patients with Alzheimer's disease and nondemented individuals. Neuroscience letters 93: 191-196
- 199 Takami M, Nagashima Y, Sano Y, Ishihara S, Morishima-Kawashima M, Funamoto S, Ihara Y (2009) gamma-Secretase: successive tripeptide and tetrapeptide release from the transmembrane domain of beta-carboxyl terminal fragment. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 29: 13042-13052 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2362-09.2009
- 200 Takashima S, lida K, Mito T, Arima M (1994) Dendritic and histochemical development and ageing in patients with Down's syndrome. Journal of intellectual disability research : JIDR 38 (Pt 3): 265-273
- 201 Tanzi RE, Gusella JF, Watkins PC, Bruns GA, St George-Hyslop P, Van Keuren ML, Patterson D, Pagan S, Kurnit DM, Neve RL (1987) Amyloid beta protein gene: cDNA, mRNA distribution, and genetic linkage near the Alzheimer locus. Science 235: 880-884
- 202 Taylor CJ, Ireland DR, Ballagh I, Bourne K, Marechal NM, Turner PR, Bilkey DK, Tate WP, Abraham WC (2008) Endogenous secreted amyloid precursor protein-alpha regulates hippocampal NMDA receptor function, long-term potentiation and spatial memory. Neurobiology of disease 31: 250-260 Doi 10.1016/j.nbd.2008.04.011
- 203 Terry RD, Hansen LA, DeTeresa R, Davies P, Tobias H, Katzman R (1987) Senile dementia of the Alzheimer type without neocortical neurofibrillary tangles. Journal of neuropathology and experimental neurology 46: 262-268

- 204 Tieman SB (1985) The anatomy of geniculocortical connections in monocularly deprived cats. Cellular and molecular neurobiology 5: 35-45
- 205 Tsai J, Grutzendler J, Duff K, Gan WB (2004) Fibrillar amyloid deposition leads to local synaptic abnormalities and breakage of neuronal branches. Nature neuroscience 7: 1181-1183 Doi 10.1038/nn1335
- 206 Van Harreveld A, Fifkova E (1975) Swelling of dendritic spines in the fascia dentata after stimulation of the perforant fibers as a mechanism of post-tetanic potentiation. Experimental neurology 49: 736-749
- 207 van Versendaal D, Rajendran R, Saiepour MH, Klooster J, Smit-Rigter L, Sommeijer JP, De Zeeuw CI, Hofer SB, Heimel JA, Levelt CN (2012) Elimination of inhibitory synapses is a major component of adult ocular dominance plasticity. Neuron 74: 374-383 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2012.03.015
- 208 Vandenberghe R, Adamczuk K, Van Laere K (2013) The interest of amyloid PET imaging in the diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease. Current opinion in neurology 26: 646-655 Doi 10.1097/WCO.0000000000000036
- 209 Vega JN, Newhouse PA (2014) Mild cognitive impairment: diagnosis, longitudinal course, and emerging treatments. Current psychiatry reports 16: 490 Doi 10.1007/s11920-014-0490-8
- 210 Visser PJ, Verhey F, Knol DL, Scheltens P, Wahlund LO, Freund-Levi Y, Tsolaki M, Minthon L, Wallin AK, Hampel Het al (2009) Prevalence and prognostic value of CSF markers of Alzheimer's disease pathology in patients with subjective cognitive impairment or mild cognitive impairment in the DESCRIPA study: a prospective cohort study. The Lancet Neurology 8: 619-627 Doi 10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70139-5
- 211 von Bernhardi R (2007) Glial cell dysregulation: a new perspective on Alzheimer disease. Neurotoxicity research 12: 215-232
- 212 von Rotz RC, Kohli BM, Bosset J, Meier M, Suzuki T, Nitsch RM, Konietzko U (2004) The APP intracellular domain forms nuclear multiprotein complexes and regulates the transcription of its own precursor. Journal of cell science 117: 4435-4448 Doi 10.1242/jcs.01323
- Vos SJ, Xiong C, Visser PJ, Jasielec MS, Hassenstab J, Grant EA, Cairns NJ, Morris JC, Holtzman DM, Fagan AM (2013) Preclinical Alzheimer's disease and its outcome:
 a longitudinal cohort study. The Lancet Neurology 12: 957-965 Doi 10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70194-7

- 214 Walikonis RS, Jensen ON, Mann M, Provance DW, Jr., Mercer JA, Kennedy MB (2000) Identification of proteins in the postsynaptic density fraction by mass spectrometry. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 20: 4069-4080
- 215 Wallace W, Bear MF (2004) A morphological correlate of synaptic scaling in visual cortex. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 24: 6928-6938 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1110-04.2004
- 216 Walsh DM, Klyubin I, Fadeeva JV, Rowan MJ, Selkoe DJ (2002) Amyloid-beta oligomers: their production, toxicity and therapeutic inhibition. Biochemical Society transactions 30: 552-557 Doi 10.1042/
- 217 Walter J, Capell A, Hung AY, Langen H, Schnolzer M, Thinakaran G, Sisodia SS, Selkoe DJ, Haass C (1997) Ectodomain phosphorylation of beta-amyloid precursor protein at two distinct cellular locations. The Journal of biological chemistry 272: 1896-1903
- Walter J, Haass C (2000) Posttranslational modifications of amyloid precursor protein : ectodomain phosphorylation and sulfation. Methods in molecular medicine 32: 149-168 Doi 10.1385/1-59259-195-7:149
- 219 Wang HW, Pasternak JF, Kuo H, Ristic H, Lambert MP, Chromy B, Viola KL, Klein WL, Stine WB, Krafft GAet al (2002) Soluble oligomers of beta amyloid (1-42) inhibit long-term potentiation but not long-term depression in rat dentate gyrus. Brain research 924: 133-140
- 220 Wang HY, D'Andrea MR, Nagele RG (2002) Cerebellar diffuse amyloid plaques are derived from dendritic Abeta42 accumulations in Purkinje cells. Neurobiology of aging 23: 213-223
- 221 Wang Z, Wang B, Yang L, Guo Q, Aithmitti N, Songyang Z, Zheng H (2009) Presynaptic and postsynaptic interaction of the amyloid precursor protein promotes peripheral and central synaptogenesis. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 29: 10788-10801 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2132-09.2009
- Weidemann A, Konig G, Bunke D, Fischer P, Salbaum JM, Masters CL, Beyreuther K
 (1989) Identification, biogenesis, and localization of precursors of Alzheimer's disease
 A4 amyloid protein. Cell 57: 115-126

- 223 White EL, Weinfeld L, Lev DL (1997) A survey of morphogenesis during the early postnatal period in PMBSF barrels of mouse Sml cortex with emphasis on barrel D4. Somatosensory & motor research 14: 34-55
- Wilbrecht L, Holtmaat A, Wright N, Fox K, Svoboda K (2010) Structural plasticity underlies experience-dependent functional plasticity of cortical circuits. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 30: 4927-4932 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.6403-09.2010
- 225 Wilson VJ (1958) Early post-tetanic potentiation and low frequency depression of some group I reflex actions. The Journal of general physiology 41: 1005-1018
- Wisniewski KE, Segan SM, Miezejeski CM, Sersen EA, Rudelli RD (1991) The Fra(X) syndrome: neurological, electrophysiological, and neuropathological abnormalities.
 American journal of medical genetics 38: 476-480
- 227 Wolfe MS, Xia W, Ostaszewski BL, Diehl TS, Kimberly WT, Selkoe DJ (1999) Two transmembrane aspartates in presenilin-1 required for presenilin endoproteolysis and gamma-secretase activity. Nature 398: 513-517 Doi 10.1038/19077
- 228 Xia W, Zhang J, Perez R, Koo EH, Selkoe DJ (1997) Interaction between amyloid precursor protein and presenilins in mammalian cells: implications for the pathogenesis of Alzheimer disease. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 94: 8208-8213
- Xu T, Yu X, Perlik AJ, Tobin WF, Zweig JA, Tennant K, Jones T, Zuo Y (2009) Rapid formation and selective stabilization of synapses for enduring motor memories.
 Nature 462: 915-919 Doi 10.1038/nature08389
- 230 Yagishita S, Morishima-Kawashima M, Tanimura Y, Ishiura S, Ihara Y (2006) DAPTinduced intracellular accumulations of longer amyloid beta-proteins: further implications for the mechanism of intramembrane cleavage by gamma-secretase. Biochemistry 45: 3952-3960 Doi 10.1021/bi0521846
- 231 Yamaguchi H, Hirai S, Morimatsu M, Shoji M, Harigaya Y (1988) Diffuse type of senile plaques in the brains of Alzheimer-type dementia. Acta neuropathologica 77: 113-119
- 232 Yamazaki T, Selkoe DJ, Koo EH (1995) Trafficking of cell surface beta-amyloid precursor protein: retrograde and transcytotic transport in cultured neurons. The Journal of cell biology 129: 431-442
- 233 Yang G, Pan F, Gan WB (2009) Stably maintained dendritic spines are associated with lifelong memories. Nature 462: 920-924 Doi 10.1038/nature08577

- 234 Young-Pearse TL, Chen AC, Chang R, Marquez C, Selkoe DJ (2008) Secreted APP regulates the function of full-length APP in neurite outgrowth through interaction with integrin beta1. Neural development 3: 15 Doi 10.1186/1749-8104-3-15
- 235 Yuste R, Bonhoeffer T (2001) Morphological changes in dendritic spines associated with long-term synaptic plasticity. Annual review of neuroscience 24: 1071-1089 Doi 10.1146/annurev.neuro.24.1.1071
- Zheng P, Shultz SR, Hovens CM, Velakoulis D, Jones NC, O'Brien TJ (2014)
 Hyperphosphorylated tau is implicated in acquired epilepsy and neuropsychiatric comorbidities. Molecular neurobiology 49: 1532-1539 Doi 10.1007/s12035-013-8601-
- 237 Ziv NE, Smith SJ (1996) Evidence for a role of dendritic filopodia in synaptogenesis and spine formation. Neuron 17: 91-102
- Zuo Y, Lin A, Chang P, Gan WB (2005) Development of long-term dendritic spine stability in diverse regions of cerebral cortex. Neuron 46: 181-189 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2005.04.001
- Zuo Y, Yang G, Kwon E, Gan WB (2005) Long-term sensory deprivation prevents dendritic spine loss in primary somatosensory cortex. Nature 436: 261-265 Doi 10.1038/nature03715

2 Paper One

Intraneuronal APP and extracellular Aβ independently cause spine pathology in transgenic mouse models of Alzheimer's disease (Acta Neuropathol, 2015)

Intraneuronal APP and extracellular Aβ independently cause dendritic spine pathology in transgenic mouse models of Alzheimer's disease

Chengyu Zou, Elena Montagna, Yuan Shi, Finn Peters, Lidia Blazquez-Llorca, Song Shi, Severin Filser, Mario M. Dorostkar, et al.

Acta Neuropathologica Pathology and Mechanisms of Neurological Disease

ISSN 0001-6322

Acta Neuropathol DOI 10.1007/s00401-015-1421-4





Title page

Intraneuronal APP and extracellular $A\beta$ independently cause spine pathology in transgenic mouse models of Alzheimer's disease

Chengyu Zou^{1, 2, 3, 4}, Elena Montagna^{1, 2}, Yuan Shi^{1, 2}, Finn Peters^{1, 2}, Lidia Blazquez-Llorca^{1, 2,} Song Shi², Severin Filser^{1, 2}, Mario M. Dorostkar^{2, 3} and Jochen Herms^{*1, 2, 3}

1. German Center for Neurodegeneratione Diseases (DZNE), Department for Translational Brain Research, Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Munich, Germany.

2. Center for Neuropathology and Prion Research, Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Feodor-Lynen-Straße 23, 81377 Munich, Germany

3. Munich Cluster of Systems Neurology (SyNergy), Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Schillerstraße 44, 80336 Munich, Germany

4. Graduate school of systemic neuroscience, Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Munich, Germany.

^{*} Corresponding author: Jochen Herms: jochen.herms@med.uni-muenchen.de, +49 (0)89 / 2180-78010 (Tel), +49 (0)89 / 2180-78132 (Fax)

Abstract

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is thought to be caused by accumulation of amyloid- β protein (A β), which is a cleavage product of amyloid precursor protein (APP). Transgenic mice overexpressing APP have been used to recapitulate amyloid- β pathology. Among them, APP23 and APPswe/PS1deltaE9 (deltaE9) mice are extensively studied. APP23 mice express APP with Swedish mutation and develop amyloid plaques late in their life, while cognitive deficits are observed in young age. In contrast, deltaE9 mice with mutant APP and mutant presenilin-1 develop amyloid plaques early but show typical cognitive deficits in old age. To unveil the reasons for different progressions of cognitive decline in these commonly used mouse models, we analyzed the number and turnover of dendritic spines, as an important structural correlate for learning and memory. Chronic in vivo two photon imaging in apical layer V pyramidal neuron dendrites revealed a decreased spine density in 4-5-monthold APP23 mice. In age-matched deltaE9 mice, in contrast, spine loss was only observed on cortical dendrites that were in close proximity to amyloid plaques. In both cases the reduced spine density was caused by decreased spine formation. Interestingly, the patterns of alterations in spine morphology differed between these two transgenic mouse models. Moreover, in APP23 mice, APP was found to accumulate intracellularly and its content was inversely correlated with the absolute spine density and the relative number of mushroom spines. Collectively, our results suggest different pathological mechanisms, namely an intracellular accumulation of APP or extracellular amyloid plagues, may lead to spine abnormalities in young adult APP23 and deltaE9 mice, respectively. These distinct features, which may represent very different mechanisms of synaptic failure in AD, have to be taken into consideration when translating results from animal studies to the human disease.

Keywords: Alzheimer's disease, Intraneuronal APP, Extracellular Aβ, Dendritic spines, Two photon *in vivo* imaging

Introduction

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is the most prevalent cause of dementia and currently no effective treatment exists. Multiple strands of evidence suggest that amyloid precursor protein (APP) and its proteolytic fragment, amyloid β -protein (A β), play a crucial role in the pathogenesis of AD [62]. APP is a single-pass transmembrane protein enriched at synapses [19]. The highly conserved APP gene is located on chromosome 21 and overexpression of APP in Down's syndrome (Trisomy 21) causes accumulation of amyloid plaques early in life [21]. Through sequential enzymatic cleavage by β and γ -secretases, full-length APP is processed to yield amyloid beta (A β) as well as other fragments. Accumulation of fibrillar A β leads to formation of senile plaques, the typical neuropathological hallmark of AD. Soluble oligomeric A β , in contrast, is thought to mediate synapse dysfunction and loss, which strongly correlate with cognitive decline in AD [20, 32]. The amyloid hypothesis takes the imbalance between A β production and clearance as the primary cause of AD [20]. Based on this hypothesis and the discovery of familial AD mutations that facilitate A β production, transgenic mouse models overexpressing mutant APP and/or presenilins (PS), which form part of the γ -secretase complex, have been created to recapitulate AD pathology.

Among the APP transgenic mouse models, APP23 and APPswe/PS1deltaE9 (deltaE9) mice have been extensively used for exploring AD related pathology and drug development [63]. To recapitulate the pathogenesis of human AD, APP23 mouse model overexpresses human APP with the Swedish mutation under the murine Thy1 promoter [57], while deltaE9 mice express APP with the Swedish mutation controlled by mouse prion protein promoter elements together with mutant human PS1 lacking exon 9, which is associated with familial AD [29, 52]. Although these two transgenic mouse models display neuronal loss, cholinergic deficit, cognitive impairments, amyloid plagues and neuroinflammation in old age, the onsets of amyloid plaque formation and cognitive decline between them are very different in early adulthood [5, 8, 9, 30, 38, 56]. Aβ deposits are not observed in APP23 mice younger than 6 months, but age-matched deltaE9 mice have already developed plagues [28]. Despite of the slower progress of amyloid plaque formation, APP23 mice show faster cognitive decline than deltaE9 mice. APP23 mice begin to develop cognitive deficits at three months, while deltaE9 mice do not have typical impaired memory until one year of age [60, 61]. Uncovering and understanding the discrepancies between them are important for the utility of particular animal models to deepen our knowledge of synaptic failure in AD.

Using *in vivo* two-photon imaging of cortical layer V pyramidal neurons, we found reduced dendritic spine density in 4-5-month-old APP23 mice. In age-matched deltaE9 mice, loss of dendritic spines was only observed in close proximity to plaques. Furthermore, chronic in vivo imaging revealed that spine loss in AD transgenic mouse models was the consequence of decreased spine formation. Also, morphologies of dendritic spines in APP23 and deltaE9 mice were altered differently. Immunostaining showed accumulated intracellular APP in APP23 mice. The amount of intracellular APP was negatively correlated with spine density and morphology. These results suggest that spine abnormalities in young adult APP23 and deltaE9 mice might be caused by intracellular APP and extracellular Aβ deposits, respectively.

Materials and Methods

Animals

APP23 (Novartis) and APPswe/PS1deltaE9 mice (Jackson Laboratory) [29, 52, 57] were crossed with GPF-M mice (Jackson Laboratory) [13] to obtain double transgenic offspring heterozygous for the corresponding genes. All transgenic lines were kept on C57BL/6 background. eGFP positive littermates without mutant APP and PS1 transgenes were used as controls. Only female mice at the age of 4-5 months were used in this study. All protocols and procedures were conducted according to the animal protocol approved by the Ludwig-Maximilian University Munich and the government of Upper Bavaria.

Cranial window implantation and in vivo two-photon imaging

As previously described [24], mice were anesthetized by intraperitoneal injection of ketamine/xylazine (130/10 µg/g body weight). Subsequently, dexamethasone (6 µg/g body weight) was injected intraperitoneally to prevent development of cerebral edema. A piece of skull above the somatosensory cortex was removed and replaced with a 4 mm diameter coverslip. After a 4-week recovery period, apical dendrites originating from layer V pyramidal neurons were imaged using a LSM 7MP microscope (Zeiss) equipped with a 20x water-immersion objective (1.0 NA, Zeiss). Mice were anesthetized with isoflurane and placed on a heating pad to maintain the body temperature. Any single imaging session lasted no longer than one hour. In subsequent imaging sessions, imaged regions were re-localized based on the unique pattern of blood vessels. To stain amyloid plaques in vivo, methoxy-X04 (1 mg/kg) was intraperitoneally injected 24 h before imaging. For overview images, 424 x 424 x 350 µm³

z-stacks (0.83 μ m/pixel) were taken. Higher resolution images (0.138 μ m/pixel) were used for counting dendritic spines.

Spine analysis

Spines were counted manually in ZEN 2011 (Zeiss). Due to limitations in resolution in the Zdirection, only laterally protruding spines were taken into account, as only those could be identified with certainty and classified morphologically. Spines that had emerged or disappeared since the previous imaging session were classified as formed or eliminated, respectively. Spine turnover rate (TOR) was calculated as follows: $(N_f + N_e)/(2 \times N_t \times D)$, $N_f =$ formed spines, $N_e =$ eliminated spines, $N_t =$ total spines, D= interval days between imaging sessions. For morphological analysis, maximum intensity projections from *in vivo* two-photon stacks were used. The length of each spine was measured from the tip of the spine head to the bottom of the spine neck. Spine head width was defined as the length between the left edge of spine head to the right edge. Spines were classified into mushroom, stubby and thin spines based on their appearances as described before [22, 24].

Immunohisochemistry

Following transcardial perfusion with phosphate buffered saline (PBS) and 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA), mouse brains were fixed in 4% PFA overnight at 4 °C and then cut into 65 μ m thick free-floating frontal sections at the level of the somatosensory cortex. β amyloid (4G8, Covance, 1:200), beta-amyloid 40 (139-5, Covance, 1:100), and beta-amyloid 42 (11-1-3, Covance, 1:100) and anti-APP 22C11 (Millipore, 1:20) antibodies were used for APP and A β staining. Anti-mouse or rabbit Alexa 647 antibody (Life technologies, 1:1000) was used as the secondary antibody. For spine imaging, sections were incubated with anti-GFP coupled with Alexa 488 (Life technologies, 1:300) and then mounted on glass coverslips using fluorescence mounting medium (Dako). For the microscopy of cortical areas, LSM 780 confocal microscope (Zeiss) was equipped with a 10x/0.3 objective. To image pyramidal neurons and dendrites, a 40x/1.4 objective was used and 212 x 212 x 80 μ m³ z-stacks (0.415 µm/pixel) were taken for overview images and APP quantification. To quantify the relative APP amount, custom-written Matlab software was applied to correct for the depth-dependent changes inherent to data obtained from brain slices immunostained with fluorophor-coupled antibodies. Exponential fitting was applied to correct for the reduction in fluorescence intensity toward the center of the brain slice due to decreasing antibody penetration as well as the

additional reduction imposed by light scattering and light absorption over the complete depth of the slice. Higher resolution images (0.069 µm/pixel) were used for counting dendritic spines.

Statistics

Analyses were performed blinded with respect to mouse genotype. The numbers of mice for *in vivo* two photon imaging were 5-6 per group. 7-12 dendrites were imaged in each mouse; the length of each dendrite was 25-35 μ m. The data are presented as the means for every mouse (round symbols) and the means of the means (horizontal line with error bars), except for the data shown in figure 3, where the data from 13 dendrites out of 5 mice, which were located in proximity to nascent plaques (50-80 μ m), are shown. More than 30 neurons from 5 mice were imaged in *ex vivo* imaging. Results are presented as mean ± S.E.M and compared with controls by one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's test. Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was used for comparing cumulative frequency distributions. Extra sum-of squares F test was used when data were fitted a straight line with nonlinear regression. p<0.05 was defined as statistically significant with * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, N.S.: not significant.

Results

Dendritic spine density of layer V pyramidal neurons is reduced differently in young adult APP23 and deltaE9 mice

In this study, we used APP23 and deltaE9 mouse models, which both express human APP with the Swedish mutation. In deltaE9 mice, mutant human PS1 lacking exon 9 is co-expressed [29, 52, 57]. These two mouse models develop neuropathological hallmarks of AD differently in young adulthood. APP23 mice show cognitive deficits before amyloid plaque formation while deltaE9 mice develop memory loss after Aβ deposition [28, 60, 61].

To examine whether and how AD transgenic mouse models develop synaptic pathology in young adulthood, we crossed APP23 and deltaE9 mice with GFP-M transgenic mice to visualize apical dendrites of layer V pyramidal neurons by *in vivo* two-photon microscopy (Fig. 1a). We found a significant decrease of spine density in APP23 mice at the age of 4-5 months $(0.28\pm0.01 \text{ spines/}\mu\text{m}, \text{ vs. WT } 0.38\pm0.03 \text{ spines/}\mu\text{m}, \text{ Fig. 1b})$. Because A β deposits emerge in deltaE9 mice as early as 4 months of age and amyloid plaques disturb dendritic spine stability [3, 16], we analyzed dendrites in deltaE9 mice that were close and far from plaques. Dendrites that were chosen from plaque-free overview images (>100 µm from plaques,

supplementary Figure 1a) did not show spine loss (0.36 ± 0.01 spines/µm, Fig. 1b), but the ones that were in close proximity to plaques (<30 µm from plaques, supplementary Figure 1b) displayed a strong decrease in spine density (0.27 ± 0.02 spines/µm, Fig. 1b).

Imbalance between spine formation and elimination causes spine loss

To determine whether spine dynamics are altered in APP23 and deltaE9 mice, we repeatedly imaged apical dendrites one week apart in the somatosensory cortex. While the spine turnover rate in both AD models did not differ from WT animals (0.038 ± 0.003 vs. 0.042 ± 0.003 vs. 0.039 ± 0.004 vs. 0.045 ± 0.003 , Fig. 1c), we found that significantly fewer new spines emerged in APP23 mice (0.05 ± 0.004 spines/µm, vs. WT 0.11 ± 0.01 spines/µm, Fig. 1e). In deltaE9 mice, spine formation was also decreased on dendrites that were in proximity to plaques (<30 µm, 0.065 ± 0.003 spines/µm, Fig. 1e), but not on dendrites far away from plaques (>100 µm, 0.099 ± 0.01 spines/µm, Fig. 1e). The spine eliminations among WT, APP23 and deltaE9 mice (>100 µm and <30 µm) were comparable (0.098 ± 0.004 spines/µm, Figure 1d). These results suggest that the decrease in the spine density of young adult AD mice is as a consequence of an imbalance between spine formation and elimination.

Alterations in spine morphology differ between APP23 and deltaE9 mice

Besides absolute spine density, spine morphology also correlates with dendritic spine function and thus impacts cognitive performance [51]. To examine whether the spine morphology of these AD transgenic mouse models is altered, we measured spine length and spine head width of the *in vivo* imaged dendritic spines. Spine lengths of dendritic spines from APP23 and deltaE9 mice (<30 μ m) were significantly decreased, while spines from deltaE9 mice (>100 μ m) showed decreased spine head width (Fig. 2a, b). Moreover, we classified the spines according to their morphological appearance into mushroom, stubby and thin spines [24]. APP23 and deltaE9 mice (>100 μ m and <30 μ m) showed a reduced fraction of mushroom spines (35.0±6.9%, 38.2±5.7% and 44.3±2.7% vs. WT 59.6±3.5%, Fig. 2c). Furthermore, in APP23 mice and deltaE9 mice (<30 μ m), the decreases of mushroom spines were accompanied with strong increases in the stubby spines (48.6±6.0% and 42.5±3.7% vs. WT 19.4±5.2%, Fig. 2d). However, thin spines, but not stubby spines, were increased in deltaE9 mice (>100 μ m, 36.7±5.7% vs. WT 20.9±2.3%, Fig. 2e). Collectively, these results show that morphological alterations of dendritic spines in APP23 and deltaE9 mice, of deltaE9

mice, are distinct. In addition, these alterations even differ between different distances to fibrillar plaques within deltaE9 mice.

Spine loss and alterations in spine morphology are associated with amyloid plaque growth in deltaE9 mice

In young adult deltaE9 mice, dendrites that were located near (<30 μ m) and far (>100 μ m) away from plaques displayed two different patterns of spine abnormalities. Close to plaques (<30 μ m) a decrease in spine density and increase in the fraction of stubby spines were observed. Dendrites far away from plaques (>100 μ m) did not develop spine loss but showed increased fraction of thin spines. To investigate whether the alterations of dendritic spine abnormalities are correlated with the distance between dendrites and plaques, we imaged dendrites that resided 50-80 μ m away from plaques. With amyloid plaque growth over one month, the distance between dendrites and plaques became smaller (from 59.9±2.7 μ m to 52.6±2.6 μ m, Fig. 3a). Meanwhile, dendrites started to develop spine loss (Fig. 3b, c). The decrease of spine density was caused by reduced spine formation (Fig. 3d). Moreover, the fraction of mushroom spines remained unchanged (Fig. 3e), while the fraction of stubby spines increased along with the decrease of thin spine fraction (Fig. 3f, g). Taken together, these results indicate amyloid plaques cause manifold dendritic spine alterations in deltaE9 mice.

APP accumulates intracellularly in APP23 mice

To exclude the possibility that the decreased spine density which we observed in APP23 mice was not caused by the close vicinity to amyloid plaques [4], we used methoxy-X04 to label fibrillar amyloid deposits *in vivo* [7] and no plaque was found in the imaged volumes in APP23 mice at the age of 4-5 months(data not shown). *Ex vivo* immunohistochemical staining further confirmed that APP23 mice had not yet developed amyloid plaques (data not shown). Furthermore, we stained brain sections using an antibody that recognizes both APP and Aβ (4G8). Surprisingly, a strong APP/Aβ somatic staining was observed in the cortex of 4-5month-old APP23 mice (Fig. 4a). To further clarify the identity of the intracellular immunoreactivity, we used antibodies specific to detect Aβ40, Aβ42 and APP. No intracellular immunoreactivity was detected by Aβ specific antibodies in APP23 mice (Fig. 4c, d). The ability of these antibodies to bind Aβ peptides was verified by the detection of extracellular Aβ deposits in deltaE9 mice (Fig 4c, d). In contrast, intracellular APP immunoreactivity was also observed with the APP specific antibody 22C11 in APP23 mice (Fig. 4b). Western blot analysis further confirmed APP23 mice mainly overexpressed full-length APP, but not A β , in young adulthood (Supplementary Figure 2). Notably, the expression of APP in APP23 mice was higher than in deltaE9 mice (Supplementary Figure 2), which is in line with previous reports [28, 57]. These results suggest that the intracellular accumulations in APP23 mice consist of APP, rather than A β .

The amount of intracellular APP correlates with dendritic spine alterations

In young adult APP23 mice, spine density of cortical pyramidal neurons was reduced and spine morphology was also changed. To assess if these structural alterations were caused by the observed intracellular APP accumulation, the amount of APP in the soma of eGFP labeled cortical layer V pyramidal neurons was quantified from brain sections (Fig. 5a). Along with the increase of intracellular APP, spine densities on apical and basal dendrites of pyramidal neurons declined (Fig. 5b, c, f). In addition, the fractions of mushroom spines were decreased (Fig. 5d, g), while stubby spine fractions were increased (Fig. 5e, h). Besides, the accumulation of intracellular APP in CA1 pyramidal neurons also coincided with the decrease of spine density and alterations of spine morphology (Supplementary Figure3). Altogether, these results suggest that intracellular accumulation of APP may be responsible for the spine alterations in 4-5-month-old APP23 mice.

Discussion

Extracellular Aβ is accepted to be in the center of AD pathogenesis due to its neurotoxicity that disrupts multiple physiological processes [53]. Guided by the amyloid hypothesis, AD mouse models have been created to recapitulate the cognitive impairments seen in AD patients. These mouse models typically express human APP with our without PS1 with familial AD mutations, which both cause familial forms of AD. Although most of the mouse models develop typical amyloid plaques and cognitive deficits with age, the pathophysiology in young transgenic mice, reflecting preclinical forms of AD, is less well understood [63]. APP23 mice display cognitive impairments before plaque formation, while deltaE9 mice develop abundant plaques before the decline of cognitive performance. The underlying mechanisms of these discrepancies are still not clear.

The major correlate of cognitive impairment is synapse loss, which is closely associated with spine loss as excitatory glutamatergic synapses normally reside at dendritic spines in the mammalian brain [43]. In addition to absolute spine density, the dynamic turnover of spines,

termed structural plasticity, is also involved with learning and memory: the formation and elimination of dendritic spines rewire neural circuits by establishing or abolishing connections in the brain during learning experiences [15]. Thus, it is plausible to examine alterations of dendritic spines as readout for structural correlate of cognitive decline in AD transgenic mouse models.

In this study, we found that 4-5-month-old APP23 mice displayed reduced spine density of cortical layer V pyramidal neurons. In deltaE9 mice, spine loss was only evident on dendrites that were located close to plaques. We found similar results in the APPswe/PS1L166P mouse model [48], which accumulates plaques faster than the deltaE9 model: here, spines were lost only in the vicinity (<50 μ m) of plaques, while spines were not altered distant (>50 μ m) to plaques or before plaques had appeared [3]. These results suggest that spine loss mediated by fibrillar amyloid plaques occurs only in the immediate vicinity of extracellular A β deposits in deltaE9 and APPswe/PS1L166P mice.

The decreased spine densities observed in APP23 and deltaE9 mice were caused by reduced spine formation as revealed by chronic repetitive in vivo two-photon imaging. Interestingly, we found two different patterns of spine morphological alterations in these two transgenic mouse models. In APP23 mice, the spine length was reduced and the relative proportion of stubby spines was increased. In deltaE9 mice, in dendrites close to plaques, the findings were identical. In contrast, the dendrites that were far away from plaques in deltaE9 mice showed decreased spine head width and elevated thin spine fraction. With amyloid plaque growth in deltaE9 mice, dendrites, that were originally located 50-80 µm away from plaques, became closer to plaques and started to lose spines. This effect was accompanied with an increase in the fraction of stubby spines. In APP23 mice, APP accumulated intracellularly. A higher content of APP was inversely correlated with spine density. Furthermore, an increased fraction of mushroom spines and decreased fraction of stubby spines were observed in neurons, which contained higher levels of intracellular APP. In summary, our data suggested different pathological mechanisms, intracellular APP and extracellular amyloid plaques, might lead to spine abnormalities in young adult APP23 and deltaE9 mice, respectively.

Dendritic spines are the small bulbous postsynaptic elements of the majority of excitatory synapses and serve as the basic units for learning and memory [22]. Loss of dendritic spines

is the major correlate of cognitive impairment in human AD [59]. In agreement with the spine loss described before, APP23 mice younger than 6 months show memory impairments in multiple cognitive tests, including Morris-type water maze test, Y-maze test, Barnes-maze test and novel-object recognition test [12, 25, 31, 60]. On the other hand, the performance of deltaE9 mice at the same age is normal in most cognitive tests (T-maze test, Y-maze test, Morris-type water maze test, novel taste neophobia test, response acquisition test, Barnesmaze spatial memory task with hidden-target strategies), with the exception of impairments observed in Barnes-maze spatial memory task with cued-target strategies and modified radial-arm water maze test [18, 34, 45, 49, 61]. The specific spatial learning deficit described in young deltaE9 mice may depend on dendritic spine shape, rather than a reduced spine number, considering spine loss is only observed on dendrites that are localized very close to amyloid plaques, which just start to emerge in 4-5-month-old deltaE9 mice [6, 16, 28]. With aging, Aß deposits grow in size. Amyloid plagues mice are abundant in hippocampus and cortex of one-year-old deltaE9 mice. At this age general axon degeneration and synapse loss are observed, along with impaired cognitive performance [18, 46]. Thus, loss of synapses coincides with decline in cognitive performance in these models.

Indeed, there is convincing evidence that not only the absolute spine number contributes to cognitive performance. In fact, dendritic spine size and shape are known to affect various functional parameters relevant for cognition, including spine motility, neurotransmitter receptor numbers and organelle abundance [33, 51]. Growing evidence shows that morphological changes of dendritic spines are associated with long-term synaptic plasticity (LTP) [68]. LTP increases spine head volume while shortening and widening spine neck [67]. This morphological plasticity allows generating changes in electrical properties of dendritic spines, which serve as isolated electrical compartments. For instance, it has been shown that shorter spine necks lead to larger depolarization while longer necks generate smaller somatic potentials [1]. It is believed that different types of memories need to obey different electrophysiological rules, and thus require morphological diversities of spines [51]. Along with changes in spine density, distinct alterations of spine morphology in APP23 mice and deltaE9 mice might also result in the different cognitive impairments described before [12, 18, 25, 31, 34, 45, 49, 60, 61]. Layer V pyramidal neurons in the somatosensory cortex are involved in motor learning [14, 64-66] and the formation of new dendritic spines correlates with the performance after learning [66]. While most behavioral tests focus on hippocampus dependent memory tasks, the resulting behavior results from a complex interplay of various

brain regions, in which somatosensory cortex neurons may play crucial roles. Thus, the alterations of dendritic spines which we found may well reflect part of the behavioral phenotype observed in these mice. Yet the susceptibility of spines to the various toxic insults due to the overexpression of APP and its cleavage products may differ between brain regions, between different functional locations within a neuron (e.g. between apical and basal dendrites) or with the age of the experimental animals. Therefore, the relation of dendritic spine loss in layer V pyramidal neurons to cognitive dysfunction is not certain.

Compared to APP23 mice, deltaE9 mice harbor an additional transgene of a familial AD mutation in PS1 with a deletion of exon 9, accelerating the cleavage of APP and thereby A β formation. In consistence with previous studies [10, 16], extracellular amyloid plaques have developed in 4-5-month-old deltaE9 mice but not APP23 mice. Being the abnormal protein aggregates that characterize human AD, A β deposits are one of the biomarkers for AD neuropathologic assessment [26]. A β production and aggregation might initiate serial molecular cascades, thus lead to clinical AD [20]. This amyloid cascade hypothesis seems to be feasible in early onset AD, which is known to be caused by mutations of genes that increase A β accumulation [27]. However, as early onset AD only accounts for a few percent of AD cases and the correlation between cognitive decline and A β deposits is weak [2, 17], alternative explanations for the pathogenesis of AD have emerged[36, 40].

In contrast to age-matched deltaE9 mice only a minor soluble A β burden was found in the brains of young APP23 mice [10, 37, 61]. Overexpressed APP in APP23 mice is predominantly localized intracellularly and the mechanisms of this aberrant accumulation and its relevance in sporadic AD need to be further investigated. Interestingly, a number of studies have reported increased amount of APP mRNA in AD patients [39, 41, 47], indicating that up-regulated transcriptional activity of APP may also contribute to AD pathophysiology. Moreover, accumulated APP has been found in dystrophic neuritis of AD [11, 54]. It is therefore tempting to speculate that intraneuronal accumulation of APP and/or its cleavage products including A β in AD may also contribute to synaptic damage [44, 58]. Indeed, an extra copy of the APP gene can cause neuronal dysfunction and symptoms similar to those seen in AD [42]. APP gene triplication in Down's syndrome and APP locus duplication in rare families lead into clinical AD-like pathology in adults and result in early-onset dementia [21, 50]. The neurotoxicity of APP is largely thought to be caused by its proteolytic fragments. Besides A β , other proteolytic APP fragments, such as C83, C99 and APP intracellular domain, could also

be involved in AD pathogenesis [55]. By regulating gene expression, these derivatives may give rise to neuronal degeneration [35, 55]. Additionally, through the direct interaction between APP and N-methyl-d-aspartate receptors (NMDARs), overexpressed APP up-regulates the expression of NMDARs and thus may contribute to neuronal toxicity by disrupting synaptic homeostasis [23].

To conclude, despite the fact that APP23 and deltaE9 mice show similar cognitive impairments and neuropathology in advanced age, our data clearly show different dendritic spine abnormalities in these two transgenic mouse models in young adulthood. Our findings imply that synaptic failure in these mouse models may be caused by different mechanisms in an age dependent manner. Since the mechanisms underlying the development of sporadic AD are still uncertain, this study has significant implications for the analysis of distinct AD transgenic mouse models during preclinical drug evaluation for treatment of early-stage AD.

Acknowledgments

We would like to thank Sonja Steinbach, Eric Griessinger and Katharina Bayer for their excellent technical support and animal care. This work was funded the German Federal Ministry of Education and Research (Bundesministerium für Bildung und Forschung, project 13N12778 and 0316033C and the European commission within the 7th framework (Extrabrain –606950). C.Zou and Y.Shi thank the China Scholarship Council scholarship for their studies abroad (No.2011605030 and 201406210075).

Conflicts of Interest

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interests.

References

- Araya R, Eisenthal KB, Yuste R (2006) Dendritic spines linearize the summation of excitatory potentials. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 103: 18799-18804 Doi 10.1073/pnas.0609225103
- 2 Bennett DA, Schneider JA, Arvanitakis Z, Kelly JF, Aggarwal NT, Shah RC, Wilson RS (2006) Neuropathology of older persons without cognitive impairment from two community-based studies. Neurology 66: 1837-1844 Doi 10.1212/01.wnl.0000219668.47116.e6

- Bittner T, Burgold S, Dorostkar MM, Fuhrmann M, Wegenast-Braun BM, Schmidt B, Kretzschmar H, Herms J (2012) Amyloid plaque formation precedes dendritic spine loss. Acta neuropathologica 124: 797-807 Doi 10.1007/s00401-012-1047-8
- 4 Bittner T, Fuhrmann M, Burgold S, Ochs SM, Hoffmann N, Mitteregger G, Kretzschmar H, LaFerla FM, Herms J (2010) Multiple events lead to dendritic spine loss in triple transgenic Alzheimer's disease mice. PloS one 5: e15477 Doi 10.1371/journal.pone.0015477
- 5 Boncristiano S, Calhoun ME, Kelly PH, Pfeifer M, Bondolfi L, Stalder M, Phinney AL, Abramowski D, Sturchler-Pierrat C, Enz Aet al (2002) Cholinergic changes in the APP23 transgenic mouse model of cerebral amyloidosis. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 22: 3234-3243 Doi 20026314
- 6 Burgess BL, McIsaac SA, Naus KE, Chan JY, Tansley GH, Yang J, Miao F, Ross CJ, van Eck M, Hayden MRet al (2006) Elevated plasma triglyceride levels precede amyloid deposition in Alzheimer's disease mouse models with abundant A beta in plasma. Neurobiology of disease 24: 114-127 Doi 10.1016/j.nbd.2006.06.007
- 7 Burgold S, Filser S, Dorostkar MM, Schmidt B, Herms J (2014) In vivo imaging reveals sigmoidal growth kinetic of beta-amyloid plaques. Acta neuropathologica communications 2: 30 Doi 10.1186/2051-5960-2-30
- 8 Burke RM, Norman TA, Haydar TF, Slack BE, Leeman SE, Blusztajn JK, Mellott TJ (2013) BMP9 ameliorates amyloidosis and the cholinergic defect in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 110: 19567-19572 Doi 10.1073/pnas.1319297110
- 9 Calhoun ME, Wiederhold KH, Abramowski D, Phinney AL, Probst A, Sturchler-Pierrat
 C, Staufenbiel M, Sommer B, Jucker M (1998) Neuron loss in APP transgenic mice.
 Nature 395: 755-756 Doi 10.1038/27351
- 10 Capetillo-Zarate E, Staufenbiel M, Abramowski D, Haass C, Escher A, Stadelmann C, Yamaguchi H, Wiestler OD, Thal DR (2006) Selective vulnerability of different types of commissural neurons for amyloid beta-protein-induced neurodegeneration in APP23 mice correlates with dendritic tree morphology. Brain : a journal of neurology 129: 2992-3005 Doi 10.1093/brain/awl176
- 11 Cras P, Kawai M, Lowery D, Gonzalez-DeWhitt P, Greenberg B, Perry G (1991) Senile plaque neurites in Alzheimer disease accumulate amyloid precursor protein.

Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 88: 7552-7556

- 12 Cui J, Jothishankar B, He P, Staufenbiel M, Shen Y, Li R (2014) Amyloid precursor protein mutation disrupts reproductive experience-enhanced normal cognitive development in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Molecular neurobiology 49: 103-112 Doi 10.1007/s12035-013-8503-x
- 13 Feng G, Mellor RH, Bernstein M, Keller-Peck C, Nguyen QT, Wallace M, Nerbonne JM, Lichtman JW, Sanes JR (2000) Imaging neuronal subsets in transgenic mice expressing multiple spectral variants of GFP. Neuron 28: 41-51
- 14 Fu M, Yu X, Lu J, Zuo Y (2012) Repetitive motor learning induces coordinated formation of clustered dendritic spines in vivo. Nature 483: 92-95 Doi 10.1038/nature10844
- 15 Fu M, Zuo Y (2011) Experience-dependent structural plasticity in the cortex. Trends in neurosciences 34: 177-187 Doi 10.1016/j.tins.2011.02.001
- 16 Garcia-Alloza M, Robbins EM, Zhang-Nunes SX, Purcell SM, Betensky RA, Raju S, Prada C, Greenberg SM, Bacskai BJ, Frosch MP (2006) Characterization of amyloid deposition in the APPswe/PS1dE9 mouse model of Alzheimer disease. Neurobiology of disease 24: 516-524 Doi 10.1016/j.nbd.2006.08.017
- 17 Giannakopoulos P, Herrmann FR, Bussiere T, Bouras C, Kovari E, Perl DP, Morrison JH, Gold G, Hof PR (2003) Tangle and neuron numbers, but not amyloid load, predict cognitive status in Alzheimer's disease. Neurology 60: 1495-1500
- 18 Gimbel DA, Nygaard HB, Coffey EE, Gunther EC, Lauren J, Gimbel ZA, Strittmatter SM (2010) Memory impairment in transgenic Alzheimer mice requires cellular prion protein. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 30: 6367-6374 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0395-10.2010
- 19 Gouras GK, Willen K, Faideau M (2014) The inside-out amyloid hypothesis and synapse pathology in Alzheimer's disease. Neuro-degenerative diseases 13: 142-146 Doi 10.1159/000354776
- 20 Hardy J, Selkoe DJ (2002) The amyloid hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease: progress and problems on the road to therapeutics. Science 297: 353-356 Doi 10.1126/science.1072994
- 21 Head E, Lott IT, Patterson D, Doran E, Haier RJ (2007) Possible compensatory events in adult Down syndrome brain prior to the development of Alzheimer disease

neuropathology: targets for nonpharmacological intervention. Journal of Alzheimer's disease : JAD 11: 61-76

- Hering H, Sheng M (2001) Dendritic spines: structure, dynamics and regulation.
 Nature reviews Neuroscience 2: 880-888 Doi 10.1038/35104061
- Hoe HS, Fu Z, Makarova A, Lee JY, Lu C, Feng L, Pajoohesh-Ganji A, Matsuoka Y,
 Hyman BT, Ehlers MDet al (2009) The effects of amyloid precursor protein on
 postsynaptic composition and activity. The Journal of biological chemistry 284: 8495 8506 Doi 10.1074/jbc.M900141200
- Holtmaat A, Bonhoeffer T, Chow DK, Chuckowree J, De Paola V, Hofer SB, Hubener M, Keck T, Knott G, Lee WCet al (2009) Long-term, high-resolution imaging in the mouse neocortex through a chronic cranial window. Nature protocols 4: 1128-1144 Doi 10.1038/nprot.2009.89
- Huang SM, Mouri A, Kokubo H, Nakajima R, Suemoto T, Higuchi M, Staufenbiel M, Noda Y, Yamaguchi H, Nabeshima Tet al (2006) Neprilysin-sensitive synapseassociated amyloid-beta peptide oligomers impair neuronal plasticity and cognitive function. The Journal of biological chemistry 281: 17941-17951 Doi 10.1074/jbc.M601372200
- 26 Hyman BT, Phelps CH, Beach TG, Bigio EH, Cairns NJ, Carrillo MC, Dickson DW, Duyckaerts C, Frosch MP, Masliah Eet al (2012) National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association guidelines for the neuropathologic assessment of Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimer's & dementia : the journal of the Alzheimer's Association 8: 1-13 Doi 10.1016/j.jalz.2011.10.007
- Jack CR, Jr., Holtzman DM (2013) Biomarker modeling of Alzheimer's disease.
 Neuron 80: 1347-1358 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2013.12.003
- Jankowsky JL, Fadale DJ, Anderson J, Xu GM, Gonzales V, Jenkins NA, Copeland NG, Lee MK, Younkin LH, Wagner SLet al (2004) Mutant presenilins specifically elevate the levels of the 42 residue beta-amyloid peptide in vivo: evidence for augmentation of a 42-specific gamma secretase. Human molecular genetics 13: 159-170 Doi 10.1093/hmg/ddh019
- Jankowsky JL, Slunt HH, Ratovitski T, Jenkins NA, Copeland NG, Borchelt DR (2001)
 Co-expression of multiple transgenes in mouse CNS: a comparison of strategies.
 Biomolecular engineering 17: 157-165
- 30 Kamphuis W, Mamber C, Moeton M, Kooijman L, Sluijs JA, Jansen AH, Verveer M, de Groot LR, Smith VD, Rangarajan Set al (2012) GFAP isoforms in adult mouse

brain with a focus on neurogenic astrocytes and reactive astrogliosis in mouse models of Alzheimer disease. PloS one 7: e42823 Doi 10.1371/journal.pone.0042823

- 31 Kelly PH, Bondolfi L, Hunziker D, Schlecht HP, Carver K, Maguire E, Abramowski D, Wiederhold KH, Sturchler-Pierrat C, Jucker Met al (2003) Progressive age-related impairment of cognitive behavior in APP23 transgenic mice. Neurobiology of aging 24: 365-378
- 32 Koffie RM, Hyman BT, Spires-Jones TL (2011) Alzheimer's disease: synapses gone cold. Molecular neurodegeneration 6: 63 Doi 10.1186/1750-1326-6-63
- 33 Lai KO, Ip NY (2013) Structural plasticity of dendritic spines: the underlying mechanisms and its dysregulation in brain disorders. Biochimica et biophysica acta 1832: 2257-2263 Doi 10.1016/j.bbadis.2013.08.012
- Lalonde R, Kim HD, Fukuchi K (2004) Exploratory activity, anxiety, and motor coordination in bigenic APPswe + PS1/DeltaE9 mice. Neuroscience letters 369: 156-161 Doi 10.1016/j.neulet.2004.07.069
- Lee KW, Im JY, Song JS, Lee SH, Lee HJ, Ha HY, Koh JY, Gwag BJ, Yang SD, Paik
 SGet al (2006) Progressive neuronal loss and behavioral impairments of transgenic
 C57BL/6 inbred mice expressing the carboxy terminus of amyloid precursor protein.
 Neurobiology of disease 22: 10-24 Doi 10.1016/j.nbd.2005.09.011
- 36 Liao D, Miller EC, Teravskis PJ (2014) Tau acts as a mediator for Alzheimer's disease-related synaptic deficits. The European journal of neuroscience 39: 1202-1213 Doi 10.1111/ejn.12504
- 37 Maia LF, Kaeser SA, Reichwald J, Hruscha M, Martus P, Staufenbiel M, Jucker M (2013) Changes in amyloid-beta and Tau in the cerebrospinal fluid of transgenic mice overexpressing amyloid precursor protein. Science translational medicine 5: 194re192 Doi 10.1126/scitransImed.3006446
- 38 Manaye KF, Allard JS, Kalifa S, Drew AC, Xu G, Ingram DK, de Cabo R, Mouton PR (2011) 17alpha-estradiol attenuates neuron loss in ovariectomized Dtg AbetaPP/PS1 mice. Journal of Alzheimer's disease : JAD 23: 629-639 Doi 10.3233/JAD-2010-100993
- 39 Matsui T, Ingelsson M, Fukumoto H, Ramasamy K, Kowa H, Frosch MP, Irizarry MC, Hyman BT (2007) Expression of APP pathway mRNAs and proteins in Alzheimer's disease. Brain research 1161: 116-123 Doi 10.1016/j.brainres.2007.05.050

- 40 McGeer PL, McGeer EG (2013) The amyloid cascade-inflammatory hypothesis of Alzheimer disease: implications for therapy. Acta neuropathologica 126: 479-497 Doi 10.1007/s00401-013-1177-7
- 41 Moir RD, Lynch T, Bush AI, Whyte S, Henry A, Portbury S, Multhaup G, Small DH, Tanzi RE, Beyreuther Ket al (1998) Relative increase in Alzheimer's disease of soluble forms of cerebral Abeta amyloid protein precursor containing the Kunitz protease inhibitory domain. The Journal of biological chemistry 273: 5013-5019
- 42 Nhan HS, Chiang K, Koo EH (2014) The multifaceted nature of amyloid precursor protein and its proteolytic fragments: friends and foes. Acta neuropathologica: Doi 10.1007/s00401-014-1347-2
- 43 Nimchinsky EA, Sabatini BL, Svoboda K (2002) Structure and function of dendritic spines. Annu Rev Physiol 64: 313-353 Doi 10.1146/annurev.physiol.64.081501.160008
- 44 Nunomura A, Tamaoki T, Tanaka K, Motohashi N, Nakamura M, Hayashi T, Yamaguchi H, Shimohama S, Lee H-g, Zhu Xet al (2010) Intraneuronal amyloid β accumulation and oxidative damage to nucleic acids in Alzheimer disease. Neurobiology of Disease 37: 731-737 Doi http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.nbd.2009.12.012
- 45 Park JH, Widi GA, Gimbel DA, Harel NY, Lee DH, Strittmatter SM (2006) Subcutaneous Nogo receptor removes brain amyloid-beta and improves spatial memory in Alzheimer's transgenic mice. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 26: 13279-13286 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4504-06.2006
- 46 Phillips M, Boman E, Osterman H, Willhite D, Laska M (2011) Olfactory and visuospatial learning and memory performance in two strains of Alzheimer's disease model mice--a longitudinal study. PloS one 6: e19567 Doi 10.1371/journal.pone.0019567
- Preece P, Virley DJ, Costandi M, Coombes R, Moss SJ, Mudge AW, Jazin E, Cairns NJ (2004) Amyloid precursor protein mRNA levels in Alzheimer's disease brain. Brain research Molecular brain research 122: 1-9 Doi 10.1016/j.molbrainres.2003.08.022
- Radde R, Bolmont T, Kaeser SA, Coomaraswamy J, Lindau D, Stoltze L, Calhoun ME, Jaggi F, Wolburg H, Gengler Set al (2006) A[beta]42-driven cerebral amyloidosis in transgenic mice reveals early and robust pathology. EMBO Rep 7: 940-946

- 49 Reiserer RS, Harrison FE, Syverud DC, McDonald MP (2007) Impaired spatial learning in the APPSwe + PSEN1DeltaE9 bigenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Genes, brain, and behavior 6: 54-65 Doi 10.1111/j.1601-183X.2006.00221.x
- 50 Rovelet-Lecrux A, Hannequin D, Raux G, Le Meur N, Laquerriere A, Vital A, Dumanchin C, Feuillette S, Brice A, Vercelletto Met al (2006) APP locus duplication causes autosomal dominant early-onset Alzheimer disease with cerebral amyloid angiopathy. Nature genetics 38: 24-26 Doi 10.1038/ng1718
- 51 Sala C, Segal M (2014) Dendritic spines: the locus of structural and functional plasticity. Physiological reviews 94: 141-188 Doi 10.1152/physrev.00012.2013
- 52 Savonenko A, Xu GM, Melnikova T, Morton JL, Gonzales V, Wong MP, Price DL, Tang F, Markowska AL, Borchelt DR (2005) Episodic-like memory deficits in the APPswe/PS1dE9 mouse model of Alzheimer's disease: relationships to beta-amyloid deposition and neurotransmitter abnormalities. Neurobiology of disease 18: 602-617 Doi 10.1016/j.nbd.2004.10.022
- 53 Selkoe DJ (2001) Alzheimer's disease: genes, proteins, and therapy. Physiological reviews 81: 741-766
- 54 Shoji M, Hirai S, Yamaguchi H, Harigaya Y, Kawarabayashi T (1990) Amyloid betaprotein precursor accumulates in dystrophic neurites of senile plaques in Alzheimertype dementia. Brain research 512: 164-168
- 55 Simon AM, Schiapparelli L, Salazar-Colocho P, Cuadrado-Tejedor M, Escribano L, Lopez de Maturana R, Del Rio J, Perez-Mediavilla A, Frechilla D (2009) Overexpression of wild-type human APP in mice causes cognitive deficits and pathological features unrelated to Abeta levels. Neurobiology of disease 33: 369-378 Doi 10.1016/j.nbd.2008.11.005
- 56 Stalder M, Phinney A, Probst A, Sommer B, Staufenbiel M, Jucker M (1999) Association of microglia with amyloid plaques in brains of APP23 transgenic mice. The American journal of pathology 154: 1673-1684 Doi 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)65423-5
- 57 Sturchler-Pierrat C, Abramowski D, Duke M, Wiederhold KH, Mistl C, Rothacher S, Ledermann B, Burki K, Frey P, Paganetti PAet al (1997) Two amyloid precursor protein transgenic mouse models with Alzheimer disease-like pathology. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 94: 13287-13292

- 58 Takahashi RH, Milner TA, Li F, Nam EE, Edgar MA, Yamaguchi H, Beal MF, Xu H, Greengard P, Gouras GK (2002) Intraneuronal Alzheimer abeta42 accumulates in multivesicular bodies and is associated with synaptic pathology. Am J Pathol 161: 1869-1879
- 59 Terry RD, Masliah E, Salmon DP, Butters N, DeTeresa R, Hill R, Hansen LA, Katzman R (1991) Physical basis of cognitive alterations in Alzheimer's disease: synapse loss is the major correlate of cognitive impairment. Annals of neurology 30: 572-580 Doi 10.1002/ana.410300410
- Van Dam D, D'Hooge R, Staufenbiel M, Van Ginneken C, Van Meir F, De Deyn PP
 (2003) Age-dependent cognitive decline in the APP23 model precedes amyloid
 deposition. The European journal of neuroscience 17: 388-396
- 61 Volianskis A, Kostner R, Molgaard M, Hass S, Jensen MS (2010) Episodic memory deficits are not related to altered glutamatergic synaptic transmission and plasticity in the CA1 hippocampus of the APPswe/PS1deltaE9-deleted transgenic mice model of ss-amyloidosis. Neurobiology of aging 31: 1173-1187 Doi 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2008.08.005
- 62 Walsh DM, Selkoe DJ (2007) A beta oligomers a decade of discovery. Journal of neurochemistry 101: 1172-1184 Doi 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006.04426.x
- 63 Webster SJ, Bachstetter AD, Nelson PT, Schmitt FA, Van Eldik LJ (2014) Using mice to model Alzheimer's dementia: an overview of the clinical disease and the preclinical behavioral changes in 10 mouse models. Frontiers in genetics 5: 88 Doi 10.3389/fgene.2014.00088
- Xu T, Yu X, Perlik AJ, Tobin WF, Zweig JA, Tennant K, Jones T, Zuo Y (2009) Rapid formation and selective stabilization of synapses for enduring motor memories.
 Nature 462: 915-919 Doi 10.1038/nature08389
- 65 Yang G, Lai CS, Cichon J, Ma L, Li W, Gan WB (2014) Sleep promotes branchspecific formation of dendritic spines after learning. Science 344: 1173-1178 Doi 10.1126/science.1249098
- 66 Yang G, Pan F, Gan WB (2009) Stably maintained dendritic spines are associated with lifelong memories. Nature 462: 920-924 Doi 10.1038/nature08577
- 67 Yuste R (2013) Electrical compartmentalization in dendritic spines. Annual review of neuroscience 36: 429-449 Doi 10.1146/annurev-neuro-062111-150455

68 Yuste R, Bonhoeffer T (2001) Morphological changes in dendritic spines associated with long-term synaptic plasticity. Annual review of neuroscience 24: 1071-1089 Doi 10.1146/annurev.neuro.24.1.1071
Figure legends

Figure 1. Decreased spine density in dendrites of APP23 mice and deltaE9 mice.

(a) By in vivo two-photon imaging, the same apical dendrites from layer V pyramidal neurons in the somatosensory cortex were repeatedly imaged one week apart. Each image is a maximum intensity projection of serial sections. White arrowheads point at spines formed over one week and empty arrowheads point at eliminated spines. Scale bar represents 10 μm.
(b) Spine densities of layer V pyramidal neuron apical dendrites in WT, APP23 and deltaE9 mice. In deltaE9 mice, dendrites that were localized at plaque-free overview images are classified as deltaE9 (>100 μm) and the ones in close proximity to plaques are named as deltaE9 (<30 μm).

(c)Turnover rates of apical dendrites in WT, APP23 and deltaE9 (>100 μ m and <30 μ m) mice. (d, e) Spines that were eliminated (d) and newly formed (e) over one week in WT, APP23 and deltE9 (>100 μ m and <30 μ m) mice.

In WT group, n=6. In APP23 group, n=6. In deltaE9 (>100 μ m) group, n=5. In deltaE9 (<30 μ m) group, n=5. **, p<0.01 (ANOVA with Dunnett's post-hoc test).

Figure 2. Dendritic spine morphology changes differently in APP23 and deltaE9 mice.

(**a**, **b**) Cumulative distributions of spine length (a) and spine head width (b) in WT, APP23 and deltaE9 (>100 μ m and <30 μ m) mice. (a-b) **, p<0.01 (Komogornov-Smirnov test).

(**c-e**) Fractions of mushroom (c), stubby (d) and thin spines (e). Representative classified spines are on the top-left corner.

In WT group, n=6. In APP23 group, n=6. In deltE9 (>100 μ m) group, n=5. In deltE9 (<30 μ m) group, n=5. (c-e) *, p<0.05; **, p<0.01 (ANOVA with Dunnett's post-hoc test).

Figure 3. Spine loss and morphological alterations are accompanied by amyloid plaque growth in deltaE9 mice

(a) Maximum intensity projections of two-photon in vivo images of GFP-labeled dendrites (white) and methoxy-X04 labeled plaques (blue) are shown. The distance from dendrite to plaque (red arrow line) is reduced after one month due to plaque growth. Scale bar represents 40 µm

(b) Maximum intensity projected dendrites from a (arrowhead pointed, near plaque) and from plaque-free overview images (Without plaque) in deltaE9 mice. Scale bar represents 10 μm.
(c) Spine densities of the dendrites that were near plaque or in plaque-free area over one month. Each dashed line represents one dendrite.

(d) Newly formed and eliminated spine densities of the dendrites that were near plaque or in plaque-free area over one month.

(e-g) Fractions of mushroom (e), stubby (f) and thin spines (g) in these two different dendrites over one month. Each dashed line represents one dendrite.

Paired t test was used for plaque growth mediated spine alterations and unpaired t test was used to compare spine formation and elimination between groups. n=13 in each group. *, p<0.05; **, p<0.01.

Figure 4. Intracellular accumulation of APP in APP23 mice

(a-d) Immunohistochemical labeling of intracellular APP/Aβ (4G8, a), intracellular APP (22c11, b), Aβ42 deposits (11-1-3, c) and Aβ40 deposits (139-5, d) in WT, APP23 and deltaE9 mice.
Scale bar represents 100 µm.

Figure 5. Increased intracellular APP accumulation is accompanied with decreased spine density and altered spine morphologies in the somatosensory cortex of APP23 mice

(a) Maximum intensity projections of ex vivo images of GFP-labeled neurons (white, A and B) and intracellular APP accumulation in layer V pyramidal neurons (black). Green dashed circle indicates the area of soma from GFP-labeled neurons. Arrows and arrow heads point to basal and apical dendrites, respectively. Scale bar represents 20 µm.

(b) Maximum intensity projected basal and apical dendrites from A and B. Scale bar represents 10 μ m.

(**c-e**) The dot plots are the intensity of intracellular APP in basal dendrites from layer V pyramidal neurons versus spine density, mushroom and stubby fractions separately. Straight lines are fitted by nonlinear regression. Each dot represents one neuron.

(**f-h**) The dot plots are the intensity of intracellular APP in apical dendrites from layer V pyramidal neurons versus spine density, mushroom and stubby fractions separately. Straight lines are fitted by nonlinear regression. Each dot represents one neuron.

In basal dendrite group, n=38. In apical dendrite group, n=33 (c-h) *, p<0.05; **, p<0.01 (F test).

68

Figures

Figure 1







Figure 4





Supplementary materials

Supplementary methods

Western blot: Tricine-SDS-PAGE was used in western blot as described before [1]. Briefly, 10% cortical tissues (w/v) were homogenized in lysis buffer supplemented with protease inhibitors (Roche), followed by centrifugation at 500 rpm for 1 min. The supernatant was collected and protein concentrations were adjusted by Bradford assay (Sigma-Aldrich) to ensure the same amount of protein being loaded for each sample (100 μ g). Samples were mixed with SDS-containing sample buffers and incubated at 37 °C for 20 min. After electrophoresis in 15% sample gel, proteins were transferred to a polyvinylidene difluoride membrane (Millipore). The APP/A β primary antibody, 6E10 (Convance), was used at 1:500 concentration for immunoblotting. Full-length APP and A β oligomers were determined based on the molecular weights [2]. Protein bands were quantified in ImageJ. Results were normalized to control and repeated measures one-way ANOVA was used followed by Newman-Keuls's test.

References

- 1 Schagger H (2006) Tricine-SDS-PAGE. Nature protocols 1: 16-22 Doi 10.1038/nprot.2006.4
- 2 Teich AF, Patel M, Arancio O (2013) A reliable way to detect endogenous murine beta-amyloid. PloS one 8: e55647 Doi 10.1371/journal.pone.0055647

Supplementary figure legends

Supplementary Figure 1. Dendrites at different distances from plaques in deltaE9 mice.

(**a**, **b**) In vivo overview images showing GFP-labeled dendrites (white) and methoxy-X04 labeled plaques (blue). Dendrites that were localized at plaque-free overview images are classified as deltaE9 (>100 μ m, a) and the ones in close proximity to plaques are named as deltaE9 (<30 μ m, b). Arrowheads point to the chosen dendrites for spine analysis.

Supplementary Figure 2. Young adult APP23 mice overexpress AP

(**a**, **b**) Western blot examples (a) and quantification of protein band (≈85 kDa, b) reveal an overexpression of APP in the cortex of APP23 mice.

(c-e) Quantifications of protein bands (\approx 23 kDa, \approx 56 kDa and \approx 115 kDa) reveal overexpressed A β in the cortex of deltaE9 mice, but not in APP23 mice. n=5 in each group. (b-e) *, p<0.05; **, p<0.01 (ANOVA with Dunnett's post-hoc test). Supplementary Figure 3. Increased intracellular APP accumulation is accompanied with decreased spine density and altered spine morphologies in the CA1 region of APP23 mice (a) Maximum intensity projections of ex vivo images of GFP-labeled neurons (white, A and B) and intracellular APP accumulation in CA1 pyramidal neurons (black). Green dashed circle indicates the area of soma from GFP-labeled neurons. Arrow points at the chosen dendrites for spine analysis. Scale bar represents 20 µm.

(**b**) Maximum intensity projected basal and apical dendrites from A and B. Scale bar represents $5 \,\mu$ m.

(**c-e**) The dot plots are the intensity of intracellular APP in dendrites from CA1 pyramidal neurons versus spine density, mushroom and stubby fractions separately. Straight lines are fitted by nonlinear regression. Each dot represents one neuron. n=38. (c-e) **, p<0.01 (F test).

Supplementary Figures

Supplementary figure 1



Supplementary figure 2



Supplementary figure 3



3 Manuscript One

Neuroinflammation impairs adaptive structural plasticity of dendritic spines in a preclinical model of Alzheimer's disease (Submitted)

Title page

Neuroinflammation impairs adaptive structural plasticity of dendritic spines in a preclinical model of Alzheimer's disease

Chengyu Zou^{1, 2, 3, 4} and Jochen Herms^{*1, 2, 3}

1. German Center for Neurodegeneratione Diseases (DZNE), Department for Translational Brain Research, Munich, Germany.

2. Center for Neuropathology and Prion Research, Ludwig Maximilians University, Munich, Germany.

3. Munich Cluster of Systems Neurology (SyNergy), Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Schillerstraße 44, 80336 Munich, Germany

4. Graduate School of Systemic Neuroscience, Ludwig Maximilians University, Munich, Germany.

* Corresponding author: Jochen Herms: jochen.herms@med.uni-muenchen.de, +49 (0)89 / 2180-78010 (Tel), +49 (0)89 / 2180-78132 (Fax)

Abstract

To successfully tackle Alzheimer's disease (AD), pathophysiological events in preclinical stages need to be identified. Preclinical AD refers to the stages that exhibit normal cognitive function and amyloid deposition in the brain, which are replicated in young adult APPswe/PS1deltaE9 (deltaE9) mice. By long-term in vivo two-photon microscopy, we demonstrated the impaired adaptive spine plasticity in these transgenic mice illustrated by their failures to increase dendritic spine density and form novel neural connections when housed in enriched environment (EE). Elimination of amyloid plaques by reducing BACE1 activity restored the gain of spine density upon EE in deltaE9 mice but not the remodel of neural networks. On the other hand, the anti-inflammatory treatment with pioglitazone or interleukin 1 receptor antagonist in deltaE9 mice successfully rescued the impairments in increasing spine density and remodeling neural networks during EE. Our data suggest that neuroinflammation disrupts experience-dependent spine structural plasticity in preclinical stages of AD.

Keywords: Preclinical AD, APPswe/PS1deltaE9 mice, dendritic spines, structural plasticity, neuroinflammation

Introduction

Being the most prevalent cause of dementia, Alzheimer's disease (AD), characterized by progressive cognitive deficits, amyloid plaques, neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs) and neuronal loss, still lacks effective cure at the present time [19, 37]. The failure to develop successful pharmacotherapy may, at least partially, be ascribed to the long pathophysiological process, which starts many years before the stage of symptomatic AD [40]. Therefore, much earlier intervention in the asymptomatic or preclinical stages may be required to successfully treat AD [32, 42].

Preclinical AD has been recently defined as the stages prior to mild cognitive impairment and featured with amyloid deposition in the brain [41]. Subjects in the preclinical stages are at risk for future cognitive decline [47]. Indeed, the lag between the appearance of amyloid plaques and detectable impairment in cognition is more than a decade [34, 41]. Growing evidence supports the notion that amyloid deposition disrupts functional networks in the brain of cognitively normal elderly [15, 30, 39, 43]. To have a better chance of curing AD, it is therefore crucial to identify pathophysiological events occurring in preclinical stages, preceding dementia but with the formation of amyloid deposits.

Transgenic mouse models are essential research tools for uncovering AD pathogenesis as well as validating new therapeutic approaches. To recapitulate AD pathology, transgenic mouse models carry familial AD gene mutations in amyloid precursor protein (APP) and/or presenilins (PS) based on the amyloid hypothesis, which holds the abnormal production of APP proteolytic fragment, amyloid β -protein (A β), as the primary cause of AD [14]. The transgenes with APP/PS mutations in mouse models lead into the formation of amyloid plaques and subsequent memory loss, but without the development of NFTs and massive neuronal loss [2]. Although these mice fail to replicate all aspects of the disease, they seem to faithfully imitate pre-dementia stages of AD [1].

Among the APP transgenic mouse models, APPswe/PS1deltaE9 (deltaE9) mice has been widely used and they express APP with the Swedish mutation together with mutant human PS1 with a deletion of exon 9 [21, 36]. Interestingly, in deltaE9 mice, amyloid deposition precedes typical cognitive impairments [20, 46]. Amyloid plaques start to emerge at the age of 4-5 months [4, 12], while the performance of 7-month-old deltaE9 mice is normal in most cognitive tests [25, 31, 46]. The temporal lag between the emergence of amyloid plaques and

78

the onset of dementia consequently provides a critical period for the study of pathophysiological events related to preclinical AD.

In this study, we used long-term in vivo two-photon microscopy to elucidate the adaptive spine plasticity of 4-5-month-old deltaE9 mice. Our data demonstrated that deltaE9 mice failed to increase spine density and establish novel neural connections when exposed to enriched environment (EE), which we showed to be attributed to amyloid deposition induced neuroinflammation.

Materials and Methods

Animals

APPswe/PS1deltaE9 (deltaE9) mice [20] (Jackson Laboratory) were crossed with GPF-M mice [8] (Jackson Laboratory) to obtain double transgenic offspring which were heterozygous for the corresponding genes (deltaE9 +/- x GFP +/-). GFP positive littermates without APP/PS1 transgenes were used as controls (deltaE9 -/- x GFP +/-). BACE1 knockout mice [5] were also purchased from Jackson Laboratory and deltaE9 +/- x Bace1 +/- x GFP +/- (deltaE9/Bace +/-) were generated by interbreeding. All transgenic mice were maintained on C57BL/6 background. Female mice at the age of 4-5 months were used. Mice were housed and bred in pathogen-free environment in the animal facility at the Centre for Neuropathology and Prion Research of the Ludwig Maximilian University Munich (LMU), with food and water provided *ad libidum* (21 ±1 °C, at 12/12 h light/dark cycle). All mice were either housed singly in standard cages (30×15×20 cm) or in groups in an environmentally enriched (EE) cages (80×50×40 cm) equipped with platforms and variety of toys, which were relocated 3 times per week. Pioglitazone (350 ppm, ActosTM) was supplemented into rodent chow. All protocols and procedures involving animals were approved and conducted in accordance with the regulations of LMU and the government of Upper Bavaria (Az. 55.2-1-54-2532-62-12).

Cranial window implantation and in vivo two-photon imaging

The detailed surgical procedure of cranial window implantation has been described previously [11, 18]. In brief, mice were anesthetized by intraperitoneal injection of ketamine/xylazine (120 and 10 mg/kg, respectively). Subsequently, dexamethasone (6 mg/kg) was injected to prevent development of cerebral edema. A piece of skull above the somatosensory cortex was then removed and replaced with a cranial window (4 mm). Of note, lentivirus (LV) encoding IL-1 RA (LV vector was a gift from Dr. A.M.W. van Dam [45]) was intraparenchymally injected into

the cortex before implanting the coverslip when specified. After 4 weeks of recovery period, mice were imaged by using a LSM 7MP microscope (Zeiss) equipped with a 20x objective (NA 1.0; Zeiss). Mice were anesthetized with isoflurance (1% in 95% O₂ and 5% CO₂) and placed on a heating pad to keep the body temperature at 37°C. Apical dendrites originating from GFP labeled layer V pyramidal neurons were imaged in consecutive sessions (once per week). The imaging session did not last more than 60 min. The unique pattern of blood vessels was used to re-localize the imaged regions in subsequent imaging sessions. GFP was excited by a femtosecond laser (Spectra Physics) at the wavelength of 880 nm. The intensity of laser and settings of data acquisition were kept consistent during the experiments. To ensure the dendrites were chosen in amyloid plaque-free regions, methoxy-X04 (1 mg/kg) was intraperitoneally injected 24 h before imaging in the first and last time points. Overview images were taken as 424 x 424 x 350 μ m³ (0.83 μ m/pixel). Higher resolution images (0.138 μ m/pixel) were used for counting dendritic spines. For illustration purpose, maximal projection images were deconvolved (AutoQuantX3), with contrast and brightness adjusted.

Spine analysis

Dendritic spines were analyzed manually in ZEN 2011 (Zeiss) by scrolling through the images in z-stacks. As the limitations of resolution in Z-direction, only laterally protruding spines were counted, as only those could be identified with certainty. In consecutive sessions, a dendritic spine was determined as the same if its location did not change within a range of 0.5 µm along the dendrite. Otherwise, spines that disappeared or emerged compared to the previous imaging session were defined as formed or eliminated, respectively. The fate of preexisting spines was calculated as the fraction of dendritic spines in the first imaging session that remained stable during the imaging period. Similarly, the fate of new-gained spines was the fraction of formed spines in the first week of EE or matching week of SC that remained stable during the rest of imaging period. Transient spines were determined as spines that did not survive over one week.

Immunochemistry

Following transcardial perfusion with phosphate buffered saline and 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA), mouse brains were cut into 65 µm thick sections from somatosensory cortex after being fixed in 4% PFA overnight. GFAP (Abcam 1:500) and Iba1 (Wako 1:500) antibodies were used for activated astrocytes and microglial staining. Anit-rabbit Alexa 647 antibody (Invitrogen 1:1000) was used as the secondary antibody. To stain amyloid plaques, sections

were incubated with 145 µM methoxy-X04 in PBS for 30 min and then washed with PBS. After mounting on glass coverslips by fluorescence mounting medium (Dako), sections were imaged using LSM 780 confocal microscope (Zeiss)

Statistics

For statistical analysis and comparison, GraphPad Prism 5 was used. In the longitudinal measurements of spine analysis, extra sum-of-squares F test was used when data were fitted with a line using the nonlinear regression. Comparison among groups was performed using one-way ANOVA followed by Newman-Keuls post-test. Two-tailed Student t-test was used in comparison between two different groups. The numbers of mice were 4-6 per group for in vivo imaging. 8-12 dendrites were imaged in each mouse. The length of each dendrite was 25-35 μ m. The data were presented as the means for every mouse. All results were presented as means \pm S.E.M. p<0.05 was defined as statistically significance. * p<0.05, ** p<0.01.

Results

Adaptive structural plasticity of dendritic spines is impaired in deltaE9 mice at the age of 4-5 months

As replicating the preclinical stages of AD [1, 41], 4-5-month-old deltaE9 mice develop amyloid deposits without cognitive decline [4, 12, 25, 31, 46]. In agreement with the cognitive normality, our previous study observed normal spine density and dynamics on dendrites that were far away from amyloid plaques in deltaE9 mice at this age[53]. To further examine if activity-induced structural spine plasticity on these dendrites is disturbed in preclinical AD, we housed deltaE9 mice at the age of 4-5 months under enriched environment (EE) over 5 weeks and monitored the apical tufts of layer V pyramidal neurons in the somatosensory cortex (Supplementary Figure 1). EE, which provides a spectrum of synaptic inputs and thus leads to adaptive synaptic alterations within the adult brain [28, 29, 35], induced a steady increase of spine density in control group (Fig. 1a, c). In contrast, EE failed to increase spine density in deltaE9 mice (Fig. 1a, c). Of note, unlike control mice demonstrating gradual decline in dendritic spine elimination upon EE, the rate of spine elimination in deltaE9 mice remained unaltered (Fig. 1d). EE did not change the rate of spine formation in both groups (Fig. 1e). Moreover, during the imaging period, the density and dynamics of dendritic spines remained unchanged when mice were housed under standard conditions (SC, Fig. 1b, c-e). Thus, EE-induced decrease in spine elimination and subsequent increase in spine density were absent in deltaE9 mice.

To find out how preexisting neural networks reacts on the stimulation of EE in preclinical stages of AD, we tracked the fate of dendritic spines that existed in the first imaging session over the whole period of enrichment. Interestingly, in control and deltaE9 genotypes, less preexisting spines survived when mice housed under EE (Fig. 1f, g). This indicated a breakdown of the established neural networks in both groups during EE. Furthermore, the fate of spines that were newly formed in EE or SC was also monitored. A higher number of gained spines remained stable during EE in control mice, but not in deltaE9 mice (Fig. 1 h-j). This result suggested the failure of building up novel neural networks induced by EE in deltaE9 group. Collectively, our data imply the reorganization of neural networks upon EE is impaired in preclinical stages of AD.

Reduction of BACE1 in deltaE9 mice restores the respond with an increase in spine density upon EE

Full-length APP is processed to yield amyloid beta, the principal component of amyloid plaques, through sequential enzymatic cleavage by β and γ -secretases. To confirm if amyloid plaques contribute to the impaired adaptive spine plasticity in deltaE9 mice, we crossed deltaE9 mice with BACE1, the primary β -secretase, knockout mice to obtain deltaE9 genotype containing a heterozygous BACE1 gene knockout (deltaE9/BACE +/-). Partial reduction of BACE1 activity almost abolished amyloid plagues and associated glial cell activation (Figure 2). Of note, the density and dynamics of dendritic spines in deltaE9/BACE +/- genotype remained unchanged (Supplementary Figure 2a-c). Unlike deltaE9 group, deltaE9/BACE +/- mice gained the adaptive increase in spine density housed under EE (Fig. 3a, b). To our surprise, the increase in spine density was caused by boosting spine formation (Fig. 3e) instead of decreasing spine elimination (Fig. 2d), which was opposite to the observations in control group (Fig. 1d, e). In addition, the fate of spines that existed before or newly formed after EE was indistinguishable between different housing conditions (Fig. 3f, g). An increased fraction of transient spines (Fig. 3c) further corroborated the notion that newly gained spines in EE did not incorporate into neural circuits. These deficits in neural network remodeling appear to be caused by the reduction of β -secretase, as no change in transient spine fraction was observed in deltaE9 or control mice housed in EE (data not shown). The restoration of adaptive spine density increase suggests removal of amyloid plaques might ameliorate the impaired adaptive plasticity of dendritic spines in preclinical AD.

Pioglitazone rescues the deficits of adaptive dendritic spine plasticity in deltaE9 mice

As the imaged dendrites were located in amyloid plaque-free brain regions [53], it was plausible to hypothesize that diffusible factors originating from amyloid deposits might contribute to the unaltered spine density upon EE, which was restored by the removal of plaques (Fig. 3b). Of note, amyloid plaques were surrounded by activated glial cells that are known to release pro-inflammatory cytokines [49]. To investigate if these cytokines caused the impaired adaptive plasticity, we treated deltaE9 mice with pioglitazone, a PPAR-gamma agonist, which inhibits the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines [23]. Pioglitazone treatment successfully rehabilitated the steady increase of spine density in deltaE9 mice during exposure to EE (Fig. 4a, b). Like in control mice, the EE-induced spine density increase was resulted from the gradual decline in spine elimination, while the rate of spine formation was unchanged (Fig. 4d, e). Moreover, less preexisting spines and more gained spines were observed during EE when deltaE9 mice were fed with pioglitazone (Fig. 4 f, g). The fraction of transient spines also remained stable (Fig. 4c). These results indicate that the failure of remodeling neural networks upon EE in deltaE9 mice can be attributed to the up-regulation of pro-inflammatory cytokines.

IL-1 RA rehabilitates the impaired adaptive plasticity of dendritic spines in deltaE9 mice

The known deleterious effects of interleukin-1 β (IL-1 β), a key mediator of the inflammatory response in AD, on synaptic plasticity [44] prompted us to examine whether up-regulated levels of IL-1 β undermined the adaptive spine plasticity. The expression of IL-1 β was indeed significantly enhanced in deltaE9 mice (Supplementary Figure 3 a). To diminish IL-1 β activity, we injected lentivirus (LV) expressing interleukin-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1 RA) [45] into the somatosensory cortex (Supplementary Figure 3 b). IL-1 RA rectified the adaptive gain of spine upon EE accompanied with the gradual decline in spine elimination instead of rising spine formation (Fig. 5a, b and d, e). Also, the fate of spines that existed before or newly formed during EE was normalized in deltaE9 mice administered with IL-1 RA (Fig. 5f, g), while the fraction of transient spines was unchanged (Fig. 5c). Taken together, these data suggest up-regulated IL-1 β perturbs EE-induced reorganization of neural networks

Discussion

Being excitatory postsynaptic compartments, dendritic spines are the membranous protrusions that receive and integrate informational input from presynaptic terminals[52]. This

function is supposed to be disturbed at the very early stages of AD pathogenesis, which may explain why synaptic loss is a much better indicator for cognitive impairment in AD than A β burden or neuronal loss [38]. With the advent of cognitive decline, irreversible damage may have already occurred. Prevention strategies in the asymptomatic stages of AD are therefore warranted.

Preclinical AD is replicated in young deltaE9 mice that develop amyloid deposits before the onset of cognitive decline [4, 12, 25, 31, 46]. In this study, we found that 4-5-month-old deltaE9 mice did not increase dendritic spine density when housed under EE in contrast to control mice. The novel external environment also failed to remodel neural networks in these transgenic mice. Reduction of BACE1 activity in deltaE9 mice reduced the deposition of Aβ and restored the increase of spine density during EE, but not the impaired reorganization of neural networks. However, anti-inflammatory treatments, pioglitazone and IL-1 RA, successfully rescued the spine density increase and neural network remodeling upon EE in deltaE9 mice. These results suggest that neuroinflammation contributes to impaired adaptive plasticity of dendritic spine in preclinical stages of AD.

Structural plasticity of dendritic spines refers to the change of their distribution in response to experience[10]. Learning and sensory experience have been reported to remodel neural connections through de novo growth and loss of dendritic spines, which provides a structural substrate for adaptive behaviors. Spine density increases after spatial learning tasks or manipulations that intensify sensory inputs [24, 26], while deprivation of sensory experience leads to a decrease in spine density [48]. This structural synaptic plasticity may substantially boost information storage capacity in brain [6]. The failure to increase spine density in young adult deltaE9 mice upon EE suggests an impairment of experience-dependent spine structural plasticity before spine loss in asymptomatic AD stages. In addition, stabilized new spines and destabilized preceding spines in novel experience reflect a rewiring of neural networks, which facilitates a quicker adaption of brain to the same situation in the future [17, 50, 51]. Interestingly, the ability to dismantle the preexisting neural networks in novel external environment remains intact in the preclinical stage. However, deltaE9 mice fall short of the establishment of novel neural networks are two processes that are independent from each other.

BACE1 initiates the proteolytic process of APP into Aβ, which accumulates to form amyloid plaques. As Aβ is believed to play a central role in AD, BACE1 becomes an attractive drug target. Indeed, partial reduction of BACE1 activity leads to dramatic reductions on amyloid plaque burden and synaptic deficits with a small decrease of Aβ levels in young AD transgenic mice [27]. However, pharmacological inhibition of BACE1 impairs structural and functional synaptic plasticity implying its physiological role in dendritic spines[9]. The boosted transient spines, which contribute to increased spine formation, in deltaE9/BACE +/- mice during EE indicate the maintenance of experience-dependent synaptic rearrangement requires physiological level of BACE1 activity. It still remains unclear that whether BACE1 itself or its substrates are involved in synaptic physiology.

Amyloid deposition is one of neuroinflammation drivers associated with activated glial cells and the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines. These soluble mediators, IL-1 β in particular, directly and extensively disturb synaptic transmission and plasticity. IL-1 β regulates the expression and phosphorylation of glutamate receptors on dendritic spines[33]. The altered sensitivity of receptors to synaptic glutamate modulates synaptic plasticity. In addition, IL-1 β disrupts BDNF signaling cascades and thereby prevents activity driven formation of filamentous actin in spines which is required for spine structural plasticity[44]. The restorative effects of pioglitazone and IL-1 RA demonstrated herein implicate a deleterious role of IL-1 β in experience-dependent spine structural plasticity preceding cognitive impairment in AD.

Of note, numerous clinical studies have demonstrated that anti-inflammatory treatment reduces dementia risk or delay the onset of AD [3, 7, 16], although anti-inflammatory drugs in typical AD fail to be proven effective [13, 22]. These trials suggest prevention of inflammatory processes is clinically beneficial at the preclinical stages of AD. Our data confirm that neuroinflammation caused impairments of spine structural plasticity is curable by anti-inflammatory treatment in a preclinical mouse model of AD. This finding implies the normalization of adaptive structural plasticity of dendritic spines may correlate with the beneficial effects of anti-inflammatory treatment in preclinical AD patients.

We conclude that our in vivo dendritic spine analysis reveals that neuroinflammation, caused by amyloid deposition, undermines the adaptive changes of neural networks upon novel external environment before the occurrence of dementia, providing new insights for a possible benefit of anti-inflammatory treatments in preclinical AD.

Acknowledgements:

We would like to thank Sonja Steinbach, Eric Griessinger, and Katharina Bayer for their excellent technical support and animal care. Furthermore, we thank Mario Dorostkar and Severin Filser for helpful advice in planning the experiments and preparing the manuscript. This work was funded by the the German Federal Ministry of Education and Research (Bundesministerium für Bildung und Forschung, project 13N12778 and 0316033C and the European commission within the 7th framework (Extrabrain –606950). Chengyu Zou is supported by China Scholarship Council scholarship for their studies abroad (No. 2011605030).

Conflicts of Interest

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interests.

References

- 1 Ashe KH, Zahs KR (2010) Probing the biology of Alzheimer's disease in mice. Neuron 66: 631-645 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2010.04.031
- Bilkei-Gorzo A (2014) Genetic mouse models of brain ageing and Alzheimer's disease. Pharmacology & therapeutics 142: 244-257 Doi 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2013.12.009
- Breitner JC, Welsh KA, Helms MJ, Gaskell PC, Gau BA, Roses AD, Pericak-Vance MA, Saunders AM (1995) Delayed onset of Alzheimer's disease with nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory and histamine H2 blocking drugs. Neurobiology of aging 16: 523-530
- 4 Burgess BL, McIsaac SA, Naus KE, Chan JY, Tansley GH, Yang J, Miao F, Ross CJ, van Eck M, Hayden MRet al (2006) Elevated plasma triglyceride levels precede amyloid deposition in Alzheimer's disease mouse models with abundant A beta in plasma. Neurobiology of disease 24: 114-127 Doi 10.1016/j.nbd.2006.06.007
- Cai H, Wang Y, McCarthy D, Wen H, Borchelt DR, Price DL, Wong PC (2001)
 BACE1 is the major beta-secretase for generation of Abeta peptides by neurons.
 Nature neuroscience 4: 233-234 Doi 10.1038/85064
- 6 Chklovskii DB, Mel BW, Svoboda K (2004) Cortical rewiring and information storage.
 Nature 431: 782-788 Doi 10.1038/nature03012

86

- 7 Cote S, Carmichael PH, Verreault R, Lindsay J, Lefebvre J, Laurin D (2012) Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug use and the risk of cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimer's & dementia : the journal of the Alzheimer's Association 8: 219-226 Doi 10.1016/j.jalz.2011.03.012
- 8 Feng G, Mellor RH, Bernstein M, Keller-Peck C, Nguyen QT, Wallace M, Nerbonne JM, Lichtman JW, Sanes JR (2000) Imaging neuronal subsets in transgenic mice expressing multiple spectral variants of GFP. Neuron 28: 41-51
- 9 Filser S, Ovsepian SV, Masana M, Blazquez-Llorca L, Brandt Elvang A, Volbracht C, Muller MB, Jung CK, Herms J (2015) Pharmacological inhibition of BACE1 impairs synaptic plasticity and cognitive functions. Biological psychiatry 77: 729-739 Doi 10.1016/j.biopsych.2014.10.013
- 10 Fu M, Zuo Y (2011) Experience-dependent structural plasticity in the cortex. Trends in neurosciences 34: 177-187 Doi 10.1016/j.tins.2011.02.001
- 11 Fuhrmann M, Mitteregger G, Kretzschmar H, Herms J (2007) Dendritic pathology in prion disease starts at the synaptic spine. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 27: 6224-6233 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5062-06.2007
- 12 Garcia-Alloza M, Robbins EM, Zhang-Nunes SX, Purcell SM, Betensky RA, Raju S, Prada C, Greenberg SM, Bacskai BJ, Frosch MP (2006) Characterization of amyloid deposition in the APPswe/PS1dE9 mouse model of Alzheimer disease. Neurobiology of disease 24: 516-524 Doi 10.1016/j.nbd.2006.08.017
- 13 Group ADC, Bentham P, Gray R, Sellwood E, Hills R, Crome P, Raftery J (2008) Aspirin in Alzheimer's disease (AD2000): a randomised open-label trial. The Lancet Neurology 7: 41-49 Doi 10.1016/S1474-4422(07)70293-4
- 14 Hardy J, Selkoe DJ (2002) The amyloid hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease: progress and problems on the road to therapeutics. Science 297: 353-356 Doi 10.1126/science.1072994
- Hedden T, Van Dijk KR, Becker JA, Mehta A, Sperling RA, Johnson KA, Buckner RL (2009) Disruption of functional connectivity in clinically normal older adults harboring amyloid burden. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 29: 12686-12694 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3189-09.2009
- 16 Heneka MT, Fink A, Doblhammer G (2015) Effect of pioglitazone medication on the incidence of dementia. Annals of neurology: Doi 10.1002/ana.24439

- 17 Hofer SB, Mrsic-Flogel TD, Bonhoeffer T, Hubener M (2009) Experience leaves a lasting structural trace in cortical circuits. Nature 457: 313-317 Doi 10.1038/nature07487
- 18 Holtmaat A, Bonhoeffer T, Chow DK, Chuckowree J, De Paola V, Hofer SB, Hubener M, Keck T, Knott G, Lee WCet al (2009) Long-term, high-resolution imaging in the mouse neocortex through a chronic cranial window. Nature protocols 4: 1128-1144 Doi 10.1038/nprot.2009.89
- Huang Y, Mucke L (2012) Alzheimer mechanisms and therapeutic strategies. Cell
 148: 1204-1222 Doi 10.1016/j.cell.2012.02.040
- Jankowsky JL, Fadale DJ, Anderson J, Xu GM, Gonzales V, Jenkins NA, Copeland NG, Lee MK, Younkin LH, Wagner SLet al (2004) Mutant presenilins specifically elevate the levels of the 42 residue beta-amyloid peptide in vivo: evidence for augmentation of a 42-specific gamma secretase. Human molecular genetics 13: 159-170 Doi 10.1093/hmg/ddh019
- Jankowsky JL, Slunt HH, Ratovitski T, Jenkins NA, Copeland NG, Borchelt DR (2001)
 Co-expression of multiple transgenes in mouse CNS: a comparison of strategies.
 Biomolecular engineering 17: 157-165
- Jaturapatporn D, Isaac MG, McCleery J, Tabet N (2012) Aspirin, steroidal and nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease. The Cochrane database of systematic reviews 2: CD006378 Doi 10.1002/14651858.CD006378.pub2
- 23 Jiang C, Ting AT, Seed B (1998) PPAR-gamma agonists inhibit production of monocyte inflammatory cytokines. Nature 391: 82-86 Doi 10.1038/34184
- Jung CK, Herms J (2014) Structural dynamics of dendritic spines are influenced by an environmental enrichment: an in vivo imaging study. Cerebral cortex 24: 377-384 Doi 10.1093/cercor/bhs317
- 25 Lalonde R, Kim HD, Fukuchi K (2004) Exploratory activity, anxiety, and motor coordination in bigenic APPswe + PS1/DeltaE9 mice. Neuroscience letters 369: 156-161 Doi 10.1016/j.neulet.2004.07.069
- 26 Leuner B, Falduto J, Shors TJ (2003) Associative memory formation increases the observation of dendritic spines in the hippocampus. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 23: 659-665
- 27 McConlogue L, Buttini M, Anderson JP, Brigham EF, Chen KS, Freedman SB, Games D, Johnson-Wood K, Lee M, Zeller Met al (2007) Partial reduction of BACE1

has dramatic effects on Alzheimer plaque and synaptic pathology in APP Transgenic Mice. The Journal of biological chemistry 282: 26326-26334 Doi 10.1074/jbc.M611687200

- 28 Mora F, Segovia G, del Arco A (2007) Aging, plasticity and environmental enrichment: structural changes and neurotransmitter dynamics in several areas of the brain. Brain research reviews 55: 78-88 Doi 10.1016/j.brainresrev.2007.03.011
- 29 Nithianantharajah J, Hannan AJ (2006) Enriched environments, experiencedependent plasticity and disorders of the nervous system. Nature reviews Neuroscience 7: 697-709 Doi 10.1038/nrn1970
- Oh H, Habeck C, Madison C, Jagust W (2014) Covarying alterations in Abeta deposition, glucose metabolism, and gray matter volume in cognitively normal elderly.
 Human brain mapping 35: 297-308 Doi 10.1002/hbm.22173
- 31 Reiserer RS, Harrison FE, Syverud DC, McDonald MP (2007) Impaired spatial learning in the APPSwe + PSEN1DeltaE9 bigenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Genes, brain, and behavior 6: 54-65 Doi 10.1111/j.1601-183X.2006.00221.x
- 32 Riedel WJ (2014) Preventing cognitive decline in preclinical Alzheimer's disease. Current opinion in pharmacology 14: 18-22 Doi 10.1016/j.coph.2013.10.002
- Rossi S, Motta C, Musella A, Centonze D (2014) The interplay between inflammatory cytokines and the endocannabinoid system in the regulation of synaptic transmission.
 Neuropharmacology: Doi 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2014.09.022
- 34 Rowe CC, Ellis KA, Rimajova M, Bourgeat P, Pike KE, Jones G, Fripp J, Tochon-Danguy H, Morandeau L, O'Keefe Get al (2010) Amyloid imaging results from the Australian Imaging, Biomarkers and Lifestyle (AIBL) study of aging. Neurobiology of aging 31: 1275-1283 Doi 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2010.04.007
- Sale A, Berardi N, Maffei L (2014) Environment and brain plasticity: towards an endogenous pharmacotherapy. Physiological reviews 94: 189-234 Doi 10.1152/physrev.00036.2012
- 36 Savonenko A, Xu GM, Melnikova T, Morton JL, Gonzales V, Wong MP, Price DL, Tang F, Markowska AL, Borchelt DR (2005) Episodic-like memory deficits in the APPswe/PS1dE9 mouse model of Alzheimer's disease: relationships to beta-amyloid deposition and neurotransmitter abnormalities. Neurobiology of disease 18: 602-617 Doi 10.1016/j.nbd.2004.10.022
- 37 Selkoe DJ (2011) Alzheimer's disease. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology 3:
 Doi 10.1101/cshperspect.a004457

- Selkoe DJ (2002) Alzheimer's disease is a synaptic failure. Science 298: 789-791 Doi
 10.1126/science.1074069
- 39 Sheline YI, Raichle ME, Snyder AZ, Morris JC, Head D, Wang S, Mintun MA (2010) Amyloid plaques disrupt resting state default mode network connectivity in cognitively normal elderly. Biological psychiatry 67: 584-587 Doi 10.1016/j.biopsych.2009.08.024
- 40 Sperling R, Mormino E, Johnson K (2014) The evolution of preclinical Alzheimer's disease: implications for prevention trials. Neuron 84: 608-622 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2014.10.038
- 41 Sperling RA, Aisen PS, Beckett LA, Bennett DA, Craft S, Fagan AM, Iwatsubo T, Jack CR, Jr., Kaye J, Montine TJet al (2011) Toward defining the preclinical stages of Alzheimer's disease: recommendations from the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association workgroups on diagnostic guidelines for Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimer's & dementia : the journal of the Alzheimer's Association 7: 280-292 Doi 10.1016/j.jalz.2011.03.003
- 42 Sperling RA, Jack CR, Jr., Aisen PS (2011) Testing the right target and right drug at the right stage. Science translational medicine 3: 111cm133 Doi 10.1126/scitranslmed.3002609
- 43 Sperling RA, Laviolette PS, O'Keefe K, O'Brien J, Rentz DM, Pihlajamaki M, Marshall G, Hyman BT, Selkoe DJ, Hedden Tet al (2009) Amyloid deposition is associated with impaired default network function in older persons without dementia. Neuron 63: 178-188 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2009.07.003
- 44 Tong L, Prieto GA, Kramar EA, Smith ED, Cribbs DH, Lynch G, Cotman CW (2012) Brain-derived neurotrophic factor-dependent synaptic plasticity is suppressed by interleukin-1beta via p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 32: 17714-17724 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1253-12.2012
- van Strien ME, Mercier D, Drukarch B, Breve JJ, Poole S, Binnekade R, Bol JG, Blits
 B, Verhaagen J, van Dam AM (2010) Anti-inflammatory effect by lentiviral-mediated
 overexpression of IL-10 or IL-1 receptor antagonist in rat glial cells and macrophages.
 Gene therapy 17: 662-671 Doi 10.1038/gt.2010.8
- 46 Volianskis A, Kostner R, Molgaard M, Hass S, Jensen MS (2010) Episodic memory deficits are not related to altered glutamatergic synaptic transmission and plasticity in the CA1 hippocampus of the APPswe/PS1deltaE9-deleted transgenic mice model of

ss-amyloidosis. Neurobiology of aging 31: 1173-1187 Doi 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2008.08.005

- 47 Vos SJ, Xiong C, Visser PJ, Jasielec MS, Hassenstab J, Grant EA, Cairns NJ, Morris JC, Holtzman DM, Fagan AM (2013) Preclinical Alzheimer's disease and its outcome:
 a longitudinal cohort study. The Lancet Neurology 12: 957-965 Doi 10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70194-7
- 48 Wallace W, Bear MF (2004) A morphological correlate of synaptic scaling in visual cortex. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 24: 6928-6938 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1110-04.2004
- 49 Watkins LR, Milligan ED, Maier SF (2001) Glial activation: a driving force for pathological pain. Trends in neurosciences 24: 450-455
- 50 Xu T, Yu X, Perlik AJ, Tobin WF, Zweig JA, Tennant K, Jones T, Zuo Y (2009) Rapid formation and selective stabilization of synapses for enduring motor memories. Nature 462: 915-919 Doi 10.1038/nature08389
- 51 Yang G, Pan F, Gan WB (2009) Stably maintained dendritic spines are associated with lifelong memories. Nature 462: 920-924 Doi 10.1038/nature08577
- 52 Yuste R, Bonhoeffer T (2001) Morphological changes in dendritic spines associated with long-term synaptic plasticity. Annual review of neuroscience 24: 1071-1089 Doi 10.1146/annurev.neuro.24.1.1071
- 53 Zou C, Montagna E, Shi Y, Peters F, Blazquez-Llorca L, Shi S, Filser S, Dorostkar MM, Herms J (2015) Intraneuronal APP and extracellular Abeta independently cause dendritic spine pathology in transgenic mouse models of Alzheimer's disease. Acta neuropathologica: Doi 10.1007/s00401-015-1421-4

Figure legends

Figure 1. Adaptive plasticity of dendritic spines is impaired in deltaE9 mice

(**a**, **b**) Two-photon micrographs of GFP-labeled apical dendrites of layer V pyramidal neurons. Mice were housed in standard conditions (SC) and imaged twice in a week apart before put into enriched environment (EE) (A). In (b), mice were housed in SC all along. Empty or dark arrows point to eliminated or formed spines compared to previous imaging session. Blue arrowheads mark spines that existed in the first imaging session and were stable over the entire imaging period while red arrowheads represent gained spines in the first week of EE or matching period of SC that survived over the rest of imaging period.

(**c-e**) Quantifications of relative spine density, fraction of eliminated or formed spines in mice housed under EE (above) or SC (below).

(**f**, **g**) Fractions of spines from the first imaging session that remained stable during the whole imaging period.

(h, i) Fractions of gained spines in the first week of EE or matching period of SC that remained stable during the whole imaging period.

(j) The data at day43 from h and j were compared by one-way ANOVA. Scale bar=2 μ m.

Figure 2. Partial reduction of BACE1 in deltaE9 mice greatly decreases amyloid plaque load and subsquent glial cell activation

Immunohistochemical labeling of amyloid plaques (blue), activated astrocytes (GFAP, red) and microglias (lba-1, red) in the cortex. Scale bar=300 µm.

Figure 3. Reduction of BACE1 restores the spine density increase, but not neural circuit remodeling, upon EE in deltaE9 mice

(a) Two-photon micrographs of GFP-labeled apical dendrites. DeltaE9/Bace +/- mice were housed under SC (above) or EE (below).

(**b-e**) Quantifications of relative spine density, fraction of transient, eliminated or formed spines.

(**f**, **g**) Fraction of spines in the first imaging session or gained spines in the first week of EE and matching week of SC that survived over the imaging period. Scale bar=2 μ m.

Figure 4. Pioglitazone recovers the observed impairments of spine structural plasticity in deltaE9 mice

92

(a) Two-photon micrographs of GFP-labeled apical dendrites. DeltaE9 mice were fed with pioglitazone during EE or matching period of SC

(**b-e**) Quantifications of relative spine density, fraction of transient, eliminated or formed spines.

(**f**, **g**) Fraction of spines in the first imaging session or gained spines in the first week of EE and matching week of SC that survived over the imaging period. Scale bar=2 μ m.

Figure 5. IL-1 RA rescues the impaired adaptive plasticity of dendritic spines in deltaE9 mice (a) Two-photon micrographs of GFP-labeled apical dendrites of layer V pyramidal neurons. Mice were housed in SC (above) or EE (below). Empty or dark arrows point to eliminated or formed spines compared to previous imaging session. Blue arrowheads mark spines that existed in the first imaging session and were stable over the entire imaging period while red arrowheads represent gained spines in the first week of EE or matching period of SC that survived over the rest of imaging period.

(**b-e**) Quantifications of relative spine density, fraction of transient, eliminated or formed spines.

(**f**, **g**) Fraction of spines in the first imaging session or gained spines in the first week of EE and matching week of SC that survived over the imaging period. Scale bar=2 μ m. In SC and EE group, mice number was 4 and 6, irrespectively. 8-12 dendrites were imaged in each mouse. The data were presented as the means for every mouse. All results were presented as means ± S.E.M.

Figures



Figure 2



Figure 3



Figure 4



97

Figure 5



Supplementary materials

Supplementary methods

Western blot

10% cortical tissues (w/v) were homogenized on ice in lysis buffer with protease inhibitors (Roche), followed by centrifugation at 500 rpm for 1 min. The supernatant was collected and protein concentrations were adjusted by the bicinchoninic acid assay to ensure the same amount of protein being loaded for each sample. Samples were mixed with SDS-containing sample buffers and incubated at 100 °C for 20 min. After electrophoresed on 12% sample gel, proteins were transferred into polyvinylidene difluoride membrane (Millipore). The primary antibodies against IL-1 β (Cell signaling), IL-1 RA (Thermo Scientific) and tubulin (Santa Cruz) were used at 1: 1000 concentrations for immunoblotting. Protein bands were quantified by ImageJ.

Supplementary figure legends

Supplementary Figure 1. Transcranial in vivo two-photon imaging and housing conditions (a) Transcranial in vivo two-photon imaging was taken in somatosensory cortex (left, black circle). Lateral view of GFP-labeled layer V pyramidal cortical neurons is in the middle. Apical tuft dendrites of layer V neurons were imaged at 20-70 µm depths (right). Scale bar represents 100 µm. (b) Schematic drawing of an EE cage (left) and a cage of SC (right).

Supplementary Figure 2. Partial reduction of BACE1 in deltaE9 mice does not change spine density and dynamics

(**a-c**) Quaitfiations of spine denstiy, fraction of eliminated or formed spines in mice at the age of 4-5 months housed under SC.

Supplementary Figure 3. Western blots of interleukin-1 β and interleukin-1 receptor antagonist (a) Western blot images and quantification show the expression of interleukin-1 β (IL-1 β) was increased in deltaE9 mice. (b) Interleukin-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1 RA) was overexpressed by the injection of lentivirus (LV), as illustrated by western blot images and quantification.

Supplementary figures

Supplementary figure 1



Supplementary figure 2



Supplementary figure 3



4 Manuscript Two

Amyloid Precursor Protein and NMDA Receptor Cooperate to Maintain Constitutive and Adaptive Plasticity of Dendritic Spines in Adult Brain (Submitted)

Title page

Amyloid Precursor Protein and NMDA Receptor Cooperate to Maintain Constitutive and Adaptive Plasticity of Dendritic Spines in Adult Brain

Chengyu Zou^{1, 2, 3, 4}, Saak V. Ovsepian^{1, 2}, Kaichuan Zhu^{1, 2, 3}, Ulrike C. Müller⁵ and Jochen Herms^{* 1, 2, 3}

1. German Center for Neurodegeneratione Diseases (DZNE), Department for Translational Brain Research, Munich, Germany.

2. Center for Neuropathology and Prion Research, Ludwig Maximilians University, Munich, Germany.

3. Munich Cluster of Systems Neurology (SyNergy), Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Schillerstraße 44, 80336 Munich, Germany

4. Graduate School of Systemic Neuroscience, Ludwig Maximilians University, Munich, Germany.

5. Department of Bioinformatics and Functional Genomics, Institute of Pharmacy and Molecular Biotechnology, Heidelberg University, Heidelberg, Germany

* Corresponding author: Jochen Herms: jochen.herms@med.uni-muenchen.de, +49 (0)89 / 2180-78010 (Tel), +49 (0)89 / 2180-78132 (Fax)
Abstract

Dynamic synapses facilitate activity-dependent remodeling of neural circuits, thereby providing the structural substrate for adaptive behavior. However, the mechanisms governing dynamic synapses in adult brain are still largely unknown. Here, we demonstrate that in the cortex of adult APP knockout (APP-KO) mice, formation of new and elimination of existing dendritic spines is reduced, with overall spine density remaining unchanged. APP-KO mice also failed to respond with an increase in spine density upon environmental enrichment. These impairments prevailed in APPsα-KI genotype. Comparison of mEPSCs between APP-KO and wild type mice revealed selective reduction in the NMDA receptor mediated synaptic currents. Strikingly, potentiation of NMDA receptor responses by the co-agonist D-serine rescued spine dynamics, adaptive plasticity and morphology in APP-KO mice. These data suggest functional cooperation between APP and NMDA receptors in maintenance of synapses with predominantly NMDA-receptor mediated transmission, prerequisite for constitutive and adaptive synaptic plasticity in the adult brain.

Key words: Amyloid precursor protein, NMDA receptor, Dendritic spine, Two photon *in vivo* imaging, Miniature EPSC

Introduction

Small protrusions of dendrites, known as spines, provide primary sites for excitatory inputs in principal neurons of most brain regions. Harboring the receptive elements of glutamatergic connections, dendritic spines are of major importance for synaptic integration and plasticity, hence a prerequisite for encoding cortical representations and adaptive remodeling of neural circuits [47, 53, 65]. To ensure these functions, the morphology and distribution of dendritic spines are maintained in a highly dynamic state and are tightly regulated [33, 42, 66]. Thus, it is not surprising that the structural parameters of dendritic spines including spine density, morphology and plasticity are affected in an array of neurodegenerative diseases [7, 17, 18, 38]. As such, research into mechanisms governing functions and structural plasticity of dendritic spines, which remain largely unexplored in adult brain, holds important clues not only towards understanding the basic biology of synapses with neural mechanisms of adaptive behavior but may also reveal key areas for therapeutic interventions.

Most of the data concerning the physiology and plasticity of dendritic spines emerged from developing neurons and typically have been acquired *ex vivo* and *in vitro* [6, 13, 40, 49, 50]. While there is no doubt that these studies made major contributions towards elucidating events involved in acute response of synapses to electrical stimulations or pharmacological treatments, rigorous research of spine plasticity *in vivo* has become feasible only recently with the advancement of two photon microscopy [22, 29, 67]. Indeed, the high resolution structural data provides superb opportunity not only for exploring the dynamics of spines but also to identify structural correlates of adaptive related rewiring of neural circuits within the intact brain.

Enduring interest towards amyloid precursor protein (APP), due to its key role for the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease, has been refueled by recent evidence indicating its multifaceted role in synaptic physiology and development [24, 27, 44, 46]. While the mechanistic details remain to be elucidated, increasing evidence indicates important transsynaptic adhesive functions for trans-membrane APP and major neurotrophic roles of secreted ectodomain APPsa in neurons [2, 3, 10, 31, 57]. The high level of APP expression in the developing nervous system with its enrichment at nascent synapses and potent synaptogenic effects of the secreted APPs α have also been implied for the involvement of APP in the formation and stability of synapses during neurodevelopment [9, 11, 25, 27, 61-63]. Moreover, APP and amyloid β -peptide (A β) have been implicated in regulation of trafficking

and surface expression or internalization of ion channels and synaptic receptors [26, 56, 58, 64]. Despite of the key relevance of these processes for integrative mechanisms of neurons and synaptic plasticity, the role of APP in governing dendritic spine dynamics and adaptive remodeling of neural circuits in adult brain remains poorly defined.

In this study, we combined long-term *in vivo* two photon imaging and electrophysiology of cortical neurons to elucidate the role of APP in adaptive spine plasticity and synaptic transmission in the adult mouse brain. Our data show that the lack of APP impairs the structural plasticity of dendritic spines and suggest its key role in maintenance of thin spines with predominantly NMDA-receptor mediated transmission, which is a prerequisite for synaptic plasticity in the adult brain.

Materials and methods

Experimental animals

All protocols and procedures involving animals were approved and conducted in accordance with the regulations of LMU and the government of Upper Bavaria (Az. 55.2-1-54-2532-62-12). GFP-M mice [16] were purchased from Jackson Laboratory, USA. APP-KO and APPsα-KI mice were described previously [39, 52]. APP-KO (APP -/-) × GFP-M+/- and APPsα-KI (APPsα +/+) × GFP-M+/- lines were generated by interbreeding. All transgenic mice were maintained on C57BL/6 background. Female transgenic mice at the age of 4 months were used for imaging and electrophysiological recordings, and female age matched wild-type (WT) littermates were used as controls. Mice were housed and bred in pathogen-free environment in the animal facility at the Centre for Neuropathology and Prion Research of the Ludwig Maximilian University Munich (LMU), with food and water provided *ad libidum* (21 \pm 1 °C, at 12/12 h light/dark cycle). All mice were either housed singly in standard cages (30×15×20 cm) or in groups in an environmentally enriched (EE) cages (80×50×40 cm) equipped with platforms and variety of toys, which were relocated every 2-3 days. In experiments with D-serine treatment, every other day D-serine (Sigma-Aldrich) was prepared freshly and supplemented into drinking water (0.55 mg/mL).

Longitudinal in vivo two-photon imaging experiments

The surgical procedure of chronic cranial window implantation and the details of experiments have been described previously [18, 28]. In brief, under anesthesia with kethamine/xylazine

(120 and 10 mg/kg, respectively) (WDT/Bayer Health Care), cranial window (4.0 mm) was implanted above the somato-sensory cortex of mice after open-skull craniotomy. After 4 weeks of recovery period, in vivo two photon microscopy was carried out using LSM 7 MP microscope (Carl Zeiss) equipped with 20 × objective (NA 1.0; Carl Zeiss). Mice were anesthetized with isoflurane (1% in 95% O2 and 5% CO2), and body temperature was kept at 37 °C with the heating pad (Fine Science Tools GmbH). Apical dendrites originating from GFP positive layer V pyramidal neurons were imaged in consecutive sessions at specified time points. GFP was excited with a femtosecond laser (Mai Tai DeepSee, Spectra Physics) at a wavelength of 880 nm. The imaging session did not exceed 60 min. Special efforts were made to keep the intensity of laser and data acquisition settings consistent throughout the experiments. Due to limitation in axial resolution, only laterally protruding spines were included into analysis. Emerging or disappearing spines over two consecutive imaging sessions over one week were defined as forming or eliminating spines, with their fractions normalized to the total spine number. Spine turnover rate (TOR) was defined with the following formula: (TOR) = (N_f + N_e)/ (2 × N_t × D), where N_f = formed spines, N_e = eliminated spines, N_t = total spines, D = interval days between imaging sessions. For illustration purpose, high resolution (0.138 µm/pixel per frame with 1 µm/pixel z-direction) maximal projection images were deconvolved (AutoQuantX3, Media Cybernetics), with contrast and brightness adjusted.

Electrophysiological recordings

The details of preparation of acute cortical slices and electrophysiological recordings have been described elsewhere (Filser et al., 2014). Chemical and drugs for electrophysiological experiments were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich unless specified otherwise. Mice of both WT and APP-KO (four groups with 3-4 mice in each group) were anaesthetized with isoflurane (1% in 95% O₂ and 5% CO₂) and decapitated after cervical dislocation. Brains were rapidly taken out and placed for 5-6 min in ice-cold bubbled (95% O₂, 5% CO₂) slicing solution (mM): sucrose, 75; NaCl, 85; KCl, 2.5; NaH₂PO₄, 1.25; NaHCO₃, 25; CaCl₂, 0.5; MgCl₂, 4; glucose, 25, pH 7.4. Coronal slices (300 µm) containing the somato-sensory cortex were cut (VT1200S; Leica) in the same solution and transferred into a warming chamber (35 °C) filled with the same media except sucrose was omitted and NaCl increased to 125 mM (30 min). Subsequently, the tissue was transferred into recording artificial cerebrospinal fluid (aCSF, mM): NaCl, 125; KCl, 2.5; NaH₂PO₄, 1.25; NaHCO₃, 25; CaCl₂, 2; MgCl₂, 2; glucose, 25.

Recordings from layer V pyramidal cells were made under continuous perfusion of slices with aCSF (bubbled with 95% O₂, 5% CO₂) at RT in a recording bath fixed to the stage of a BX51 upright microscope (Olympus). Neurons were visualized with differential interference contrast (DIC). Patch pipettes were pulled from borosilicate glass (HEKA Electronics) with P87 puller (Sutter instruments) and filled with internal solution (mM): CsCl, 140; KCl, 10; NaCl, 5; MgATP, 2; EGTA, 0.01; HEPES, 10; 280-290 mOsm, pH 7.3, with in bath resistance of 4-6 $M\Omega$. Analog signals were digitally sampled at 10 kHz and stored for off-line analysis. Recordings were made from holding potential of -65 mV or -45 mV as specified, after correction for the liquid junction potential. Only neurons firing overshooting action potentials immediately after the breaking of the seal were included in current analysis. Selective blocker of GABA_A/glycine receptor-channel picrotoxin (100 µM, DMSO) was supplemented routinely to the recording media to isolate the spontaneous excitatory postsynaptic currents, with miniature EPSC (mEPSC) isolated further the blockade of action potential-driven synaptic activity with tetrodotoxin (TTX, 0.5-1.0 µM). Mixed NMDA/AMPA receptor mediated mEPSCs were recorded at -45 mV holding potential under the low extracellular Mg^{2+} (0.5 mM) (Espinosa and Kavalali 2009). The frequency, amplitude and decay time constant of synaptic currents were analyzed using Synaptosoft software (Synaptosoft, Co.), with event detection threshold qualifying set up at 2.5-3.0 times the S.D. of the noise, with graphs generated using IgorPro 6.22 software (Wavemetrics, USA).

Confocal microscopy and spine morphometry

To achieve a better resolution of spine morphologies, *ex vivo* confocal microscopy of GFP positive somatosensory neurons was used. Mice were injected with a lethal dose of ketamine/xylazine (200/14 mg/kg, i.p.), perfused transcardially with phosphate-buffered saline (0.1 M PBS, 50 ml) followed by paraformaldehyde (150 ml, 4% in PBS). Brains were extracted and post-fixed in PFA at 4 °C overnight and cut in coronal plane (60 µm) with the vibratome (VT 1000S, Leica). Sections containing somato-sensory cortex were incubated in 0.1% Triton X-100, 5% normal goat serum (NGS) for 2 h at room temperature and exposed to rabbit anti-GFP antibody tagged with Alexa488 (1:200, Invitrogen) in PBS with 5% NGS for 2 h at room temperature. After three washes with PBS, slices were mounted with fluorescent media and covered for microscopic analysis. Apical dendrites of layer V pyramidal cells were imaged in slices through 40× oil immersion objective (NA 1.3; Carl Zeiss), using LSM780 confocal microscope (Carl Zeiss). Images were deconvoluted (AutoQuantX3, Media

Cybernetics) with dendrites and spines reconstructed using Imaris (Bitplane) at high resolution (0.069 μ m/pixel per frame with 0.395 μ m/pixel z-direction). Morphological subtypes of dendritic spines were identified as follows: mushroom spine: max_width(head) / min_width(neck) > 1.4 and max_width(head) > 0.2 μ m and min_width(neck) > 0 μ m; stubby spine: length(spine) / mean_width(neck) <= 3 or min_width(neck) = 0 μ m or min_width(neck) > 0.5 μ m; thin spine: length(spine) / mean_width(neck) > 3. Fractions of spine sub-types (of total spine number) were assessed and compared.

Western Blots

For NMDA receptors quantification, postsynaptic density (PSD) fraction was prepared as described [30]. Briefly, cortical tissue was homogenized in ice-cold Buffer A (0.32 M sucrose, 1 mM MgCl₂, 0.5 mM CaCl₂ and 6 mM Tris at pH 8.0) with protease inhibitors (Roche). Brain extract was centrifuged at 1,400 × g for 10 min with supernatant (S1) collected. The pellet was re-homogenized with Buffer A and centrifuged at 710 × g for 10 min. This supernatant was then mixed with S1 and centrifuged at 710 × g for 10 min. The supernatant was then collected and centrifuged at 13,800 × g for 12 min to obtain the pellet (P1). P1 was resuspended in Buffer B (0.32 M sucrose and 6 mM Tris at pH 8.0) with protease inhibitors (Roche). This solution was then gently loaded onto a discontinuous sucrose gradient (0.85/1/1.15/ in 6 mM Tris at pH 8.0) and centrifuged at 82,500 × g for 2 h. The synaptosome fraction, which condensed between 1 M and 1.15 M sucrose, was collected. The volume of synaptosome fraction was adjusted with Buffer B to 1 mL. Equal volume of Buffer C (1% Triton X-100 and 12 mM Tris at pH 8.0) was added into the synaptosome fraction; the mixture was centrifuged at $50,000 \times q$ for 20 min before collecting the pellet, which was re-suspended into 40 mM Tris (pH 8.0) to obtain PSD fraction. Total protein corrected samples (Bradford assay) were eletrophoretically separated by 10% SDS-PAGE and transferred onto 0.45 mm PVDF membrane (Millipore) and developed with primary antibodies at dilutions: NMDAR1 (1:1000), NR2A (1:1000), NR2B (1:1000) (Cell Signaling) and PSD95 (1:1000, Synaptic Systems). Western blots were quantified with ImageJ (NIH Image).

Statistics

For statistical analysis and comparison, GraphPad Prism 5 was used. Comparison between two different groups was performed using two-tailed Student *t*-test. In the longitudinal measurements of spine analysis, repeated one-way ANOVA was performed followed by Dunnett test. Extra sum-of squares F test was used when data were fitted with a line using

the nonlinear regression. The numbers of mice were 5–6 per group for *in vivo* imaging. 8–12 dendrites were imaged in each mouse; the length of each dendrite was 25–35 μ m. The data are presented as the means for every mouse. All results were presented as mean ±S.E.M. with p values less than 0.05 defined as statistically significant. Analysis was performed blind with respect to mouse genotype.

Results

Dendritic spine dynamics and adaptive plasticity are impaired in the absence of APP

APP proved critical in the formation and stabilization of synaptic connections in the developing nervous system [27, 46, 51, 62, 63]. To find out if the dynamics of dendritic spines and activity-dependent synaptic plasticity in adult brain also depend on APP, we monitored and compared the density and turnover rate (TOR) of spines in cortical pyramidal neurons of 4-5 month-old WT and APP-KO mice *in vivo*. Apical tufts of layer V pyramidal neurons were imaged in the somatosensory cortex prior to and during their exposure to environmental enrichment (Fig. 1). While no difference was found between the spine densities of WT and APP-KO mice in vironment (Fig. 1b), both the elimination and formation of new spines were significantly lower in neurons of APP-KO mice compared to controls, resulting in reduced spine TOR (Fig. 1c-e). Thus, the decrease in spine TOR without change in spine density indicates the key role of APP in dendritic spine dynamics.

Environmental enrichment is known to provide a spectrum of synaptic inputs, which activate and lead to adaptive synaptic alterations within the adult brain [43, 48, 54]. To investigate if APP is involved in neural circuit remodeling in adulthood, both WT and APP-KO mice were exposed to environmental enrichment over 5 weeks, with spine density and dynamics monitored (Fig. 1a, f-h). In agreement with earlier reports [5, 32, 37], in WT mice environmental enrichment induced a steady increase of spine density. In sharp contrast, environmental enrichment failed to increase spine density in APP-KO mice (Fig. 1f). Moreover, the TOR of dendritic spines in APP-KO mice was consistently lower compared to WT (Fig. 1g). Of note, unlike WT mice demonstrating gradual decline in dendritic spine elimination upon environmental enrichment, the rate of spine elimination in APP-KO genotype remained unaltered (Fig. 1h). Collectively, these data demonstrate an essential role of APP in constitutive turnover of dendritic spines and their adaptive remodeling in the adult brain.

Structural plasticity of spines in APPsα-KI and APP-KO mice are comparable

As neurotrophic effects of the APP ectodomain APPsa are well documented [9, 11, 35, 46], we examined if the lack of this fragment in APP-KO mice could account for their impaired structural plasticity. We monitored and analyzed dendritic spine dynamics in APPsa knock-in (KI) mice, which express APPa but lack full length APP[52]. As illustrated in Fig. 2 (a-d), both the spine TOR and reactive increase in spine density associated with environmental enrichment in APPsa-KI mice were comparable to those in APP-KO genotype (Fig. 1). These results indicate that constitutive secretion of APPsa is not sufficient for normal spine turnover and suggest that cell surface full length APP maintains spine dynamics and adaptive spine plasticity.

Impaired spine plasticity in APP-KO mice coincides with altered spine morphology

Spine morphology presents a reliable indicator of the developmental state and strength of excitatory synaptic inputs of cortical neurons [8, 21]. Classified in three major groups - stubby, mushroom and thin spines, the relative fraction of various spine types in the brain is regulated by synaptic activity and developmental mechanisms [4, 36]. To find out if impaired plasticity of dendritic spines in APP-KO mice correlates with aberrations in spine morphology, we assessed spine type distribution in adult WT and APP-KO mice housed under standard or enriched conditions (Fig. 3). In APP-KO mice, the fraction of thin spines was reduced while the relative number of mushroom spines was enhanced irrespective of housing conditions (Fig. 3a-c). Counting of stubby spines revealed no differences between two genotypes (not shown). Overall, the reduction in thin spines paralleled by an increased fraction of mushroom spines support impaired dendritic spine plasticity of in APP-KO genotype, and suggest changes in their excitatory synaptic inputs.

NMDA receptor-mediated mEPSCs frequency and time constant are reduced in APP-KO mice

Because miniature excitatory post-synaptic currents (mEPSCs) provide a direct measure of the synaptic weight [19], we compared mEPSCs in cortical pyramidal cells of two genotypes recorded in the presence of picrotoxin (200 μ M) and tetrodotoxin (0.5 μ M) at -65 mV holding potential. No differences were found between amplitudes (not shown), frequencies or decay time constants of mEPSCs of two groups housed under standard conditions (Fig. 4). Given that the fraction of thin spines, which are known to receive synaptic inputs mediated predominantly via NMDA receptors [34, 41], are notably reduced in APP-KO mice, we

compared the contribution of NMDA receptors to mEPSCs of both genotypes recorded at -45 mV under low extracellular Mg²⁺ (0.5 mM) (Fig. 4a-f). In WT mice housed under standard conditions, mEPSC recorded at -45 mV revealed higher frequency with slower decay time constant, consistent with activation of pure NMDA receptor mediated transmission, compared to those recorded at -65 mV (Fig. 4a-c). In contrary, no significant differences in depolarization-dependent increase in mEPSC frequency or decay time constant were detectable in APP-KO neurons (Fig. 4d-f). Taken together, these data indicate a lower contribution of NMDA receptor mediated currents to the generation of mEPSCs in APP-KO mice, which are known for their slower decay kinetics and voltage-dependence of their activation.

To verify if the differences between the electrophysiological readouts are associated with changes in NMDA receptor expression, we compared postsynaptic NMDA receptor1 (NR1), NMDA receptor2A (NR2A) and NMDA receptor2B (NR2B) subunits between the two genotypes. As illustrated in Fig. 5a-d, NR1 and NR2A expressions in APP-KO mice were significantly lower compared to WT controls. These biochemical data accord with results of electrophysiological experiments and indicate deficiency of NMDA receptor-mediated functions in APP-KO mice.

Activation of NMDA receptor restores the structural plasticity of dendritic spines in APP-KO mice

As NMDA receptors regulate the stability and morphology of dendritic spines [59, 60], we tested if pharmacological activation of NMDA receptors with D-serine could rescue the impaired structural plasticity in APP-KO mice. D-serine was supplemented to the drinking water of APP-KO mice housed under standard or enriched conditions and dendritic spines were monitored over several weeks. Interestingly, as illustrated in Fig. 6a-e, D-serine treatment of APP-KO increased constitutive spine dynamics under standard housing conditions (Fig 6b and c) and also rescued the adaptive gain of spines upon environmental enrichment (Fig 6e). Likewise, treatment of APP-KO mice with D-serine also enhanced the fraction of thin spines and lowered the relative number of spines with mushroom morphology (Fig. 6f and g). These data suggest that constitutive and adaptive structural plasticity of dendritic spines depend on physiological activation of NMDA receptors, which are impaired in the absence of APP.

Discussion

We have shown here that in adult APP-KO mice, dendritic spine dynamics and remodeling are impaired. This finding assigns an important role to APP in governing structural plasticity of dendritic spines, which appears to be independent of APPsα-mediated functions. The compromised structural spine plasticity is associated with reduced NMDA receptor-mediated mEPSCs and postsynaptic NMDA receptor expression. Remarkably, the spine plasticity deficit could be rescued by D-serine, a co-agonist of NMDA receptors. These converging results pinpoint the close functional cooperation between APP and NMDA receptors in maintenance of constitutive and adaptive plasticity of dendritic spines in the adult brain.

As a ubiquitous type I trans-membrane glycoprotein expressed in the brain, APP with its cleavage product A β has long been implicated in AD [20, 55]. Produced by β/γ proteolysis of APP, A β 40/42 represent the main constituents of amyloid plaques in AD brain and are considered as a major cause of neurotoxicity and synapse loss, leading to cognitive decline and memory deficits. At the same time, the role of APP and its fragments in synaptic physiology has been widely recognized with several studies demonstrating the essential role of APP and related APLPs for synaptogenesis [27, 45, 46, 51]. In fact, recent evidence emphasizes the prevalence of protective effects of full-length APP and APPs α on synapses and neurons [25, 52, 64]. Hence, deciphering molecular mechanisms mediating APP functions is essential not only for basic research of synaptic physiology but also for translational neuroscience. Because the morphology and dynamics of dendritic spines correlate with the strength and stability of excitatory synapses, decrease in the fraction of thin spines with reduction in spine turnover in APP-KO mice are consistent with impaired structural plasticity. The lower fraction of dynamic thin spines with an increase in more stable mushroom spines suggest that the excitatory inputs of layer V pyramidal neurons of APP-KO mice are hardwired more rigidly and are less prone to contextual and behavioral remodeling. As lower spine TOR persisted in APPsα-KI mice, which failed to respond with an increase in spine density upon environmental enrichment, it is suggested that APP holoprotein (rather than APPs α) is of critical importance for the maintenance of structural spine plasticity. As a note of caution we should also bear in mind that while full length APP undergoes regulated cleavage with APPsa secretion that correlates with synaptic activity, constitutive production of APPsα in APPsα-KI mice might fall short in both location and timing of APPsα release.

While it remains unclear how precisely APP exerts its physiological effects on excitatory synapses, there is a considerable body of evidence implying APP in regulating the trafficking and surface expression of ion channels and receptors [12, 26, 58, 64]. In the context of our findings, it is important to note that biochemical studies indicate a close interaction of APP with NR1 and NR2A subunits of NMDA receptors, which are of major importance in governing the spine dynamics and plasticity [14, 23, 38, 40]. In agreement with previous in vitro reports [12, 26], our measurements in acute brain tissue of APP-KO mice reveal reduced expression (as quantified in PSD fractions) of NR1 and NR2A subunits of NMDA receptor. Lower expression of NR1 and NR2A in APP-KO mice housed under standard or enriched conditions correlated with reduced frequency and decay time constant of mEPSC recorded under low extracellular Mg²⁺ and depolarized potentials, and accord with attenuation of NMDA receptormediated inputs [15]. Noteworthy, comparable mEPSC frequency and amplitude in WT and APP-KO mice at close to resting potentials (-65 mV) implies that the AMPA receptordependent component of excitatory transmission in APP-KO mice remains largely intact. These electrophysiological measurements are in accordance with our morphological data, which show a lower fraction of thin spines in APP-KO mice. As both, the morphology and stability of dendritic spines are subject to regulation by NMDA receptors, lowered expression of NR1/NR2A subunits in APP-KO would lead to spine plasticity impairments. Of note and in agreement with our observations, data from transgenic mice with deletion of NR1 subunit of NMDA receptor revealed enlarged spine heads in cortical neurons with reduced structural plasticity [59]. Similarly, acute loss of NMDA receptors [1] and their pharmacological inhibition [60, 67] have been reported to impair synaptic plasticity. Although our data cannot rule out the contribution of impaired synaptic and neurotrophic functions of APP in APP-KO mice, the restorative effects of NMDA receptor co-agonist D-serine demonstrated herein implicate close cooperation between NMDA receptors and full-length APP in maintenance of the dynamics and plasticity of dendritic spines.

To conclude, our data imply a major importance of APP in structural plasticity and adaptive remodeling of cortical synapses in the adult brain. They also suggest that deficit of APP holoprotein could lead to synaptic impairments in AD brain independently of its metabolites. Further research of APP mediated functions is likely to provide valuable insights into the biology of dendritic spines and open avenues for discovery of novel therapeutic targets for AD, a scientific investment with immense beneficial potential.

Acknowledgements:

We would like to thank Sonja Steinbach, Eric Griessinger, Julia Goppert and Katharina Bayer for their excellent technical support and animal care. This work was funded by the the German Federal Ministry of Education and Research (Bundesministerium für Bildung und Forschung, project 13N12778 and 0316033C and the European commission within the 7th framework (Extrabrain –606950) and Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft Grants (MU548 1457/8–1 and MU 1457/9–1, 9–2 to UM). Chengyu Zou and Kaichuan Zhu were supported by China Scholarship Council scholarship for their studies abroad (No. 2011605030 and 201307650003).

Conflicts of Interest

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interests.

References

- Alvarez VA, Ridenour DA, Sabatini BL (2007) Distinct structural and ionotropic roles of NMDA receptors in controlling spine and synapse stability. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 27: 7365-7376 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0956-07.2007
- 2 Aydin D, Weyer SW, Muller UC (2012) Functions of the APP gene family in the nervous system: insights from mouse models. Experimental brain research 217: 423-434 Doi 10.1007/s00221-011-2861-2
- 3 Bell KF, Zheng L, Fahrenholz F, Cuello AC (2008) ADAM-10 over-expression increases cortical synaptogenesis. Neurobiology of aging 29: 554-565 Doi 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2006.11.004
- Benavides-Piccione R, Ballesteros-Yanez I, DeFelipe J, Yuste R (2002) Cortical area
 and species differences in dendritic spine morphology. Journal of neurocytology 31:
 337-346
- 5 Berman RF, Hannigan JH, Sperry MA, Zajac CS (1996) Prenatal alcohol exposure and the effects of environmental enrichment on hippocampal dendritic spine density. Alcohol 13: 209-216
- Bingol B, Wang CF, Arnott D, Cheng D, Peng J, Sheng M (2010) Autophosphorylated
 CaMKIIalpha acts as a scaffold to recruit proteasomes to dendritic spines. Cell 140:
 567-578 Doi 10.1016/j.cell.2010.01.024

- 7 Bittner T, Fuhrmann M, Burgold S, Ochs SM, Hoffmann N, Mitteregger G, Kretzschmar H, LaFerla FM, Herms J (2010) Multiple events lead to dendritic spine loss in triple transgenic Alzheimer's disease mice. PloS one 5: e15477 Doi 10.1371/journal.pone.0015477
- Bosch M, Hayashi Y (2012) Structural plasticity of dendritic spines. Current opinion in neurobiology 22: 383-388 Doi 10.1016/j.conb.2011.09.002
- 9 Caille I, Allinquant B, Dupont E, Bouillot C, Langer A, Muller U, Prochiantz A (2004)
 Soluble form of amyloid precursor protein regulates proliferation of progenitors in the adult subventricular zone. Development 131: 2173-2181 Doi 10.1242/dev.01103
- Caldwell JH, Klevanski M, Saar M, Muller UC (2013) Roles of the amyloid precursor protein family in the peripheral nervous system. Mechanisms of development 130: 433-446 Doi 10.1016/j.mod.2012.11.001
- 11 Claasen AM, Guevremont D, Mason-Parker SE, Bourne K, Tate WP, Abraham WC, Williams JM (2009) Secreted amyloid precursor protein-alpha upregulates synaptic protein synthesis by a protein kinase G-dependent mechanism. Neuroscience letters 460: 92-96 Doi 10.1016/j.neulet.2009.05.040
- 12 Cousins SL, Hoey SE, Anne Stephenson F, Perkinton MS (2009) Amyloid precursor protein 695 associates with assembled NR2A- and NR2B-containing NMDA receptors to result in the enhancement of their cell surface delivery. Journal of neurochemistry 111: 1501-1513 Doi 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2009.06424.x
- 13 Edbauer D, Neilson JR, Foster KA, Wang CF, Seeburg DP, Batterton MN, Tada T, Dolan BM, Sharp PA, Sheng M (2010) Regulation of synaptic structure and function by FMRP-associated microRNAs miR-125b and miR-132. Neuron 65: 373-384 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2010.01.005
- 14 Engert F, Bonhoeffer T (1999) Dendritic spine changes associated with hippocampal long-term synaptic plasticity. Nature 399: 66-70 Doi 10.1038/19978
- 15 Espinosa F, Kavalali ET (2009) NMDA Receptor Activation by Spontaneous Glutamatergic Neurotransmission. J Neurophysiol 101: 2290-2296 Doi DOI 10.1152/jn.90754.2008
- 16 Feng G, Mellor RH, Bernstein M, Keller-Peck C, Nguyen QT, Wallace M, Nerbonne JM, Lichtman JW, Sanes JR (2000) Imaging neuronal subsets in transgenic mice expressing multiple spectral variants of GFP. Neuron 28: 41-51

- 17 Fiala JC, Spacek J, Harris KM (2002) Dendritic spine pathology: cause or consequence of neurological disorders? Brain research Brain research reviews 39: 29-54
- 18 Fuhrmann M, Mitteregger G, Kretzschmar H, Herms J (2007) Dendritic pathology in prion disease starts at the synaptic spine. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 27: 6224-6233 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5062-06.2007
- Glavinovic MI (2002) Mechanisms shaping fast excitatory postsynaptic currents in the central nervous system. Neural computation 14: 1-19 Doi 10.1162/089976602753284437
- 20 Hardy J, Selkoe DJ (2002) The amyloid hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease: progress and problems on the road to therapeutics. Science 297: 353-356 Doi 10.1126/science.1072994
- 21 Hayashi Y, Majewska AK (2005) Dendritic spine geometry: functional implication and regulation. Neuron 46: 529-532 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2005.05.006
- Helmchen F, Denk W (2005) Deep tissue two-photon microscopy. Nature methods 2:
 932-940 Doi 10.1038/nmeth818
- Hering H, Sheng M (2001) Dendritic spines: structure, dynamics and regulation.
 Nature reviews Neuroscience 2: 880-888 Doi 10.1038/35104061
- Herms J, Anliker B, Heber S, Ring S, Fuhrmann M, Kretzschmar H, Sisodia S, Muller
 U (2004) Cortical dysplasia resembling human type 2 lissencephaly in mice lacking all
 three APP family members. The EMBO journal 23: 4106-4115 Doi
 10.1038/sj.emboj.7600390
- 25 Hick M, Herrmann U, Weyer SW, Mallm JP, Tschape JA, Borgers M, Mercken M, Roth FC, Draguhn A, Slomianka Let al (2015) Acute function of secreted amyloid precursor protein fragment APPsalpha in synaptic plasticity. Acta neuropathologica 129: 21-37 Doi 10.1007/s00401-014-1368-x
- Hoe HS, Fu Z, Makarova A, Lee JY, Lu C, Feng L, Pajoohesh-Ganji A, Matsuoka Y,
 Hyman BT, Ehlers MDet al (2009) The effects of amyloid precursor protein on
 postsynaptic composition and activity. The Journal of biological chemistry 284: 8495 8506 Doi 10.1074/jbc.M900141200
- Hoe HS, Lee HK, Pak DT (2012) The upside of APP at synapses. CNS neuroscience
 & therapeutics 18: 47-56 Doi 10.1111/j.1755-5949.2010.00221.x

- Holtmaat A, Bonhoeffer T, Chow DK, Chuckowree J, De Paola V, Hofer SB, Hubener M, Keck T, Knott G, Lee WCet al (2009) Long-term, high-resolution imaging in the mouse neocortex through a chronic cranial window. Nature protocols 4: 1128-1144 Doi 10.1038/nprot.2009.89
- 29 Holtmaat AJ, Trachtenberg JT, Wilbrecht L, Shepherd GM, Zhang X, Knott GW, Svoboda K (2005) Transient and persistent dendritic spines in the neocortex in vivo. Neuron 45: 279-291 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2005.01.003
- 30 Hoover BR, Reed MN, Su J, Penrod RD, Kotilinek LA, Grant MK, Pitstick R, Carlson GA, Lanier LM, Yuan LLet al (2010) Tau mislocalization to dendritic spines mediates synaptic dysfunction independently of neurodegeneration. Neuron 68: 1067-1081 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2010.11.030
- Jimenez S, Torres M, Vizuete M, Sanchez-Varo R, Sanchez-Mejias E, Trujillo-Estrada L, Carmona-Cuenca I, Caballero C, Ruano D, Gutierrez Aet al (2011) Agedependent accumulation of soluble amyloid beta (Abeta) oligomers reverses the neuroprotective effect of soluble amyloid precursor protein-alpha (sAPP(alpha)) by modulating phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K)/Akt-GSK-3beta pathway in Alzheimer mouse model. The Journal of biological chemistry 286: 18414-18425 Doi 10.1074/jbc.M110.209718
- Jung CK, Herms J (2014) Structural dynamics of dendritic spines are influenced by an environmental enrichment: an in vivo imaging study. Cerebral cortex 24: 377-384 Doi 10.1093/cercor/bhs317
- Kasai H, Fukuda M, Watanabe S, Hayashi-Takagi A, Noguchi J (2010) Structural dynamics of dendritic spines in memory and cognition. Trends in neurosciences 33: 121-129 Doi 10.1016/j.tins.2010.01.001
- 34 Kerchner GA, Nicoll RA (2008) Silent synapses and the emergence of a postsynaptic mechanism for LTP. Nature reviews Neuroscience 9: 813-825 Doi 10.1038/nrn2501
- Kogel D, Deller T, Behl C (2012) Roles of amyloid precursor protein family members
 in neuroprotection, stress signaling and aging. Experimental brain research 217: 471 479 Doi 10.1007/s00221-011-2932-4
- 36 Konur S, Rabinowitz D, Fenstermaker VL, Yuste R (2003) Systematic regulation of spine sizes and densities in pyramidal neurons. Journal of neurobiology 56: 95-112 Doi 10.1002/neu.10229
- 37 Kozorovitskiy Y, Gross CG, Kopil C, Battaglia L, McBreen M, Stranahan AM, Gould E (2005) Experience induces structural and biochemical changes in the adult primate

brain. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 102: 17478-17482 Doi 10.1073/pnas.0508817102

- 38 Lai KO, Ip NY (2013) Structural plasticity of dendritic spines: the underlying mechanisms and its dysregulation in brain disorders. Biochimica et biophysica acta 1832: 2257-2263 Doi 10.1016/j.bbadis.2013.08.012
- 39 Magara F, Muller U, Li ZW, Lipp HP, Weissmann C, Stagljar M, Wolfer DP (1999) Genetic background changes the pattern of forebrain commissure defects in transgenic mice underexpressing the beta-amyloid-precursor protein. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 96: 4656-4661
- 40 Maletic-Savatic M, Malinow R, Svoboda K (1999) Rapid dendritic morphogenesis in CA1 hippocampal dendrites induced by synaptic activity. Science 283: 1923-1927
- 41 Matsuzaki M, Honkura N, Ellis-Davies GC, Kasai H (2004) Structural basis of longterm potentiation in single dendritic spines. Nature 429: 761-766 Doi 10.1038/nature02617
- 42 May A (2011) Experience-dependent structural plasticity in the adult human brain. Trends in cognitive sciences 15: 475-482 Doi 10.1016/j.tics.2011.08.002
- 43 Mora F, Segovia G, del Arco A (2007) Aging, plasticity and environmental enrichment: structural changes and neurotransmitter dynamics in several areas of the brain. Brain research reviews 55: 78-88 Doi 10.1016/j.brainresrev.2007.03.011
- Moya KL, Benowitz LI, Schneider GE, Allinquant B (1994) The amyloid precursor protein is developmentally regulated and correlated with synaptogenesis.
 Developmental biology 161: 597-603 Doi 10.1006/dbio.1994.1055
- 45 Muller U, Cristina N, Li ZW, Wolfer DP, Lipp HP, Rulicke T, Brandner S, Aguzzi A, Weissmann C (1994) Behavioral and anatomical deficits in mice homozygous for a modified beta-amyloid precursor protein gene. Cell 79: 755-765
- 46 Muller UC, Zheng H (2012) Physiological functions of APP family proteins. Cold
 Spring Harbor perspectives in medicine 2: a006288 Doi
 10.1101/cshperspect.a006288
- 47 Nimchinsky EA, Sabatini BL, Svoboda K (2002) Structure and function of dendritic spines. Annual review of physiology 64: 313-353 Doi 10.1146/annurev.physiol.64.081501.160008
- 48 Nithianantharajah J, Hannan AJ (2006) Enriched environments, experiencedependent plasticity and disorders of the nervous system. Nature reviews Neuroscience 7: 697-709 Doi 10.1038/nrn1970

- 49 Pak DT, Sheng M (2003) Targeted protein degradation and synapse remodeling by an inducible protein kinase. Science 302: 1368-1373 Doi 10.1126/science.1082475
- 50 Park M, Salgado JM, Ostroff L, Helton TD, Robinson CG, Harris KM, Ehlers MD (2006) Plasticity-induced growth of dendritic spines by exocytic trafficking from recycling endosomes. Neuron 52: 817-830 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2006.09.040
- 51 Priller C, Bauer T, Mitteregger G, Krebs B, Kretzschmar HA, Herms J (2006) Synapse formation and function is modulated by the amyloid precursor protein. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 26: 7212-7221 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1450-06.2006
- 52 Ring S, Weyer SW, Kilian SB, Waldron E, Pietrzik CU, Filippov MA, Herms J, Buchholz C, Eckman CB, Korte Met al (2007) The secreted beta-amyloid precursor protein ectodomain APPs alpha is sufficient to rescue the anatomical, behavioral, and electrophysiological abnormalities of APP-deficient mice. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 27: 7817-7826 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1026-07.2007
- 53 Sala C, Segal M (2014) Dendritic spines: the locus of structural and functional plasticity. Physiological reviews 94: 141-188 Doi 10.1152/physrev.00012.2013
- 54 Sale A, Berardi N, Maffei L (2014) Environment and brain plasticity: towards an endogenous pharmacotherapy. Physiological reviews 94: 189-234 Doi 10.1152/physrev.00036.2012
- 55 Selkoe DJ (2008) Soluble oligomers of the amyloid beta-protein impair synaptic plasticity and behavior. Behavioural brain research 192: 106-113 Doi 10.1016/j.bbr.2008.02.016
- 56 Snyder EM, Nong Y, Almeida CG, Paul S, Moran T, Choi EY, Nairn AC, Salter MW, Lombroso PJ, Gouras GKet al (2005) Regulation of NMDA receptor trafficking by amyloid-beta. Nature neuroscience 8: 1051-1058 Doi 10.1038/nn1503
- 57 Soba P, Eggert S, Wagner K, Zentgraf H, Siehl K, Kreger S, Lower A, Langer A, Merdes G, Paro Ret al (2005) Homo- and heterodimerization of APP family members promotes intercellular adhesion. The EMBO journal 24: 3624-3634 Doi 10.1038/sj.emboj.7600824
- 58 Spires TL, Meyer-Luehmann M, Stern EA, McLean PJ, Skoch J, Nguyen PT, Bacskai BJ, Hyman BT (2005) Dendritic spine abnormalities in amyloid precursor protein transgenic mice demonstrated by gene transfer and intravital multiphoton microscopy.

The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 25: 7278-7287 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1879-05.2005

- 59 Ultanir SK, Kim JE, Hall BJ, Deerinck T, Ellisman M, Ghosh A (2007) Regulation of spine morphology and spine density by NMDA receptor signaling in vivo. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 104: 19553-19558 Doi 10.1073/pnas.0704031104
- 60 Vlachos A, Helias M, Becker D, Diesmann M, Deller T (2013) NMDA-receptor inhibition increases spine stability of denervated mouse dentate granule cells and accelerates spine density recovery following entorhinal denervation in vitro. Neurobiology of disease 59: 267-276 Doi 10.1016/j.nbd.2013.07.018
- 61 Wang Z, Wang B, Yang L, Guo Q, Aithmitti N, Songyang Z, Zheng H (2009) Presynaptic and postsynaptic interaction of the amyloid precursor protein promotes peripheral and central synaptogenesis. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 29: 10788-10801 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2132-09.2009
- 62 Weyer SW, Klevanski M, Delekate A, Voikar V, Aydin D, Hick M, Filippov M, Drost N, Schaller KL, Saar Met al (2011) APP and APLP2 are essential at PNS and CNS synapses for transmission, spatial learning and LTP. The EMBO journal 30: 2266-2280 Doi 10.1038/emboj.2011.119
- 63 Weyer SW, Zagrebelsky M, Herrmann U, Hick M, Ganss L, Gobbert J, Gruber M, Altmann C, Korte M, Deller Tet al (2014) Comparative analysis of single and combined APP/APLP knockouts reveals reduced spine density in APP-KO mice that is prevented by APPsalpha expression. Acta neuropathologica communications 2: 36 Doi 10.1186/2051-5960-2-36
- 64 Yang L, Wang Z, Wang B, Justice NJ, Zheng H (2009) Amyloid precursor protein regulates Cav1.2 L-type calcium channel levels and function to influence GABAergic short-term plasticity. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 29: 15660-15668 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4104-09.2009
- 65 Yuste R (2011) Dendritic spines and distributed circuits. Neuron 71: 772-781 Doi 10.1016/j.neuron.2011.07.024
- 66 Yuste R, Bonhoeffer T (2001) Morphological changes in dendritic spines associated with long-term synaptic plasticity. Annual review of neuroscience 24: 1071-1089 Doi 10.1146/annurev.neuro.24.1.1071

67 Zuo Y, Yang G, Kwon E, Gan WB (2005) Long-term sensory deprivation prevents dendritic spine loss in primary somatosensory cortex. Nature 436: 261-265 Doi 10.1038/nature03715

Figure legends

Figure 1. Structural plasticity of dendritic spines is impaired in the cortex of adult APP-KO mice.

(a) Consecutive *in vivo* imaging of the same apical dendrites from layer V pyramidal neurons in the somatosensory cortex over 46 days reveals formation and elimination of dendritic spines (white and empty arrowheads, respectively) in WT and APP-KO mice. Prior to the exposure to environmental enrichment (EE), all mice were housed in standard conditions. Scale bar - 10 μm.

(**b-e**) Summary graphs of spine density, turnover rate (TOR), elimination and formation. Note that the spine density has been assessed at the first imaging time point (Day 1), while for the measurements of spine dynamics images from the Day 1 and 8 were analyzed.

(**f-h**) Graphical representations of the relative spine density, TOR and elimination over the period of the exposure of mice to EE. Non-linear regression (F test) has been used for fitting the data points. Two-tailed Student *t*-test was used in (a-e) and repeated one-way ANOVA was performed followed by Dunnett test in (f-h). WT n=5 mice and APP-KO n=6 mice; * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, NS - no significant difference.

Figure 2. APPsα fails to rescue the impaired structural spine plasticity of APP-KO mice

(a) Longitudinal *in vivo* imaging of the same apical dendrites from layer V pyramidal neurons in the somatosensory cortex of APPsα-KI mice housed under standard or enriched environments: white and empty arrowheads point to newly formed and eliminated spines, respectively. All mice were initially housed under standard conditions. Scale bar - 10 μm.

(**b**, **c**) Summary plots of spine density and TOR. Note that the spine density was assessed at the first imaging time point (1 d), while for the spine dynamics measurements, the data from the day 1 and 8 were analyzed.

(d) Representation of the relative spine density in WT and APPsα-KI mice under the environmental enrichment. Non-linear regression (F test) has been used for fitting the data points. Two-tailed Student *t*-test was used in (b-c) and repeated one-way ANOVA was performed followed by Dunnett test in (e). WT n=5 mice and APPsα-KI n=5 mice; ** p<0.01, NS - no significant difference.

Figure 3. Dendritic spine morphology is altered in APP-KO mice.

(a) Typical confocal images of apical dendrites with spines (z-projections) from layer V pyramidal neurons in the somatosensory cortex of WT and APP-KO mice (top and bottom)

housed in standard and enriched environments (left and right). For classification of spine types, 3D reconstructions by Imaris have been applied. Thin, mushroom and stubby spines are encoded in blue, green and red, respectively. Scale bar represents 2 µm.

(**b**, **c**) Summary plots of thin and mushroom spine fractions in WT and APP-KO mice exposed to standard (SE) and enriched environments (EE). Two-tailed Student *t*-test was used and n=6 mice in all experimental groups; * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, NS - no significant difference.

Figure 4. Environmental enrichment fails to enhance the miniature excitatory synaptic currents and reveals reduced contribution of NMDA receptor to mEPCSs in APP-KO mice.

(**a**, **d**) Representative mEPSCs recorded in pyramidal neurons in slices from WT and APP-KO mice housed under standard and enriched environmental conditions. Note that recordings were made at -65mV and -45 mV holding potentials.

(**b**, **c** and **e**, **f**) Summary plots comparing the mEPSC frequency and decay time constants (tau) of mEPSC between mice of WT (b, c) and APP-KO (e, f) mice exposed to two different housing conditions (n=8 and n=9 slices from standard and enriched conditions); Two-tailed Student *t*-test was used; * p<0.05.

Figure 5. Quantification of NMDA receptor proteins of WT and APP-KO mice.

(**a-d**) Western blots and quantifications of NR1, NR2A and NR2B proteins from WT and APP-KO mice housed under standard and enriched environments: (a) representative blots with (b-d) summary plots. Note, that all NMDA receptor proteins have been detected from PSD fraction. Two-tailed Student *t*-test was used; n=6 mice in each group; * p<0.05, ** p<0.01.

Figure 6. Treatment of APP-KO mice with NMDA receptor co-agonist D-serine restores the structural plasticity and morphology of dendrite spines.

(a) Consecutive *in vivo* imaging of the same apical dendrites from layer V pyramidal neurons in the somatosensory cortex of APP-KO mice housed under standard or enriched environment. Note that both groups of mice received D-serine after the second imaging time point (8 d); white and empty arrowheads point to newly formed and eliminated spines, respectively. Scale bar - 10 μ m.

(**b**) Spine TOR prior and during continuous D-serine treatment.

(**c**, **d**) Summary plots of the fraction of spine elimination and formation in APP-KO mice before and after D-serine treatment (8 d and 46 d, respectively).

(e) Relative spine densities in D-serine treated APP-KO mice housed under standard and enriched environments. Non-linear regression has been used for fitting the data points.

(**f**, **g**) Summary plots of the fraction of thin and mushroom spines in control and D-serine treated APP-KO mice. For illustration purpose, the control data from Figure 2b, c are presented also here. Non-linear regression (F test) has been used for fitting the data points. Two-tailed Student *t*-test was used in (c, d and f, g) and repeated one-way ANOVA was performed followed by Dunnett test in (b, e). N=5 mice in each group; * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, NS - no significant difference.

Figures

Figure 1



Figure 2



Figure 3



Figure 4



Figure 5



Figure 6



5 General Discussion

As a degenerative brain disorder, AD accounts for 60 to 80 percent of dementia with an estimated number of more than 35 million cases worldwide [39]. Although there still does not exist effective pharmacological treatment of AD, the accumulation of APP proteolytic fragment, AB, is believed to play a central role in AD development [18, 38]. The amyloid hypothesis is strongly supported by the discovery of familial AD gene mutations in APP and presenilins, both of which facilitate AB production. On the basis of these findings, transgenic AD mouse models have been created by expressing mutant APP and/or presenilins. These transgenic mice offer an opportunity to study the pathogenic events in the process of AD. Besides the intensive studies on AB neurotoxicity, physiological functions of APP also draw attention to AD research [32]. The regulation of producing A β from APP proteolysis modulates the expression of APP and other APP fragments that may be physiologically pivotal. To identify the physiological role of APP, APP knockout mice and APP fragment knockin mice in APP null background have been generated [30, 35, 52]. In this dissertation, we used APP23 (overexpress human APP with the Swedish mutation, APPswePS1deltaE9 (deltaE9, overexpress APP with the Swedish mutation together with mutant PS1 lacking exon 9), APP knockout (APP-KO) and APPsa knockin (APPsa-KI, express APPsa but lack full length APP) to study the structural plasticity of dendritic spines during AD related pathophysiological processes.

The structural plasticity of dendritic spines refers to the alterations of spine distribution and morphology in physiological or pathological conditions, which is the structural basis of refinement or impairment of neuronal circuits [28, 48, 51]. In neurodegenerative disorders, the most prominent pathology of dendritic spines is usually seen as decreased spine density that may be contributed by deafferentation resulted from neuronal loss [4, 17]. In particular, AD patients display a remarkable synaptic loss that is correlated with their cognitive capabilities [12, 43]. Besides pathological events, novel sensory experience also affects dendritic spine plasticity in adult brain. Increased spine density has been reported in mice housed under EE, which provides multiple external sensory experiences [13, 24]. These studies investigated the number and morphology of dendritic spines in young adult transgenic mouse models mentioned above. Also, EE was adopted as a behavioral paradigm to further examine the adaptive spine plasticity. Our results disclosed that in different AD transgenic mouse models

(APP23 and deltaE9), different pathological mechanisms resulted in spine abnormalities. Furthermore, neuroinflammation associated with amyloid plaques impaired EE-induced spine plasticity. Last but not least, reduced dendritic spine dynamics and deficient increase in spine density during EE were found in APP-KO and APPsα-KI mice, which might be ascribed to the reduction of NMDARs. Collectively, these results suggest that the structural plasticity of dendritic spines is impaired during AD related pathophysiological processes.

APP23 and deltaE9 mice are two well-studied transgenic mouse models of AD [47]. To increase A β levels in brain, APP23 mice overexpress human APP with the Swedish mutation, while deltaE9 mice contain APP with the Swedish mutation together with mutant PS1 lacking exon9 [23, 37, 42]. These two mouse models both successfully recapitulate the AD pathogenesis in old age, such as neuronal loss, cholinergic deficit, cognitive decline and amyloid deposition. However, they display different temporal progress of amyloid plaque formation and cognitive impairment in young adulthood [2, 6, 8, 25, 29, 41]. In APP23 mice, cognitive decline precedes the formation of amyloid deposits. On the contrary, deltaE9 mice develop amyloid plaques before the onset of cognitive decline. In agreement with the previous findings of cognitive performance and amyloid deposition, our results confirmed that the loss of spines in young adult APP23 mice was observable in apical dendrites of layer 5 pyramidal neurons before amyloid deposition. However, dendritic spines of deltaE9 mice were lost only in the vicinity of amyloid plaques, which indicated the total number of spines remained unchanged, as cortical β-amyloid area is quite small in young deltaE9 mice. Moreover, distinct alterations in spine morphology were also found in APP23 and deltaE9 mice. Although it is well known that dendritic spine morphology affects various functional properties of dendritic spines that are associated with cognitive functions [26, 36], it still remains unclear if and how the altered spine morphology correlates with cognitive impairment in AD. More importantly, it is also unknown that whether pathological spine distribution and morphology contribute to specific cognitive impairments and if they function individually or collaboratively in cognitive decline. The different pathological mechanisms, namely intracellular APP accumulation and extracellular amyloid deposits that underlie the spine pathology of APP23 and deltaE9 mice irrespectively, suggest synaptic failure or other AD symptomatic features in mouse models may be ascribed to distinct causes. Thus, it needs to be very careful to compare the results obtained from different AD mouse models and translate them into the human disease.

Being the structural correlate of cognitive capabilities, the spine density on vast majority of dendrites in young deltaE9 mice was comparable to control mice. This finding agrees with the normal performance in most cognitive tests of age-matched deltaE9 mice [27, 34, 45], which starts to develop amyloid plagues [5, 16]. The temporal lag between amyloid deposition and cognitive impairment in AD mice faithfully imitates the preclinical stages of AD that have been recently defined as the asymptomatic period with the emergence of amyloid plaques in brain [40]. As pathological events progress many years before clinical manifestations, irreversible damages may occur in preclinical AD. Therefore, it is crucial to investigate these events and identify effective pharmacological interventions in preclinical stages of AD to prevent or delay the onset of dementia. Our results disclosed that impaired adaptive structural plasticity of dendritic spines occurred in young adult deltaE9 mice, which displayed amyloid deposits but not cognitive decline. The experience-dependent spine plasticity remodels established neural networks that facilitate the brain in adapting to novel external environment [22, 49, 50]. The failure to gain spine density and stabilize new spines in preclinical AD mice suggests the deficiency in dendritic spines already occurs before spine loss and cognitive decline. Accompanied with the appearance of amyloid plaques and subsequent activated glial cells, diffusible pro-inflammatory cytokines are released [46]. These cytokines have been reported to affect synaptic transmission and plasticity [14, 15]. The restoration of adaptive structural spine plasticity in young deltaE9 mice by anti-inflammatory treatments further reveals that pro-inflammatory cytokines may contribute to the deficiency of dendritic spines in preclinical AD. Interestingly, the early administration of anti-inflammatory drugs has been confirmed to be able to decrease dementia risk and delay the onset of AD [3, 9, 19]. It is therefore suggested that impaired adaptive spine plasticity induced by neuroinflammation may precede and play an important role in symptomatic cognitive decline.

Besides increased Aβ levels, loss of APP, which might be caused by its enhanced proteolytic process, may also contribute to the pathogenesis of AD. The synaptic adhesion and synaptogenesis mediated by APP manifest its protective roles in synapses and neurons [21, 31-33]. In these studies, we identified APP is involved in spine plasticity of adult brain. APP-KO mice in adulthood showed decreased spine dynamics, impaired adaptive spine plasticity and altered spine morphology together with reduced NMAD receptor-mediated mEPSCs and NMDA receptor expression in postsynaptic sites. Interestingly, activation of NMDA receptors by D-serine rescued spine pathology in APP-KO mice. APP has been reported to act as a NMDA receptor auxiliary subunit [10, 20]. The interaction between APP and NMDA receptor

facilitates the delivery of NMDA receptor from endoplasmic reticulum to synaptic membranes. APP-NMDA receptor trafficking complexes probably bear on other transmembrane proteins, such as Neuropilin tolloid like 1 [11]. How APP associates with assembled NMDA receptor and whether an intermediary protein is involved need to be further investigated. To date, the role of NMDA receptor in dendritic spine dynamics is still unclear. Physical and ionotropic properties of NMDA receptor may be differently involved in spine elimination and formation. Physical loss of NMDA receptor might disrupt NMDA receptor related protein-protein associations and lead to a great spine loss [1]. However, pharmacological blockade of NMDA receptor decreases the rate of spine elimination during adolescence and increases spine stability after entorhinal denervation [44, 53]. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), the regulator in EE-mediated brain plasticity, shares common cellular signaling molecules with NMDA receptor to modulate synaptic plasticity [26]. As the interactions between BNDF and NMDA receptor signaling cascades are mutual and complicated, it is not clear whether activation of BNDF receptor or NMDA receptor alone is sufficient to induce activity-dependent structural spine plasticity and whether deficiency on one of the receptors hinders the physiological function of the other. Recent studies have shown that activation of NMDA receptor alone is not enough to induce the rapid spine remodeling in LTP and NMDA receptor dysfunction impairs BDNF mediated facilitation hippocampal synaptic transmission [7, 26].

To conclude, this dissertation provides evidence for abnormal structural spine plasticity in APP transgenic and knockout mouse models. Altered spine distribution and morphology are found to be caused by different mechanisms in different AD mouse models overexpressing human APP with the Swedish mutation alone or together with PS1 mutation. Also, adaptive structural plasticity of dendritic spines that precedes cognitive decline is impaired in a preclinical model of AD, which is recovered by anti-inflammatory treatments. Last but not least, decreased spine dynamics and deficient experience-dependent gain of spine density are observed in APP-KO and APPsα-KI mice. All the results of the dissertation facilitate to reveal spine abnormalities in AD related pathophysiological processes.

References

Alvarez VA, Ridenour DA, Sabatini BL (2007) Distinct structural and ionotropic roles of NMDA receptors in controlling spine and synapse stability. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 27: 7365-7376 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0956-07.2007

- 2 Boncristiano S, Calhoun ME, Kelly PH, Pfeifer M, Bondolfi L, Stalder M, Phinney AL, Abramowski D, Sturchler-Pierrat C, Enz Aet al (2002) Cholinergic changes in the APP23 transgenic mouse model of cerebral amyloidosis. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 22: 3234-3243 Doi 20026314
- Breitner JC, Welsh KA, Helms MJ, Gaskell PC, Gau BA, Roses AD, Pericak-Vance MA, Saunders AM (1995) Delayed onset of Alzheimer's disease with nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory and histamine H2 blocking drugs. Neurobiology of aging 16: 523-530
- 4 Brown D, Belichenko P, Sales J, Jeffrey M, Fraser JR (2001) Early loss of dendritic spines in murine scrapie revealed by confocal analysis. Neuroreport 12: 179-183
- 5 Burgess BL, McIsaac SA, Naus KE, Chan JY, Tansley GH, Yang J, Miao F, Ross CJ, van Eck M, Hayden MRet al (2006) Elevated plasma triglyceride levels precede amyloid deposition in Alzheimer's disease mouse models with abundant A beta in plasma. Neurobiology of disease 24: 114-127 Doi 10.1016/j.nbd.2006.06.007
- 6 Burke RM, Norman TA, Haydar TF, Slack BE, Leeman SE, Blusztajn JK, Mellott TJ (2013) BMP9 ameliorates amyloidosis and the cholinergic defect in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 110: 19567-19572 Doi 10.1073/pnas.1319297110
- 7 Burnouf S, Martire A, Derisbourg M, Laurent C, Belarbi K, Leboucher A, Fernandez-Gomez FJ, Troquier L, Eddarkaoui S, Grosjean MEet al (2013) NMDA receptor dysfunction contributes to impaired brain-derived neurotrophic factor-induced facilitation of hippocampal synaptic transmission in a Tau transgenic model. Aging cell 12: 11-23 Doi 10.1111/acel.12018
- Calhoun ME, Wiederhold KH, Abramowski D, Phinney AL, Probst A, Sturchler-Pierrat
 C, Staufenbiel M, Sommer B, Jucker M (1998) Neuron loss in APP transgenic mice.
 Nature 395: 755-756 Doi 10.1038/27351
- 9 Cote S, Carmichael PH, Verreault R, Lindsay J, Lefebvre J, Laurin D (2012) Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug use and the risk of cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. Alzheimer's & dementia : the journal of the Alzheimer's Association 8: 219-226 Doi 10.1016/j.jalz.2011.03.012
- 10 Cousins SL, Hoey SE, Anne Stephenson F, Perkinton MS (2009) Amyloid precursor protein 695 associates with assembled NR2A- and NR2B-containing NMDA receptors

to result in the enhancement of their cell surface delivery. Journal of neurochemistry 111: 1501-1513 Doi 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2009.06424.x

- 11 Cousins SL, Innocent N, Stephenson FA (2013) Neto1 associates with the NMDA receptor/amyloid precursor protein complex. Journal of neurochemistry 126: 554-564 Doi 10.1111/jnc.12280
- 12 DeKosky ST, Scheff SW (1990) Synapse loss in frontal cortex biopsies in Alzheimer's disease: correlation with cognitive severity. Annals of neurology 27: 457-464 Doi 10.1002/ana.410270502
- Diamond MC, Lindner B, Johnson R, Bennett EL, Rosenzweig MR (1975) Differences in occipital cortical synapses from environmentally enriched, impoverished, and standard colony rats. Journal of neuroscience research 1: 109-119 Doi 10.1002/jnr.490010203
- 14 Farfara D, Lifshitz V, Frenkel D (2008) Neuroprotective and neurotoxic properties of glial cells in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. Journal of cellular and molecular medicine 12: 762-780 Doi 10.1111/j.1582-4934.2008.00314.x
- 15 Galic MA, Riazi K, Pittman QJ (2012) Cytokines and brain excitability. Frontiers in neuroendocrinology 33: 116-125 Doi 10.1016/j.yfrne.2011.12.002
- 16 Garcia-Alloza M, Robbins EM, Zhang-Nunes SX, Purcell SM, Betensky RA, Raju S, Prada C, Greenberg SM, Bacskai BJ, Frosch MP (2006) Characterization of amyloid deposition in the APPswe/PS1dE9 mouse model of Alzheimer disease. Neurobiology of disease 24: 516-524 Doi 10.1016/j.nbd.2006.08.017
- 17 Guidetti P, Charles V, Chen EY, Reddy PH, Kordower JH, Whetsell WO, Jr., Schwarcz R, Tagle DA (2001) Early degenerative changes in transgenic mice expressing mutant huntingtin involve dendritic abnormalities but no impairment of mitochondrial energy production. Experimental neurology 169: 340-350 Doi 10.1006/exnr.2000.7626
- Haass C, Selkoe DJ (2007) Soluble protein oligomers in neurodegeneration: lessons from the Alzheimer's amyloid beta-peptide. Nature reviews Molecular cell biology 8: 101-112 Doi 10.1038/nrm2101
- 19 Heneka MT, Fink A, Doblhammer G (2015) Effect of pioglitazone medication on the incidence of dementia. Annals of neurology: Doi 10.1002/ana.24439
- 20 Hoe HS, Fu Z, Makarova A, Lee JY, Lu C, Feng L, Pajoohesh-Ganji A, Matsuoka Y, Hyman BT, Ehlers MDet al (2009) The effects of amyloid precursor protein on

postsynaptic composition and activity. The Journal of biological chemistry 284: 8495-8506 Doi 10.1074/jbc.M900141200

- Hoe HS, Lee HK, Pak DT (2012) The upside of APP at synapses. CNS neuroscience
 & therapeutics 18: 47-56 Doi 10.1111/j.1755-5949.2010.00221.x
- 22 Hofer SB, Mrsic-Flogel TD, Bonhoeffer T, Hubener M (2009) Experience leaves a lasting structural trace in cortical circuits. Nature 457: 313-317 Doi 10.1038/nature07487
- Jankowsky JL, Slunt HH, Ratovitski T, Jenkins NA, Copeland NG, Borchelt DR (2001)
 Co-expression of multiple transgenes in mouse CNS: a comparison of strategies.
 Biomolecular engineering 17: 157-165
- Jung CK, Herms J (2014) Structural dynamics of dendritic spines are influenced by an environmental enrichment: an in vivo imaging study. Cerebral cortex 24: 377-384 Doi 10.1093/cercor/bhs317
- 25 Kamphuis W, Mamber C, Moeton M, Kooijman L, Sluijs JA, Jansen AH, Verveer M, de Groot LR, Smith VD, Rangarajan Set al (2012) GFAP isoforms in adult mouse brain with a focus on neurogenic astrocytes and reactive astrogliosis in mouse models of Alzheimer disease. PloS one 7: e42823 Doi 10.1371/journal.pone.0042823
- 26 Lai KO, Ip NY (2013) Structural plasticity of dendritic spines: the underlying mechanisms and its dysregulation in brain disorders. Biochimica et biophysica acta 1832: 2257-2263 Doi 10.1016/j.bbadis.2013.08.012
- 27 Lalonde R, Kim HD, Fukuchi K (2004) Exploratory activity, anxiety, and motor coordination in bigenic APPswe + PS1/DeltaE9 mice. Neuroscience letters 369: 156-161 Doi 10.1016/j.neulet.2004.07.069
- 28 Lendvai B, Stern EA, Chen B, Svoboda K (2000) Experience-dependent plasticity of dendritic spines in the developing rat barrel cortex in vivo. Nature 404: 876-881 Doi 10.1038/35009107
- 29 Manaye KF, Allard JS, Kalifa S, Drew AC, Xu G, Ingram DK, de Cabo R, Mouton PR (2011) 17alpha-estradiol attenuates neuron loss in ovariectomized Dtg AbetaPP/PS1 mice. Journal of Alzheimer's disease : JAD 23: 629-639 Doi 10.3233/JAD-2010-100993
- 30 Muller U (1999) Ten years of gene targeting: targeted mouse mutants, from vector design to phenotype analysis. Mechanisms of development 82: 3-21

- 31 Muller U, Cristina N, Li ZW, Wolfer DP, Lipp HP, Rulicke T, Brandner S, Aguzzi A, Weissmann C (1994) Behavioral and anatomical deficits in mice homozygous for a modified beta-amyloid precursor protein gene. Cell 79: 755-765
- Muller UC, Zheng H (2012) Physiological functions of APP family proteins. Cold
 Spring Harbor perspectives in medicine 2: a006288 Doi
 10.1101/cshperspect.a006288
- 33 Priller C, Bauer T, Mitteregger G, Krebs B, Kretzschmar HA, Herms J (2006) Synapse formation and function is modulated by the amyloid precursor protein. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 26: 7212-7221 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1450-06.2006
- 34 Reiserer RS, Harrison FE, Syverud DC, McDonald MP (2007) Impaired spatial learning in the APPSwe + PSEN1DeltaE9 bigenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. Genes, brain, and behavior 6: 54-65 Doi 10.1111/j.1601-183X.2006.00221.x
- 35 Ring S, Weyer SW, Kilian SB, Waldron E, Pietrzik CU, Filippov MA, Herms J, Buchholz C, Eckman CB, Korte Met al (2007) The secreted beta-amyloid precursor protein ectodomain APPs alpha is sufficient to rescue the anatomical, behavioral, and electrophysiological abnormalities of APP-deficient mice. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience 27: 7817-7826 Doi 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1026-07.2007
- 36 Sala C, Segal M (2014) Dendritic spines: the locus of structural and functional plasticity. Physiological reviews 94: 141-188 Doi 10.1152/physrev.00012.2013
- 37 Savonenko A, Xu GM, Melnikova T, Morton JL, Gonzales V, Wong MP, Price DL, Tang F, Markowska AL, Borchelt DR (2005) Episodic-like memory deficits in the APPswe/PS1dE9 mouse model of Alzheimer's disease: relationships to beta-amyloid deposition and neurotransmitter abnormalities. Neurobiology of disease 18: 602-617 Doi 10.1016/j.nbd.2004.10.022
- 38 Selkoe DJ (2001) Alzheimer's disease: genes, proteins, and therapy. Physiological reviews 81: 741-766
- Selkoe DJ (2012) Preventing Alzheimer's disease. Science 337: 1488-1492 Doi
 10.1126/science.1228541
- 40 Sperling RA, Aisen PS, Beckett LA, Bennett DA, Craft S, Fagan AM, Iwatsubo T, Jack CR, Jr., Kaye J, Montine TJet al (2011) Toward defining the preclinical stages of Alzheimer's disease: recommendations from the National Institute on Aging-Alzheimer's Association workgroups on diagnostic guidelines for Alzheimer's disease.

Alzheimer's & dementia : the journal of the Alzheimer's Association 7: 280-292 Doi 10.1016/j.jalz.2011.03.003

- Stalder M, Phinney A, Probst A, Sommer B, Staufenbiel M, Jucker M (1999)
 Association of microglia with amyloid plaques in brains of APP23 transgenic mice.
 The American journal of pathology 154: 1673-1684 Doi 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)65423-5
- 42 Sturchler-Pierrat C, Abramowski D, Duke M, Wiederhold KH, Mistl C, Rothacher S, Ledermann B, Burki K, Frey P, Paganetti PAet al (1997) Two amyloid precursor protein transgenic mouse models with Alzheimer disease-like pathology. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 94: 13287-13292
- 43 Terry RD, Masliah E, Salmon DP, Butters N, DeTeresa R, Hill R, Hansen LA, Katzman R (1991) Physical basis of cognitive alterations in Alzheimer's disease: synapse loss is the major correlate of cognitive impairment. Annals of neurology 30: 572-580 Doi 10.1002/ana.410300410
- 44 Vlachos A, Helias M, Becker D, Diesmann M, Deller T (2013) NMDA-receptor inhibition increases spine stability of denervated mouse dentate granule cells and accelerates spine density recovery following entorhinal denervation in vitro. Neurobiology of disease 59: 267-276 Doi 10.1016/j.nbd.2013.07.018
- 45 Volianskis A, Kostner R, Molgaard M, Hass S, Jensen MS (2010) Episodic memory deficits are not related to altered glutamatergic synaptic transmission and plasticity in the CA1 hippocampus of the APPswe/PS1deltaE9-deleted transgenic mice model of ss-amyloidosis. Neurobiology of aging 31: 1173-1187 Doi 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2008.08.005
- 46 Watkins LR, Milligan ED, Maier SF (2001) Glial activation: a driving force for pathological pain. Trends in neurosciences 24: 450-455
- 47 Webster SJ, Bachstetter AD, Nelson PT, Schmitt FA, Van Eldik LJ (2014) Using mice to model Alzheimer's dementia: an overview of the clinical disease and the preclinical behavioral changes in 10 mouse models. Frontiers in genetics 5: 88 Doi 10.3389/fgene.2014.00088
- 48 Wong WT, Wong RO (2000) Rapid dendritic movements during synapse formation and rearrangement. Current opinion in neurobiology 10: 118-124

- Xu T, Yu X, Perlik AJ, Tobin WF, Zweig JA, Tennant K, Jones T, Zuo Y (2009) Rapid formation and selective stabilization of synapses for enduring motor memories.
 Nature 462: 915-919 Doi 10.1038/nature08389
- 50 Yang G, Pan F, Gan WB (2009) Stably maintained dendritic spines are associated with lifelong memories. Nature 462: 920-924 Doi 10.1038/nature08577
- 51 Yuste R, Bonhoeffer T (2001) Morphological changes in dendritic spines associated with long-term synaptic plasticity. Annual review of neuroscience 24: 1071-1089 Doi 10.1146/annurev.neuro.24.1.1071
- 52 Zheng H, Jiang M, Trumbauer ME, Hopkins R, Sirinathsinghji DJ, Stevens KA, Conner MW, Slunt HH, Sisodia SS, Chen HYet al (1996) Mice deficient for the amyloid precursor protein gene. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 777: 421-426
- 53 Zuo Y, Yang G, Kwon E, Gan WB (2005) Long-term sensory deprivation prevents dendritic spine loss in primary somatosensory cortex. Nature 436: 261-265 Doi 10.1038/nature03715
Abbreviations

5-HT	5-hydroxytryptamine
Αβ	Amyloid β
AD	Alzheimer's disease
AICD	Amyloid precursor protein intracellular domain
AMPA	α -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid
APH1	Anterior pharynx defective 1
APLPs	Amyloid precursor-like proteins
ApoE4	Apolipoprotein E ε4
APP	Amyloid precursor protein
APP knockout	APP-KO
APPsα knockin	APPsa-KI
BACE	β -site amyloid precursor protein cleaving enzyme
BDNF	Brain-derived neurotrophic factor
CSF	Cerebrospinal fluid
CTF	COOH-terminal fragments
deltaE9 mice	APPswePS1detlaE9 mice
EE	Enriched Environment
EM	Electron microscopy
GFP	Green fluorescent protein
IL-1β	Interleukin-1β
IL-1 RA	Interleukin-1 receptor antagonist
KPI	Kunitz-type of serine protease inhibitors
LV	Lentivirus
LTD	Long-tern depression
LTP	Long-term potentiation
MCI	Mild cognitive impairment
mEPSCs	Miniature excitatory post-synaptic currents
NMDA	N-methyl-D-aspartate
NFTs	Neurofibrillary tangles
NR1	NMDA receptor 1

NR2A	NMDA receptor 2A
NR2B	NMDA receptor 2B
PET	Positron emission tomography
PHFs	Paired helical fragments
PS1	Presenilin 1
PS2	Presenilin 2
PSD	Post-synaptic density
TOR	Turnover rate
SE	Standard environment
SER	Smooth endoplasmic reticulum

- WT Wild-type
- YFP Yellow fluorescent protein

Acknowledgments

I would like to express my sincerest thanks and gratitude to the people who supported me for the completion of this dissertation.

Firstly, I thank my supervisor, Prof. Jochen Herms, for offering me the opportunity to carry out my PhD research in his lab. I am really grateful for his continuous support and the extent of freedom he gave me.

Secondly, I thank the other two members of my thesis advisory committee: Prof. Veronica Egger and Dr. Mario Dorostkar. Their support and advice on my research are quite valuable to me.

Thirdly, I thank Dr. Saak V. Ovsepian for countless discussion and collaboration on the Manuscript Two.

Also, I am grateful to Severin Filser for his suggestions on my research and Dr. Simon Ochs for his SpineMinerXT.

I thank a lot all other members in Herm's group. They offered me technical supports, helpful discussions and a friendly working environment.

I thank the animal facility at ZNP. Thanks to this team, I performed animal experiments successfully.

I thank GSN for providing excellent guidance and training for PhD student. I also thank China Scholarship Council for offering me scholarship.

Last but not least, I deeply appreciate the unconditional love and support of my parents throughout my studies and whole life.

List of publications and manuscripts

- Zou C, Montagna E, Shi Y, Peters F, Blazquez-Llorca L, Shi S, Filser S, Dorostkar MM, Herms J. Intraneuronal APP and extracellular Aβ independently cause dendritic spine pathology in transgenic mouse models of Alzheimer's disease. *Acta Neuropathol* (2015) Jun; 129(6): 909-20.
- 2. **Zou C**, Ovsepian SV, Zhu K, Mueller UC, Herms J. Amyloid precursor protein and NMDA receptor cooperate to maintain constitutive and adaptive plasticity of dendritic spine in adult brain (Submitted).
- 3. **Zou C** and Herms J. Neuroinflammation impairs activity-dependent structural dendritic spine plasticity in a pre-clinical model of Alzheimer's disease (Submitted).
- Zou C, Luo Q, Qin J, Shi Y, Yang L, Ju B, Song G. Osteopontin promotes mesenchymal stem cell migration and lesses cell stiffness via integrin β1, FAK and ERK pathways. *Cell Biochem Biophys* (2013) Apr; 65(3): 455-62.
- Zou C, Song G, Luo Q, Yuan L, Yang L. Mesenchymal stem cells require integrin β1 for directed migration induced by osteopontin in vitro. *In Vitro Cell Dev Biol Anim* (2011) May; 47(3): 241-50.
- Dorostkar MM, Zou C, Blazque-Llorca L, Herms J. Analyzing dendritic pathology in Alzheimer's disease: problems and opportunities. *Acta Neuropathol* (2015) Jul; 130(1): 1-19
- Blazquez-Llorca L, Hummel E, Zimmerman H, Zou C, Burgold S, Rietdorf J, Herms J. Correlation of two-photon in vivo imaging and FIB/SEM microscopy. *J Microsc* (2015) Mar 18.

Curriculum Vitae

Chengyu Zou

Born: 21.04.1986 Nationality: P.R. China

Education

2011.09 – 2015.07	PhD study (Neuroscience)	Ludwig-Maximili	ans-University Munich	
	Graduate School of Systemic Neurosciences			
	German Center for Neurodegenerative Diseases			
	Munich, Germany			
2008.09 - 2011.07	Master of Engineering (Biomedica	al Engineering)	Chongqing University	
	College of Bioengineering			
	Chongqing, China			
2004.09 - 2008.07	Bachelor of Science (Pharmacy)		Southwest University	
	College of Pharmaceutical Sciences and Chinese Medicine			
	Chongqing, China			

Research

2011.09 - 2015.07PhD thesissupervised by Prof. Jochen HermsTopic: The structural plasticity of dendritic spines in amyloid precursor protein transgenic and
knockout mouse models2008.09 - 2011.07Master thesissupervised by Prof. Guanbin SongTopic: The effect of osteopontin on mesenchymal stem cell directed migration and its
molecular mechanism2007.10 - 2008.05Undergraduate thesissupervised by Prof. Ailing FuTopic: The establishment of a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease

Awards

2012 Academic Award for Graduate Student in Chongqing University

- 2008 Outstanding Graduate of Southwest University
- 2008 Best Graduation Thesis of Southwest University
- 2006 Merit Student of Southwest University

Eidesstattliche Versicherung/Affidavit

Hiermit versichere ich an Eides statt, dass ich die vorliegende Dissertation <u>The Structural</u> <u>Plasticity of Dendritic Spines in Amyloid Precursor Protein Transgenic and Knockout Mouse</u> <u>Models</u> selbstständig angefertigt habe, mich außer der angegebenen keiner weiteren Hilfsmittel bedient und alle Erkenntnisse, die aus dem Schrifttum ganz oder annähernd übernommen sind, als solche kenntlich gemacht und nach ihrer Herkunft unter Bezeichnung der Fundstelle einzeln nachgewiesen habe.

I hereby confirm that the dissertation <u>The Structural Plasticity of Dendritic Spines in Amyloid</u> <u>Precursor Protein Transgenic and Knockout Mouse Models</u> is the result of my own work and that I have only used sources or materials listed and specified in the dissertation.

München, den Munich, date

Unterschrift signature

Declaration of author contributions

In Paper One, Chengyu Zou conceived, designed and performed the experiments. Besides, Chengyu Zou analyzed the data in Fig. 1, Fig. 3, Fig. 5, Suppl. Fig. 4, built all figures and wrote the manuscript. Elena Montagna analyzed the data in Fig. 2 and performed the experiments in Fig. 5 and Suppl. Fig. 3. Yuan Shi analyzed the data and performed the experiments in Fig. 5 and Suppl. Fig. 3. Mario M. Dorostkar, Jochen Herms and Chengyu Zou revised the manuscript until final publishing.

In Manuscript One, Chengyu Zou designed the study, analyzed the data, prepared the figures and wrote the manuscript. Jochen Herms and Chengyu Zou revised the manuscript.

In Manuscript Two, Chengyu Zou conceived the study, performed the experiments and analyzed the data in Fig. 1, Fig. 2, Fig. 3, Fig. 5, and Fig 6. Saak V. Ovsepian performed the experiments and analyzed the data in Fig. 4. Saak V. Ovsepian and Chengyu Zou built the figures, wrote and revised the manuscript.

Munich, 6st July 2015

Signatures:

Chengyu Zou

Jochen Herms